

Routledge Studies on Think Asia

# THE KOREAN PENINSULA AND INDO-PACIFIC POWER POLITICS

# STATUS SECURITY AT STAKE

Edited by Jagannath P. Panda



This is a smart and timely contribution on a key dimension of Asia's geopolitics. Dr. Panda, one of India's foremost scholars of East Asia, has assembled an excellent group of analysts to probe the place of the Korean Peninsula in a dynamic and fast-changing region. This volume will make for essential reading for anyone interested in contemporary Asia, and in international relations on the whole.

> Michael Kugelman, Deputy Director, Asia Program, Woodrow Wilson Centre for International Scholars, Washington DC

Brings India back in, on Asia-wide issues where its perspective is very much needed. The editor assembles a fine group of scholars from throughout the continent and beyond. Creative, original theme and high-quality papers.

Kent E. Calder, Director, Edwin O. Reischauer Center for East Asian Studies, Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies, Washington DC

The Korean Peninsula have overlooked the space for many potential regional actors for long. However, the changing power dynamics post the DPRK-US bilateral summits has allowed many regional actors to step in and aim to play different roles in the region. This book fills a very interesting research gap, particularly as the Indo-Pacific region has not been addressed as a third-party actor in the Korean Peninsula sufficiently. Therefore, this book makes a very relevant contribution to a dynamic and potentially unstable region of the world.

> Niklas Swanstrom, Director, Institute for Security and Development Policy, Sweden

This is a magnificently comprehensive volume on a topic of vital importance. The diverse chapters are accessible to general readers but will also provide unique insights to experts. Highly recommended.

> Richard Weitz, Senior Fellow and Director, Center for Political-Military Analysis, Hudson Institute, Washington DC

This volume provides keen insight into the Korean Peninsula's role in shaping Northeast Asia and the Indo-Pacific's emerging dynamics. Through linking peninsula security and diplomatic dynamics to broader geopolitical trends in the Indo-Pacific, the contributors to this volume have demonstrated that the Korean Peninsula is an important stakeholder in contributing to stability, security, and a rules-based order in the region.

> Stephen R. Nagy, Senior Associate Professor, International Christian University, Japan, & Distinguished Fellow, Asia-Pacific Foundation, Canada

In his edited volume *The Korean Peninsula and Indo-Pacific Power Politics: Status Security at Stake*, Dr. Jagannath P. Panda has compiled chapters of immediate relevance that are at the same time remarkably diverse in both the geographic spread of focus and authors. The Republic of Korea may remain sceptical about the Indo-Pacific as a construct, however, it is clear from this work that the Indo-Pacific as a region is deeply interested in and important to Korea.

Gordon Flake, CEO, Perth USAsia Centre, The University of Western Australia, Perth

## The Korean Peninsula and Indo-Pacific Power Politics

This book assesses the strategic linkages that the Korean Peninsula shares with the Indo-Pacific and provides a succinct picture of issues which will shape the trajectory of the Korean Peninsula in the future.

This book analyses how critical actors such as the United States, China, Russia and Japan are caught in a tightly balanced power struggle affecting the Korean Peninsula. It shows how these countries are exerting control over the Korean Peninsula while also holding on to their status as critical actors in the broader Indo-Pacific. The prospects of peace, stability and unity in the Korean Peninsula and the impact of this on Indo-Pacific power politics are explored as well as the contending and competing interests in the region. Chapters present countryspecific positions and approaches as case studies and review the impact of power politics on stakeholders' relationships in the Indo-Pacific. The book also argues that the Korean Peninsula and the issue of denuclearization is of primary importance to any direction an Indo-Pacific Partnership may take.

Bringing together scholars, journalists and ex-diplomats, this book will be of interest to academics working in the field of international relations, foreign policy, security studies and Asian studies as well as audiences interested in policy and defence in Northeast Asia and Indo-Pacific dynamics.

Jagannath P. Panda is a Research Fellow and Centre Coordinator for East Asia at the Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, India. An expert on China, Indo-Pacific and East Asian affairs, he is the series editor for *Routledge Studies on Think Asia*.

#### **Routledge Studies on Think Asia**

Edited by Jagannath P. Panda

This series addresses the current strategic complexities of Asia and forecasts how these current complexities will shape Asia's future. Bringing together empirical and conceptual analysis, the series examines critical aspects of Asian politics, with a particular focus on the current security and strategic complexities. The series includes academic studies from universities, research institutes and thinktanks and policy oriented studies. Focusing on security and strategic analysis on Asia's current and future trajectory, this series welcomes submissions on relationship patterns (bilateral, trilateral and multilateral) in Indo-Pacific, regional and sub-regional institutions and mechanisms, corridors and connectivity, maritime security, infrastructure politics, trade and economic models and critical frontiers (boundaries, borders, bordering provinces) that are crucial to Asia's future.

1 India and China in Asia

Between Equations and Equilibrium *Edited by Jagannath P. Panda* 

#### 2 Northeast India and India's Act East Policy

Identifying the Priorities Edited by M. Amarjeet Singh

**3 The Korean Peninsula and Indo-Pacific Power Politics** Status Security at Stake *Edited by Jagannath P. Panda* 

#### 4 Conflict and Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific New Geopolitical Realities Edited by Ash Rossiter, Brendon J. Cannon

URL: https://www.routledge.com/Routledge-Studies-on-Think-Asia/book-series/TA

# The Korean Peninsula and Indo-Pacific Power Politics

Status Security at Stake

Edited by Jagannath P. Panda



First published 2020 by Routledge 2 Park Square, Milton Park, Abingdon, Oxon OX14 4RN

and by Routledge 52 Vanderbilt Avenue, New York, NY 10017

Routledge is an imprint of the Taylor & Francis Group, an informa business

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$  2020 selection and editorial matter, Jagannath P. Panda; individual chapters, the contributors

The right of Jagannath P. Panda to be identified as the author of the editorial material, and of the authors for their individual chapters, has been asserted in accordance with sections 77 and 78 of the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988.

All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reprinted or reproduced or utilised in any form or by any electronic, mechanical, or other means, now known or hereafter invented, including photocopying and recording, or in any information storage or retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publishers.

*Trademark notice*: Product or corporate names may be trademarks or registered trademarks, and are used only for identification and explanation without intent to infringe.

British Library Cataloguing-in-Publication Data A catalogue record for this book is available from the British Library

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data A catalog record has been requested for this book

ISBN: 978-0-367-36423-6 (hbk) ISBN: 978-0-429-34585-2 (ebk)

Typeset in Baskerville by codeMantra In Memory of My Grandfather, Bapa

# Contents

| List of illustrations   | xi    |
|---|-------|
| List of contributors  | xiii  |
| List of abbreviations   | xix   |
| Preface   | xxiii |
| Acknowledgements  | xxvii |
| Introduction: the Korean Peninsula and Indo-Pacific                         |       |
| power politics: Status security at stake                                    | 1     |
| JAGANNATH P. PANDA  |       |
| PART I  |       |
| Critical perspectives   | 19    |
| 1 America's conflicted strategy for the Korean                              | 01    |
| <b>Peninsula: from "fire and fury" to "denuclearisation"</b><br>DONALD KIRK | 21    |
| 2 China's relations with North Korea: surmounting the                       |       |
| "Great Wall"  | 39    |
| ANURAG VISWANATH  |       |
| 3 Japan's security pledge in the Korean Peninsula                           | 57    |
| KOHTARO ITO   |       |
| 4 The twists and turns of Russia's relations with                           |       |
| North Korea   | 72    |
| GEORGY BULYCHEV AND VALERIIA GORBACHEVA                                     |       |

|    | RT II<br>ntending perspectives  | 85  |
|----|---|-----|
| 5  | <b>Denuclearisation and peace regime on the Korean</b><br><b>Peninsula: perspectives of the two Koreas</b><br>JINA KIM                | 87  |
| 6  | Korean Peninsula and the evolving Sino-US strategic<br>stability in the Indo-Pacific<br>KUYOUN CHUNG                                  | 106 |
| 7  | <b>DPRK's proliferation activities and the denuclearisation</b><br><b>talks: security in the Indo-Pacific and beyond</b><br>LAMI KIM  | 121 |
| 8  | Russia and the two Koreas<br>ARCHANA UPADHYAY   | 137 |
| 9  | Mongolia and the North-East Asian peace process<br>ALICIA CAMPI   | 149 |
| 10 | India and the Korean Peninsula: between dialogue,<br>diplomacy, and denuclearisation<br>JAGANNATH P. PANDA AND MRITTIKA GUHA SARKAR   | 165 |
|    | RT III<br>mpeting and cooperating perspectives  | 191 |
| 11 | Unification of Koreas and North Korea's changing<br>political system: models and movements<br>JIN SHIN                                | 193 |
| 12 | <b>Negotiating mechanisms in the Korean Peninsula:</b><br><b>what has worked? Any lessons for the Indo-Pacific?</b><br>MANPREET SETHI | 209 |
| 13 | <b>Geoeconomics of the Indo-Pacific: competing</b><br><b>economic architectures and South Korea</b><br>SEONJOU KANG                   | 225 |
| 14 | <b>Between security and insecurity: resource politics in North-East Asia</b><br>ATMAJA GOHAIN BARUAH                                  | 242 |

253

# Illustrations

### Figures

| 5.1  | North Korea's pattern of behaviour                        | 95  |
|------|---|-----|
| 5.2  | References to denuclearisation                            | 95  |
| 5.3  | National policy initiatives of the Moon Jae-in government | 98  |
| 9.1  | East Asia Railway Community Initiative among China,       |     |
|      | Mongolia and Russia                                       | 152 |
| 10.1 | Total trade between India and South Korea                 | 176 |
| 10.2 | Total trade between India and North Korea                 | 178 |
| 11.1 | State's preference model                                  | 195 |
| 11.2 | Conflict policy   | 197 |
| 11.3 | Dynamics of decision-making in conflict policy process    | 199 |
| 11.4 | Leadership change of N.K's political system               | 204 |
| 11.5 | Strength-pressure curve                                   | 205 |

### Tables

| 5.1  | North Korea's intentions and related hypotheses                 | 89  |
|------|---|-----|
| 5.2  | Policy objectives of the Moon Jae-in government                 | 97  |
| 10.1 | India's stance on major UN resolutions and sanctions            | 169 |
| 10.2 | India's discussions on denuclearization with major stockholders |     |
|      | in the Korean Peninsula   | 182 |

### Contributors

- **Atmaja Gohain Baruah** is pursuing her doctoral programme at the National University of Singapore (NUS) in comparative Asian studies, focussing on exploring the connection between climate variability, ecological migration, and inequality in India and China. She is a recipient of the President's Graduate Fellowship at the NUS. Apart from environmental governance in China, her research interests are non-traditional security threats facing Asia, Sino-Indian relations, Chinese foreign policy, and East Asia's geo-politics. She has published widely in *The Pioneer, Asia-Pacific Issues, East Asia Forum*, and *Megatrend*.
- **Georgy Bulychev** is professor of economy at the Russian Academy of Science and a researcher at the Russian National Committee, Council for Security Cooperation in the Asia Pacific, Moscow. As an envoy extraordinary and minister plenipotentiary, he has had postings to Pyongyang and Seoul. He has authored and co-authored numerous books and articles, and presented many papers on Korean and East Asian affairs at various international forums. He also taught at Moscow State Institute of International Relations (MGIMO University).
- Alicia Campi is a China/Mongolia specialist and researcher on North-East Asian security. She was a US State Department officer for 14 years, serving in Singapore, Taiwan, Japan, Mongolia, and the US Mission to the United Nations (USUN) in New York. Since 2013, she has been a research Fellow and lecturer at the Reischauer Center, School of Advanced International Studies (SAIS), Johns Hopkins University. She received her BA in East Asian history from Smith College (1971), MA in East Asian studies from Harvard University (1973), PhD in Central Eurasian and Mongolian studies from Indiana University (1987), and honorary doctorate from the National University of Mongolia (2007). In 2004, she received the "Friendship" Medal from Mongolian president N. Bagabandi, and in 2011 she was awarded Mongolia's "Polar Star" for contributions to US-Mongolian relations from Mongolian president Ts. Elbegdorj. She has been the president of the Mongolia Society for 12 years. Her book *Mongolia's Foreign Policy: Navigating a Changing World* was published in April 2019.

- Kuyoun Chung is assistant professor at the Political Science Department in Kangwon National University, Republic of Korea. She currently serves as a member of the Policy Advisory Committee of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the Korea Institute of Nuclear Non-proliferation and Control, the Unification Education Commission, and the National Unification Advisory Council. Previously, she was a lecturer in the Department of Political Science at the University of California, Los Angeles (2011–2012); visiting professor at the Korea National Diplomatic Academy (2014–2015); and a research Fellow at the Korea Institute for National Unification (2015–2018). She received her Ph.D. in Political Science from the University of California, Los Angeles in 2011. Her research focusses on American foreign policy and Indo-Pacific security issues. Her papers "Geopolitics and a Realist Turn of US Foreign Policy toward North Korea" and "Gray Zone Conflict and Evolving US Maritime Strategy" are recently published in 2019, and another one "Wartime Reliability of the US-led Coalition of the Willing: The Case of the Iraq War, 2003–2011" is forthcoming in 2020.
- **Valeriia Gorbacheva** is GR-director of the Russian National Committee on BRICS Research in Moscow, a legal entity created under the auspices of the Russian government for Track II activities. She is also a researcher at the Asian Strategy Center, Institute of Economics of the Russian Academy of Sciences, and is pursuing her PhD in world economy. Her research focusses on global governance, world economy, public diplomacy, NGOs, civil society, and BRICS countries.
- **Kohtaro Ito** is a research Fellow at the Canon Institute for Global Studies (CIGS), Tokyo, Japan. He received his bachelor's and master's degrees in policy studies from Chuo University in 2001 and 2004, respectively. He also went to Korea University as an exchange student in graduate school. During 2004–2006, he worked at the office of Member of the House of Representatives and the Japan Center for International Exchange (JCIE). He was also a junior research Fellow at Ilmin International Relations Institute, Korea University (Korean Government Scholarship Programme). From 2015 to 2017, he served as deputy counsellor at the National Security Secretariat (NSS), Cabinet Secretariat, dealing with North-East Asian diplomatic and security issues, especially Korean affairs.
- Seonjou Kang is professor at the Institute of Foreign Affairs and National Security-Korea National Diplomatic Academy (IFANS-KNDA). Most of her research centres on global governance, geoeconomics of Asian regionalism, and technological changes (4th Industrial Revolution). She received her PhD in political science from Michigan State University in 2000. Her widely cited papers include "The US Indo-Pacific Strategy and Geo-economics", "Implications of the US Withdrawal from the TPP", "U.S. President-Elect Trump's Foreign Economic Policies with Focus on Their Feasibility and Implications", "Assessing the 2nd-Year Performance of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank: China's Economic Statecraft or a Multilateral Development Bank?",

and "Big Data: Current State and Its Use in Foreign Affairs and Security". Her academic research has been published in the *Korean Journal of International Studies* (2015), *European Journal of Political Research* (2007), *The Journal of Politics* (2005), and *Journal of Peace Research* (2004).

- **Jina Kim** is a research Fellow at the Korea Institute for Defense Analyses, specialising in US-North Korea relations, nuclear non-proliferation, and North-East Asian security. She holds a PhD in international relations from the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy at Tufts University and teaches at the Yonsei Graduate School of International Studies. She is a member of the Advisory Committee for the Blue House, Ministry of National Unification, and US-ROK Combined Forces Command. She also serves at the Policy Review Board for the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Blue House's Public Information Committee. She has authored The North Korean Nuclear Weapons Crisis (2014) and co-authored North Korea and Asia's Evolving Nuclear Landscape (2017), Maritime Security and Governance (2014), The North Korea Crisis and Regional Responses (2014), and The North Korean Military Secret Report (2013). Her recent publications in academic journals include "Issues Regarding North Korean Denuclearization Roadmap with a Focus on Implications from the Iran Nuclear Deal" (2018), "Assessing Export Controls of Strategic Items to North Korea" (2017), "North Korea's Strategic Alliance towards Becoming a Nuclear Weapons State" (2017), and "Nuclear Brinkmanship on the Korean Peninsula and the Effects of Cognitive Variables in Crisis Decision Making" (2016).
- Lami Kim is a lecturer at the Department of Politics and Public Administration, University of Hong Kong and an adjunct fellow at Pacific Forum. Her research interests include nuclear non-proliferation regimes, nuclear export controls and politics and security on the Korean Peninsula and in East Asia. Previously, Dr Kim served as a South Korean diplomat and a research fellow at Harvard's Belfer Center, Pacific Forum, and Stimson Center. She has taught at Harvard University and Boston College. Her works have been published in *The Washington Quarterly*, the *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, The Diplomat, PacNet*, and *Stimson Center*, among others. Dr Kim holds a master's and a PhD degree in international affairs from the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy at Tufts University, and a master's degree in Middle Eastern studies from Harvard University.
- **Donald Kirk** is an author and journalist based in Washington and Seoul. He first visited Seoul in 1972 as a *Chicago Tribune* correspondent covering the "Red Cross talks" and since then has been reporting on Korea for the *International Herald Tribune*, the *Christian Science Monitor*, *Forbes Asia*, and the *Daily Beast*, among others. He has authored several books on Korea: notably *Korean Dynasty: Hyundai and Chung Ju Yung; Korean Crisis: Unraveling of the Miracle in the IMF Era; Korea Betrayed: Kim Dae Jung and Sunshine*; and *Okinawa and Jeju: Bases of Discontent*. He has been a Fulbright scholar and Edward R. Murrow press Fellow at the Council on Foreign Relations in New York.

- Jagannath P. Panda is a research Fellow and heads the East Asia Centre at the Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses (IDSA), New Delhi, India. He is in charge of East Asia Centre's academic and administrative activities, including the Track-II and Track 1.5 dialogues with the Chinese, Japanese, and Korean think-tanks and institutes. His research areas include India-China relations, Indo-Pacific security, Indian foreign policy, and the Korean Peninsula, among others. He has been a visiting Fellow to the United States, Sweden, China, Taiwan, South Korea, and Japan, and was Japan Foundation and Korea Foundation Fellow in 2018. He is a recipient of the V.K. Krishna Menon Memorial Gold Medal (2000) from the Indian Society of International Law & Diplomacy in New Delhi. Dr Panda has authored India-China Relations: Politics of Resources, Identity and Authority in a Multipolar World Order (Routledge, 2017) and China's Path to Power: Party, Military and the Politics of State Transition (Pentagon Press, 2010). He has also edited several books and is the series editor of *Routledge Studies on Think Asia*. Dr Panda is a member of the editorial board of the Journal of Asian Public Policy (Routledge). He has published in leading peer-reviewed journals, such as Rising Powers Quarterly, Journal of Asian Public Policy (Routledge), Journal of Asian and African Studies, Asian Perspective, Journal of Contemporary China (Routledge), Georgetown Journal of Asian Affairs, Strategic Analyses (Routledge), China Report, Indian Foreign Affairs Journal, and Portuguese Journal of International Affairs.
- Mrittika Guha Sarkar is a research scholar at the Centre for East Asian Studies, School of International Studies, Jawaharlal Nehru University (JNU), New Delhi. Her research areas are India-China relations; East Asia's geopolitics; and security studies focussing on regional affairs of China, Japan, and Korea. She writes for several journals, newspapers, and magazines, such as Business Today, East Asia Military Monitor, World Focus, Defense and Security Alert (DSA), and The Pioneer. Her recent publications include "The Big Picture: US Ban on Huawei", "Shifting Sino-US Military Relations", "Changing Trends between India and Nepal", "Dalai Lama Holding Tongue on Doklam?", and "India-Vietnam Outreach: Strengthened Ties". She has been a project assistant and an intern with the East Asia Centre at the Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses (IDSA), New Delhi. She is also an editorial assistant for Routledge Studies on Think Asia.
- **Manpreet Sethi** is a recipient of the prestigious K. Subrahmanyam award, an honour conferred for excellence in strategic and security studies in India by the premier think-tank Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses (IDSA), New Delhi. Dr Sethi is a Distinguished Fellow at the Centre for Air Power Studies, New Delhi, where she heads the project on nuclear security. Over the last 20 years, she has been researching and writing on nuclear energy, strategy, non-proliferation, disarmament, arms and export controls, and BMD, and has been published in several reputed journals. Her book *Nuclear Strategy: India's March towards Credible Deterrence* (2009) is deemed essential reading for many courses. She is also the author of *Code of Conduct for Outer Space: Strategy*

for India (2015) and Argentina's Nuclear Policy (1999); co-author of India's Sentinel (2014) and Nuclear Deterrence and Diplomacy (2004); and editor of Towards a Nuclear Weapons Free World (2009), Global Nuclear Challenges (2009), and Nuclear Power: In the Wake of Fukushima (2012). She lectures regularly at establishments of Indian Armed Forces, Police, and Foreign Services. As a member of the prime minister's Informal Group on Disarmament in 2012, she has been a part of the country's Track II initiatives. She has been a member of the Executive Board of Indian Pugwash Society and is a consultant with the Global Nuclear Abolition Forum and Asia Pacific Leadership Network.

- Jin Shin is president of the Institute for Peace Affairs in Seoul, South Korea. He is professor at the Department of Political Science & Diplomacy, and director of the National Strategy Institute, Chungnam National University, Korea. He is also the recipient of numerous academic awards, including the Global Peace Award, Leadership Award from the US Congress member, Senate and General Assembly Award and Joint Legislative Resolution Award from the State of New Jersey, Fulbright scholarship, and Korea Research foundation scholarship. He was also a visiting scholar at Columbia University and the Johns Hopkins University. Dr Shin taught Asian culture at Farmingdale State College, State University of New York, in 2008, and North-East international security at South Dakota State University in 1997. He has published many books on contemporary Korea, North Korea and international relations, and Korean political culture, including Regional Trust and Prejudice as a Social Capital (CNU Press, 2015), International Politics and Security (2011), Sociable Negotiation (2011), The Vortex of N. Korea and US-Korea Foreign Policy (2004), Party and Electoral System Reformation (2004), Political Culture in Korean Rural Areas (2006), Elites in Korean Rural Areas (2006), Political Participation in Korean Rural Areas (2006), and NGO's in Korean Rural Areas (2006).
- Archana Upadhyay is professor at the School of International Studies, Jawaharlal Nehru University, New Delhi, India. She previously taught international relations and foreign policy in the Department of Political Science, Dibrugarh University, Assam (India). She received her PhD from the School of International Studies, Jawaharlal Nehru University. She has been a Commonwealth Visiting Fellow at the International Policy Institute of King's College, London, and received a Fulbright Visiting Lecturer Fellowship. Her research interests include international relations with a special focus on South Asian, Russian, and Eurasian issues; insurgency and terrorism; and conflict and conflict management. She has published several articles in reputed national and international journals. She has authored two books – Multiparty System in the Russian Federation: Problems and Prospects and India's Fragile Borderlands: The Dynamics of Terrorism in North East India – and a monograph on human rights.
- **Anurag Viswanath** is a Singapore-based independent writer and China analyst. She is also an adjunct Fellow, Institute of Chinese Studies, New Delhi, India. While she has written about Thailand, India, and Singapore, her main focus is contemporary China. Her book, *Finding India in China* (2015), has

#### xviii Contributors

received a lot of interest – she was invited to the Beijing Bookworm Literary Festival, Singapore Writers Festival, Foreign Correspondents Club (Shanghai and Hong Kong), Siam Society (Bangkok), Royal Asiatic Society (Shanghai), Hopkins Forum (Shanghai) and National Institute of Advanced Studies (Bangalore). Anurag has written prolifically over the years for the *Bangkok Post*, *Nation & Prachatai* (Thailand), *Far Eastern Economic Review* (Hong Kong), *Journal of Contemporary Asia* (Manila), *Channel News Asia* (Singapore), *Economic and Political Weekly* (Mumbai) and *Global Affairs* (Mumbai). She was a regular writer for *Business Standard* (2007–2011). She did her Ph.D in Political Science from the University of Delhi. Her thesis was on Chinese economic reforms and she spent a year at Fudan University, Shanghai. Anurag has received research fellowships from the Government of India, Ford Foundation and Indian Council for Social Science Research (ICSSR).

# Abbreviations

| A2AD     | Anti-Access and Area-Denial                            |
|----------|--|
| ACCC     | ASEAN Connectivity Coordinating Committee              |
| ADB      | Asian Development Bank                                 |
| ADMM     | ASEAN Defence Ministers' Meeting                       |
| AEP      | Act East Policy  |
| AI       | Artificial Intelligence                                |
| AIIB     | Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank                   |
| AN/TPY-2 | Army/Navy Transportable Radar Surveillance             |
| APEC     | Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation                      |
| ARF      | ASEAN Regional Forum                                   |
| ASEAN    | Association of Southeast Asian Nations                 |
| BCP      | Business Continuity Planning                           |
| BMD      | Ballistic Missile Defence                              |
| BRI      | Belt and Road Initiative                               |
| BUILD    | Act Better Utilisation of Investment Leading to        |
|          | Development Act of 2018                                |
| CBMs     | Confidence Building Measures                           |
| CDB      | China Development Bank                                 |
| CEP      | Cultural Exchange Programme                            |
| CEPA     | Comprehensive Economic Partnership Agreement           |
| CIA      | Central Intelligence Agency                            |
| CKFTA    | China-South Korea Free Trade Agreement                 |
| CMF      | Combined Maritime Forces                               |
| CPC      | Communist Party of China                               |
| CPTPP    | Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for the Trans- |
|          | Pacific Partnership                                    |
| CVID     | Complete, Verifiable, Irreversible, Denuclearisation   |
|          | (sometimes, Dismantlement)                             |
| DMZ      | Demilitarised Zone                                     |
| DoD      | Department of Defence                                  |
| DPRK     | Democratic People's Republic of Korea                  |
| DTT      | Defence Trilateral Talks                               |
| EANET    | Acid Deposition Monitoring Network in East Asia        |
|          |  |

| EASCEast Asia SummitEASEast Asia SummitECNEAIntergovernmental Collaborative Mechanism on Energy<br>Cooperation in North-East AsiaEDDExtended Deterrence DialogueEDCEEnhancing Development and Growth through Energy<br>EDPCEDFCExtended Deterrence Policy CommitteeESPOEast Siberian Oil Pipeline projectEUEuropean UnionEWGEnergy Working Group (of APEC)FDIForeign Direct InvestmentFEFoal EagleFVDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInterrontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICAAIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Sclf-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDF   | FADC  | Fast Asian Bailway Community |
|---|-------|------------------------------|
| ECNEAIntergovernmental Collaborative Mechanism on Energy<br>Cooperation in North-East AsiaEDDExtended Deterrence DialogueEDGEEnhancing Development and Growth through Energy<br>EDPCEDPCExtended Deterrence Policy CommitteeESPOEast Siberian Oil Pipeline projectEUEuropean UnionEWGEnergy Working Group (of APEC)FDIForeign Direct InvestmentFEFoal EagleFVDDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInteravional Monetary FundIMSSIndias Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADJFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Ariself-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Ariself-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Aritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Aritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Aritime Self-Defence ForceJSDF <td>EARC</td> <td>East Asian Railway Community</td> | EARC  | East Asian Railway Community |
| Cooperation in North-East AsiaEDDExtended Deterrence DialogueEDGEEnhancing Development and Growth through EnergyEDPCExtended Deterrence Policy CommitteeESPOEast Siberian Oil Pipeline projectEUEuropean UnionEWGEnergy Working Group (of APEC)FDIForeign Direct InvestmentFEFoal EagleFFVDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [ <i>sic</i> ] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballisic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Schiel-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceSD   | -     |                              |
| EDDExtended Deterrence DialogueEDGEEnhancing Development and Growth through EnergyEDPCExtended Deterrence Policy CommitteeESPOEast Siberian Oil Pipeline projectEUEuropean UnionEWGEnergy Working Group (of APEC)FD1Foreign Direct InvestmentFEFoal EagleFVDDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [ <i>vic</i> ] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndia Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan Air Defence ForceJASDFJapan Air Defence ForceJASDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceKCNAKorcan Central News Age  | EUNEA |                              |
| EDGEEnhancing Development and Growth through EnergyEDPCExtended Deterrence Policy CommitteeESPOEast Siberian Oil Pipeline projectEUEuropean UnionEWGEnergy Working Group (of APEC)FDIForeign Direct InvestmentFEFoal EagleFFVDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence Force <t< td=""><td>EDD</td><td>*</td></t<>                                  | EDD   | *                            |
| EDPCExtended Deterrence Policy CommitteeESPOEast Siberian Oil Pipeline projectEUEuropean UnionEWGEnergy Working Group (of APEC)FDIForeign Direct InvestmentFEFoal EagleFFVDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [ <i>ii</i> ] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence Force   |       | 0                            |
| ESPOEast Siberian Oil Pipeline projectEUEuropean UnionEWGEnergy Working Group (of APEC)FDIForeign Direct InvestmentFEFoal EagleFTVDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndia's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Aristlice Strate StrategyJGSDFJapan Agregne Science ResearchJMSDFJapan Agregne Science ResearchJMSDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-De  |       |                              |
| EUEuropean UnionEWGEnergy Working Group (of APEC)FDIForeign Direct InvestmentFEFoal EagleFFVDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndia Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Anit Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News Agency   |       | ,                            |
| EWGEnergy Working Group (of APEC)FDIForeign Direct InvestmentFEFoal EagleFFVDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndia's Maritime Seth-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceSSRCommittee for State SecurityKEDOKorean Central News AgencyKEDCKorean Oreinsula Energy Development OrganisationKRKey ResolveKtKilotons  |       |                              |
| FDIForeign Direct InvestmentFEFoal EagleFFVDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICESRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndia's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Cound Self-Defence ForceJSDF </td <td></td> <td></td>   |       |                              |
| FEFoal EagleFFVDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Neinsula Energy Development OrganisationKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       |                              |
| FFVDFinal, Fully Verified DenuclearizationFMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICESRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Central News AgencyKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Neople's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       | -                            |
| FMCTFissile Material Cut-off TreatyFOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [ <i>sic</i> ] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndia's Maritime Security StrategyJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Central News AgencyKICKacsong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       | 8                            |
| FOIPFree and Open Indo-PacificFOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [ <i>sic</i> ] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       | •                            |
| FOIPSFree and Open Indo-Pacific StrategyFTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [ <i>sic</i> ] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndia Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Central News AgencyKECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       | ,                            |
| FTAFree Trade AgreementGDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Central News AgencyKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   |       |                              |
| GDPGross Domestic ProductGLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKEDOKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Central News AgencyKAKorean Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       |                              |
| GLFGreat Leap ForwardGPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKey ResolvektKilotons  |       | 8                            |
| GPPACGlobal Partnership for the Prevention of Armed ConflictGRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sie] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKey ResolvektKilotons   |       |                              |
| GRIPSNational Graduate Institute for Policy StudiesGSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       | 1                            |
| GSOMIAGeneral Security of Military Information AgreementIAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   |       | -                            |
| IAEAInternational Atomic Energy AgencyICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKej ResolvektKilotons   |       | ,                            |
| ICASInstitute for Corean [sic] American StudiesICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       |                              |
| ICBMIntercontinental Ballistic MissileICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKorean Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       |                              |
| ICCSRIndian Council of Social Science ResearchIMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKorean Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   |       |                              |
| IMFInternational Monetary FundIMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   |       |                              |
| IMSSIndia's Maritime Security StrategyIORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   |       |                              |
| IORAIndian Ocean Rim AssociationITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   |       | ,                            |
| ITANInfrastructure Transactional Assistance NetworkJADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   |       |                              |
| JADIZJapan's Air Defence Identification ZoneJASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       |                              |
| JASDFJapan Air Self-Defence ForceJASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       |                              |
| JASSMJoint Air-to-Surface Standoff MissileJGSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   | 0     |                              |
| JGSDFJapan Ground Self-Defence ForceJMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   | 0     |                              |
| JMSDFJapan Maritime Self-Defence ForceJSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   | 0     | 0                            |
| JSDFJapan Self-Defence ForcesKCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   | 0     |                              |
| KCNAKorean Central News AgencyKEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  | 0     |                              |
| KEDOKorean Peninsula Energy Development OrganisationKGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  | 0     |                              |
| KGBUSSR Committee for State SecurityKICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       |                              |
| KICKaesong Industrial ComplexKOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       |                              |
| KOECKorea Oil Exploration CorporationKPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons   |       | •                            |
| KPAKorean People's ArmyKRKey ResolvektKilotons  |       |                              |
| KRKey ResolvektKilotons   |       |                              |
| kt Kilotons   |       |                              |
|   |       | •                            |
| LWK Light Water Keactor   | -     |                              |
|   | LWK   | Light Water Keactor          |

| MDB     | Multilateral Development Bank                               |
|---------|---|
| MFA     | Ministry of Foreign Affairs                                 |
| MOU     | Memorandum of Understanding                                 |
| MTCR    | Missile Technology Control Regime                           |
| NAM     | Non-Alignment Movement                                      |
| NAM     | 0   |
|         | North Atlantic Treaty Organisation                          |
| NDRC    | National Development and Reform Commission                  |
| NEAC    | Northeast Asian Conference on Environmental                 |
| NEASPEC | Cooperation<br>North East Asian Sub regional Bragmannes for |
| NEASFEG | North-East Asian Sub-regional Programme for                 |
| NEAT    | Environmental Cooperation                                   |
| NEAT    | Northwest Pacific Action Plan Eutrophication Assessment     |
| NEO     | Tool  |
| NEO     | Non-combatant Evacuation Operation                          |
| NGO     | Non-Governmental Organisation                               |
| NOC     | National Oil Company  |
| NOWPAP  | Northwest Pacific Action Plan                               |
| NPT     | Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons          |
|         | (or Non-Proliferation Treaty)                               |
| NSC     | National Security Council                                   |
| NSG     | Nuclear Suppliers Group                                     |
| NSP     | New Southern Policy   |
| NSS     | National Security Strategy                                  |
| NWFZ    | Nuclear Weapons Free Zone                                   |
| ODA     | Official Development Assistance                             |
| OPCON   | Operational Control   |
| OPIC    | <b>Overseas Private Investment Corporation</b>              |
| PAC-3   | Patriot Advanced Capability                                 |
| PLA     | People's Liberation Army                                    |
| PLAN    | People's Liberation Army Navy                               |
| POW/MIA | Prisoner of War/Missing in Action                           |
| PMD     | Possible Military Dimension                                 |
| PPP     | Purchasing Power Parity                                     |
| PRC     | People's Republic of China                                  |
| PVA     | People's Volunteers Army                                    |
| Quad    | Quadrilateral grouping of Australia, India, Japan, and      |
|         | the US  |
| RAAF    | Royal Australian Air Force                                  |
| RBIO    | Rules-Based International Order                             |
| RCEP    | Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership                 |
| ReCAAP  | Regional Cooperation Agreement on Combating Piracy          |
|         | and Armed Robbery against Ships in Asia                     |
| ROK     | Republic of Korea   |
| ROKMC   | Republic of Korea Marine Corps                              |
| RSEZ    | Rason Special Economic Zone                                 |
|         | 1   |

| SAR         | Special Administrative Region                      |
|-------------|--|
| SDF         | Self Defence Forces                                |
| SLBM        | Submarine-Launched Ballistic Missile               |
| SLOCs       | Sea Lines of Communication                         |
| SM-3        | Standard Missile-3                                 |
| SOEs        | State-Owned Enterprises                            |
| SSBN        | Strategic Submarine Ballistic Nuclear              |
| STOVL       | Short Take-Off and Vertical-Landing                |
| TAES        | Trans-Asia Energy System                           |
| TCS         | Trilateral Cooperation Secretariat                 |
| TEMM        | Tripartite Environment Ministers Meeting           |
| THAAD       | Terminal High Altitude Area Defence                |
| TPNW        | Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons       |
| TPP         | Trans-Pacific Partnership                          |
| UFG         | Ulchi-Freedom Guardian                             |
| UN          | United Nations                                     |
| UNC         | United Nations Command                             |
| UNESCAP     | United Nations Economic and Social Commission for  |
|             | Asia and the Pacific                               |
| UNSC        | United Nations Security Council                    |
| US          | United States                                      |
| USAID       | United States Agency for International Development |
| USFK        | United States Forces Korea                         |
| USIDFC      | United States International Development Finance    |
|             | Corporation  |
| USINDOPACOM | United States Indo-Pacific Command                 |
| USMC        | United States Marine Corps                         |
| USPACOM     | United State Pacific Command                       |
| WMD         | Weapons of Mass Destruction                        |
| WPK         | Workers' Party of Korea                            |
|             |  |

### Preface

The history of Korean Peninsula was always dominated by numerous invasions by empires. Following the end of Japanese imperial rule over Korea, the Peninsula underwent a partition, dividing the region into two administrative zones along the 38th parallel line. Over the next three years (1945–1948), the Soviet Union set up its communist regime in the northern part, and the United States set up in the southern part of the Peninsula.

Ironically, one of the countries on the Peninsula today poses serious and imminent perils to its surroundings and beyond, while the other advocates peace and stability. North Korea is seen as a threat to international peace and security because of its active nuclear weapons programme, track record of weapons proliferation, and an aggressive ruling regime. South Korea, on the other hand, is trying to play a greater role in regional peace and diplomacy through its economic and technical prowess. The scenario has been further complicated by their alliances with opposing powers during Cold War (the Soviet Union/China and the United States, respectively) as well as post-Cold War (China and the United States, respectively).

In recent years, the region has become the hub of great power rivalry between the United States, China, Russia, and to an extent Japan. Furthermore, since the Peninsula is situated adjacent to the Korea Strait – an important maritime trade passage – it has also become a crucial part of the region of Indo-Pacific. Thus, the Korean Peninsula remains a critical arena for the power politics in Indo-Pacific. Most importantly, no debate is likely to continue to dominate Asia's strategic spectrum as much as the issue of the denuclearisation of the Korean Peninsula and the prospect of reunification of the two Koreas. The issues are further convoluted by the distinct, and often divergent, perspectives of the critical stakeholders, namely South Korea, the United States, China, Japan, and Russia, on denuclearisation and the potential for Korean reunification.

In this regard, the historic meeting of June 12, 2018, between the American president Donald Trump and North Korean leader Kim Jong-un, and the inter-Korean summits in 2018 have heightened the prospects of peace and stability in the Korean Peninsula. Notwithstanding these positive trends, a denuclearised Peninsula still remains far-fetched, owing to the contentious power plays in the region. Further, despite the improved relations between Trump and Kim,

#### xxiv Preface

the United States and North Korea continue to disagree on the process and definition of "complete" denuclearisation. While the United States, with a nonincremental approach, persists in treating the issue of denuclearisation through maximum pressure and diplomatic force, North Korea is adamant on a more flexible US approach while intending to denuclearise "when the time is right". At the same time, resolving historical misunderstandings between the two Koreas requires patience and time. In this context, South Korea has persistently called for resolving the crisis through peace and diplomacy. China is supporting the phased manner desired by North Korea, while Japan, another important actor in North-East Asia, is supporting the US demand for "Complete, Verifiable and Irreversible Dismantlement" (CVID).

Similarly, the inter-Korean summits held in 2018 enhanced the prospects of peaceful reunification of the two Koreas. Both the Koreas have repeatedly professed their commitment towards national unification, and over the last 70 years, countless words have been written and spoken about this commitment. However, the aim to achieve the reunification of the Korean Peninsula remains distant. Moreover, over the years, the political and ideological cleavages between the two Koreas have widened. Nonetheless, the role of the critical stakeholders in the reunification process should not be disregarded.

South Korea has vowed to work towards the reunification of the two Koreas by 2045. North Korea has welcomed such a pledge, but it hopes that the reunification happens without the interference of any external forces. As for the other stakeholders, Russia has been officially supporting peaceful, secure, and stable reunification. Japan, too, officially supports peaceful reunification, and though it may not be able to play a proactive role in the peace process, its long-term ambition to play a role in economic aid assistance after the reunification should not be discounted. China, on the other hand, while supporting Korean reunification, pursues an uncertain approach. It has essentially been supporting a "two Korea policy", acknowledging that the political, economic, and security threats of reunification would be far greater. No matter what each of these actors' official pronunciation on reunification appears to be, none of them would like to put their national interests at stake by losing the stamp of being a critical actor in the region. Hence, the genuine template of each of their stances on the reunification of the Koreas is subject to debate.

Nevertheless, a scenario is fast emerging in which world leaders are engaging with Pyongyang in contrast to the earlier stance, where the major powers sought to isolate North Korea and hoped for the collapse of its regime. This has been demonstrated by Kim Jong-un's regular meetings with the Chinese president Xi Jinping, South Korean president Moon Jae-in, and US president Donald Trump. Russian president Vladimir Putin's meeting with Kim Jong-un in April 2019 has further strengthened this assertion. Furthermore, the Trump-Kim summits being held in third countries, Singapore and Vietnam, is an indication that the world as a whole, sensing new trading opportunities, is now more receptive to engaging with North Korea. Further, all its neighbours and several other powers appear amicable to remove the UN sanctions on North Korea if its nuclear sites and stockpiles are completely dismantled. This finely poised dynamic makes it possible for many non-critical actors, such as India, the Association of Northeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), the European Union (EU), Australia, and Mongolia, to play a greater role in restoring peace and security while enhancing their strategic interests in the region.

Consequently, the critical issues of denuclearisation and reunification are increasingly being discussed among critical and non-critical stakeholders as well as in the bilateral, trilateral, quadrilateral, and even multilateral discussion forums and mechanisms. In other words, the power rivalries in the Korean Peninsula are no more restricted to the region but have expanded into the Indo-Pacific region, where the United States is a major security provider. It is important to note that the fate of denuclearisation in the Korean Peninsula would act as a litmus test for the legitimacy of US's economic, political, and strategic influence within and beyond Asia. Further, foreign assistance has so far aided the DPRK's (this volume uses the nomenclature of DPRK and North Korea, and RoK and South Korea, interchangeably) development of nuclear and missile capabilities. North Korea has had proliferation linkages with nuclear aspirants in West and South Asia, which, if expanded, would pose serious threats to international peace and security.

Undoubtedly, the Indo-Pacific is also likely to witness a similar coalescence or clash of interests. For instance, the United States and China, through their geoeconomic strategies – "Indo-Pacific Strategy" and the "Belt and Road Initiative", respectively – are already turning the Indo-Pacific into a competing economic as well as strategic landscape. Moreover, other major actors are also engaging in the Indo-Pacific with connectivity initiatives, such as Security and Growth for All in the Region (SAGAR) by India, "Free and Open Indo-Pacific" vision by Japan, and the New Southern Policy (NSP) by South Korea. Nonetheless, it is in the interest of the littoral and non-littoral states of the Indo-Pacific to prevent miscalculations and misperceptions, especially when it comes to nuclear powers, in order to ensure a free, open, and prosperous international environment.

Surprisingly, literature on the Korean Peninsula has not addressed the complexity of the region from the perspective of the Indo-Pacific power politics. This volume, therefore, examines not only the prospect of peace, stability, and unity in the Korean Peninsula but also the contending and competing interests in the region and its impact on the Indo-Pacific. It further explores the contours and characteristics of major power politics on the Peninsula and the critical and non-critical perspectives of the various stakeholders therein in the larger context of the balance of power in the Indo-Pacific region. Moreover, such a volume, involving international subject experts with the lead of an Indian scholar from a prominent think-tank of India, makes it a rare and one of the prelude exercise.

This work is a sincere endeavour and has endured a rigorous review process. Any remaining omissions, mistakes, or unforeseen errors are the sole responsibility of the respective authors. The editor, the institute for which the editor works, and the publisher are not responsible either.

### Acknowledgements

This book had its genesis during my stay in Seoul as a Fellow for the Korea Foundation for a period of two months (July–August 2018.) The stint offered me an excellent opportunity to hone and formulate my understanding of not just the Korean Peninsula but also the dynamic interplay between it and the major powers. I am, therefore, indebted to the Korea Foundation and its members for their generous support of this endeavour. A special thanks to Choi Hyunsoo, director, Korea Foundation, and Kim In Hyuk, senior program officer, Invitation and Fellowship Department, Korea Foundation.

My affiliation with the Hankuk University of Foreign Studies (HUFS) in Seoul during the Korea Foundation Fellowship was a rewarding experience. I specially thank Professor Chanwahn Kim and Dr Rajiv Kumar of HUFS for their support during my stay in their university as a visiting Fellow.

I am also thankful to Amb. Sujan R. Chinoy, director general, Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses (IDSA), for his continuous support. His encouragement as well as analysis of Korean affairs and East Asian dynamics in a larger geo-political context from an Indian perspective was a value addition to this research study.

This book would not have been possible without timely suggestions, critical comments, and constant encouragement by Cho Hyun, former vice minister of RoK; Dr Haksoon Paik, President, Sejong Institute, Korea; Professor Chanwahn Kim, director, Institute of Indian Studies, HUFS; Professor Wooyeal Paik of the Yonsei University; Dr Jaeho Hwang and Dr Jae Jeok Park of the Hankuk University of Foreign Affairs; and Professor Wongi Choi and Professor Seonjou Kang of the Institute for Foreign Affairs and National Security (IFANS) of Korea National Diplomatic Academy (KNDA). Thanks also to Dr Hyoungmin Han, Ms ChiHyun Yun, and Ms Jungmi Lee of the Korea Institute for International Economic Policy (KIEP) for their generous support throughout the study.

A special note of thanks to Kyle Ferrier, director of Academic Affairs and Research, Korea Economic Institute of America, Washington, DC, and Daniel Wertz, program manager, National Committee on North Korea, Washington, DC, for their useful interactions on issues relating to Korean affairs.

I am eternally grateful to all the scholars who contributed chapters for this book for their commitment. I am certain that they must have encountered received a lot of interest -she was invited to the Beijing Bookworm Literary Festival, Singapore Writers Festival, Foreign Correspondents Club (Shanghai and Hong Kong), Siam Society (Bangkok), Royal Asiatic Society (Shanghai), Hopkins Forum (Shanghai) and National Institute of Advanced Studies (Bangalore). Anurag has written prolifically over the years for the Bangkok Post, Nation & amp; Prachatai (Thailand), Far Eastern Economic Review (Hong Kong), Journal of Contemporary Asia (Manila), Channel News Asia (Singapore), Economic and Political Weekly (Mumbai) and Global Affairs (Mumbai). She was a regular writer for Business Standard (2007–2011). She did her Ph.D in Political Science from the University of Delhi. Her thesis was on Chinese economic reforms and she spent a year at Fudan University, Shanghai. Anurag has received research fellowships from the Government of India, Ford Foundation and Indian Council for Social Science Research (ICSSR).

# Introduction

The Korean Peninsula and Indo-Pacific power politics: *Status security at stake* 

Jagannath P. Panda

Debate over the state of affairs in the Korean Peninsula has dictated the strategic spectrum of world affairs for some time now. Much of the debate has transcribed the strategic orientation of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) emerging as a nuclear power, the authoritarian conduct of its regime and the behavioural pattern of North Korea surviving as a relevant actor or country amidst the current international sanctions and pressures. Similarly, critical actors in the region such as the United States, China, Russia, and Japan are caught in a tightly balanced power struggle to shape the trajectory of the Korean Peninsula in order to not only exert control over the Peninsula but also hold on to their status as a critical actor in the region.

Amidst the alliance politics, the two Koreas - North and South - are entangled in a complex computation to prevent the Korean Peninsula from losing its indigenous character as a "single Korea". Hence, reunification of the Koreas has emerged as a dominating subject. Moreover, with North Korea at the forefront, matters pertaining to the Korean Peninsula have emerged to become as the epicentre of North-East Asia for some time. The three Ds - denuclearisation, demand for reunification, and dialogue diplomacy - have been central to many of the political discussions on the region in recent times, making it the most strategically significant hotspot of the world. Therefore, each of the actors in the region is cautiously manoeuvring a range of politics that are key to their status as a critical actor in the region. The following four sections explore the critical facets at stake in the region: namely 'nuclear security standings', 'test for the alliance management status in the region', 'the identity of Korea', and 'regime survival and the state security of North Korea'. In other words, this volume provides a broad account of the state of affairs in Korean Peninsula by reviewing the critical powers perspectives and their status in the region.

#### Nuclear security standings at stake

Developments in the Korean Peninsula are indispensably linked to the Indo-Pacific power politics. The reasons are quite explicit. The Korean Peninsula has emerged as a "critical nuclear zone". Out of all the members of the Six-Party Talks (which abruptly ended with the non-participation of North Korea in

#### 2 Jagannath P. Panda

2009),<sup>1</sup> four are nuclear powers at present, while two – South Korea and Japan – hold adequate capabilities to emerge as nuclear powers. It is no secret that South Korea possesses adequate nuclear energy resources and is a leading technology-exporting country at present.<sup>2</sup> Since the 1970s, Seoul has possessed nuclear capability as part of its energy strength.<sup>3</sup> As a national strategic priority, nuclear energy has emerged as one of the important resource facets for the Republic of Korea (ROK), even though President Moon Jae-in has pledged to phase out ROK's nuclear power gradually. Its current strength of 24 reactors enable almost one-third of the country's electricity plants.<sup>4</sup> Further, Seoul is currently engaged in building four nuclear reactors in the United Arab Emirates under a US\$20 billion contract.<sup>5</sup>

Japan, however, is trying to strike a balance between seeking reliable and affordable power sources and battling the psychological aspects of the nuclear debate.<sup>6</sup> In recent years, the question of possessing nuclear power versus its critical consequences has dictated Japanese public consciousness and revived the debate around the three 3Es: energy security, economy, and environment.<sup>7</sup> The Fukushima nuclear disaster might alarm many in Japan, and the anti-nuclear sentiment might still be prevalent in the country. However, it is unreasonable for Japan to avoid nuclear energy as a resource, since it needs to import 90 per cent of its energy requirement in order to meet its economic needs.<sup>8</sup> The Japanese dependency on nuclear energy resources is aptly reflected in Shinzo Abe's statement that "Japan cannot do without nuclear power to secure the stability of energy supply while considering what makes economic sense and the issue of climate change".<sup>9</sup>

The other four nuclear actors – the United States, China, Russia, and North Korea (with its newly acquired nuclear status) – are locked in the complex computation of *denuclearisation* vis-à-vis *complete denuclearisation* of the Korean Peninsula. And even though South Korea and Japan are somewhat part of these negotiations, the debates over North Korea, its capabilities, and how to make Pyongyang denuclearise have mostly involved the two major actors, the United States and China. The proliferation linkages of North Korea beyond the region of the Korean Peninsula are not clandestine anymore, highlighting that *complete denuclearisation* of the Korean Peninsula is more complex than it appears to be. In fact, at this juncture, no debate dominates the strategic landscape in Asia as much as the issue of North Korean *denuclearisation*. The US-DPRK summits, the inter-Korean meetings, and the other actors' outreach, including China's, to North Korea in the recent past may have heightened the prospects of peace in the Korean Peninsula, but there will be plenty of tests to come as Asia's military and strategic landscape is redrawn.<sup>10</sup>

Undoubtedly, *denuclearisation* is a complex chapter in the history of the Korean Peninsula. As Lami Kim, in one of the chapters of this volume, argues, that the external assistance from both state and non-state actors made debates about a nuclear North Korea an international affair long ago. Further, in spite of the recent overtures, the Americans and North Koreans will continue to differ on the very process and definition of "complete" *denuclearisation*. China will continue to back North Korea for a phased denuclearised process, while Japan will continue

to hold on to its stand supporting the demand of its alliance partner, the United States, for "Complete, Verifiable and Irreversible Dismantlement" (CVID). What is, however, important to note is that the current logjam in the negotiations is more in terms of the *denuclearisation of North Korea* vis-à-vis the *Korean Peninsula*, rather than the *complete* denuclearisation of North Korea.

Pyongyang has been quite vocal about the distinction between *denuclearisation* of the Korean Peninsula and denuclearisation of North Korea. For the Kim Jong-un administration, complete denuclearisation of the Korean Peninsula will apparently lead to complete denuclearisation in North Korea. The North Korean stance is strongly reiterated in their official statement:

When we talk about the Korean Peninsula, it includes the territory of our republic and also the entire region of (South Korea) where the United States has placed its invasive force, including nuclear weapons. When we talk about the denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula, it means the removal of all sources of nuclear threat, not only from the South and North but also from areas neighbouring the Korean Peninsula.<sup>11</sup>

For North Korea, the denuclearisation of the Korean Peninsula also means a Nuclear Weapon Free Zone. In other words, the denuclearisation debate will test the stature and standing of all the major actors in the region, particularly that of the United States, China, and the two Koreas, irrespective of their competing interests, priorities, and modalities for negotiations.<sup>12</sup>

Further, the debate over complete denuclearisation is not entirely limited to the Korean Peninsula. North Korea's illegitimate nuclear technological nexus with countries such as Pakistan, Syria, Libya, and Iran have been a matter of international debate and scrutiny. Moreover, India's consistent efforts, as a non-critical actor, have enabled the international community to take cognisance of the nuclear technological nexus between North Korea and Pakistan, and thus provide the crucial link between North-East Asia and South Asia. More importantly, what makes the Korean Peninsula tactically significant to the Indo-Pacific security calculus is how the mixed nuclear and economic character of wider North-East Asia impacts world politics. Kent Calder and Min Ye in their book The Making of Northeast Asia rightly contend that the converging interests of the three major nuclear and economic actors in North-East Asia make the Korean Peninsula an "unstable pivot".<sup>13</sup> In other words, North-East Asia's economic significance for the United States, China, Japan, and South Korea makes this region a pivotal point of global geostrategy and a high-status volatile zone in the Indo-Pacific.

#### Test for the alliance management status

The Korean Peninsula is a critical alliance frontier of the Indo-Pacific. All the alliances – Sino-DPRK, US-ROK, and US-Japan – in the Korean Peninsula have constituted the core of world politics for decades. Yet, the status of each of

#### 4 Jagannath P. Panda

these alliances has undergone severe tests and trials amidst the (re)balancing approaches that their respective relationships have taken in recent times.

Take the Sino-DPRK alliance, for instance. This alliance has faced a lot of international scrutiny ahead of North Korea's emergence as a nuclear power, especially with continuous missile and nuclear testing. The relevance of the historic 1961 "alliance treaty" between China and the DPRK, known as the "Treaty of Friendship, Cooperation, and Mutual Assistance", has been strongly debated, especially keeping in view that its validity is up for renewal in 2021. Formally, it would necessitate China to come to North Korea's aid in case of attacks, though Beijing had stated clearly in 2017 that this clause is only applicable if Pyongyang does not attack first or provokes the attack.<sup>14</sup> Speculations further abound on whether China would still like to maintain its alliance with North Korea when Pyongyang has emerged as a nuclear power.<sup>15</sup> It is most unlikely that China would like to abandon or make any substantial revision to the 1961 treaty in 2021. This is partly because the Chinese leaders believe that a stronger nuclear North Korea not only strengthens its alliance framework in the region but equally weakens the United States' alliances in Asia.<sup>16</sup> After all, North Korea's emergence as a nuclear power was only possible in the past decade with the Chinese consent, assistance, and shield that was provided to counter the mounting international pressure on Pyongyang.

Moreover, Beijing has always been Pyongyang's best ally, especially after the fall of the Soviet Union. Even with North Korea emerging as a nuclear power and the United Nations (UN) imposing sanctions on it, China continued to conduct trade – of seafood, textiles, and minerals for oil from North Korea – while also routinely condemning the nuclear tests. In fact, if Chinese reports are to be believed, their trade relations were actually improving prior to the imposition of sanctions in the latter half of 2017. It had increased by 37.4 per cent in the beginning of 2017, as compared to 2016.<sup>17</sup>

Further, since the Korean War that began on June 25, 1950, China has played one of the most defining roles not only in promoting alliance politics but also in leading non-Western bloc in global affairs.<sup>18</sup> The *Panmunjom* and *Pyongyang declarations* arising out of the inter-Korean summits in 2018 might appear to overlook the Chinese partaking in the peace process: as China's role is passingly mentioned in the Panmunjom declaration. However, it is futile to think that China, a resident power in the Korean Peninsula, and most importantly, an alliance partner of North Korea and a strong economic partner of South Korea in the region, does not have the same clouts today that it has enjoyed since the Korean War period.

Though many would argue that North Korea has become a "strategic liability" for China, Beijing would like to strengthen its ties with Pyongyang, keeping in view that the security of the Korean Peninsula is in China's interest. As a country that shares a border with North Korea, China would like to ensure that a nuclear North Korea does not cross its limit and become erratic, affecting the regional security calculus. To Beijing, North Korea's status as a nuclear power serves the Chinese calculus to check American pressure tactics. Hence, China would like to renew the China-North Korea Treaty of Friendship in 2021. Articles II and VI of the Treaty guarantee China's role as a protector of North Korea; the Treaty emphasises China's role as a key "strategic ally" and, importantly, as a peacemaker in the Peninsula. However, President Xi is also wary of the changing geopolitical scenarios and the importance of military balancing, especially with the United States. Therefore, military-to-military action that was discussed in the four US-China bilateral dialogues at Mar-a-Lago in 2017 was by and large restricted to North Korea. While talks related to trade and economics took much precedence, the urgency of denuclearising North Korea was also highlighted.<sup>19</sup> From the North Korean point of view, it appears that Pyongyang would not perhaps move ahead to forge any significant understanding with South Korea or with the United States by breaking away from this historic accord that it still enjoys with China.

Likewise, the US-South Korea and US-Japan partnerships, characterised often as the security alliances in North-East Asia, have faced significant challenges. These two alliances have gone through anxious moments amidst Donald Trump's bold and unpredictable approach towards both the alliance partners. The United States' withdrawal from the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) and the Trump administration's demand for a cost-sharing deal with Japan and South Korea for stationing military troops in their respective territories had put in doubt the United States' military commitments in the Indo-Pacific.

In fact, despite a long-standing alliance, cracks had started to appear in the US-South Korea ties on the broad aspects of how to deal with a nuclear North Korea when both Moon Jae-in and Donald Trump were new to power in their respective countries. Also, managing China's role and interest in the Korean Peninsula seems to have emerged as big challenge in their alliance. Seoul, under Moon Jae-in, has been careful in its China policy. In fact, unlike his predecessor, Moon has always appeared to pursue a more balanced approach towards both China and the United States. Importantly, Moon has been quite consistent with his approach towards China. Although he did not reverse the decision on the deployment of the Terminal High Altitude Area Defence (THAAD) anti-missile system, Moon has been quite categorical about improving relations with China and has acknowledged Beijing's importance as resident power in North-East Asia. However, Moon's approach to China was not really seen that positively by the Trump administration.

Further, Trump's business or corporate-oriented sharing of the security mandate cost in the region has been a new challenge to this alliance. For example, South Korea has shouldered nearly 90 per cent of the US\$10.8 billion cost of building the new Pyeongtaek military base, which is being built after formally ending the 73-year-old historical Yongsan Garrison base in Seoul. Even though the Pyeongtaek military base is often seen as a security insurance for the US-RoK alliance, the disagreement over its cost sharing to troops stationing, including the geographical location of the base, seems to be the differing points.<sup>20</sup> This development has been a part of the American Global Defence Posture Review, which is essentially a military realignment programme to offer greater flexibility

#### 6 Jagannath P. Panda

to the posturing and operations of the United States Forces Korea (USFK). Though this decision to shift the military base was made in 2003, it confirms Donald Trump administration's selective and business-oriented military strategy towards its alliance partner.

Additionally, the United States and South Korea also signed a one-year "Special Measures Agreement" in February 2019, slated till December 2019, which would divide the cost of keeping the US troops there. The agreement further raised South Korea's expenses by 8 per cent to \$924 million.<sup>21</sup> There are differences between the two countries on policies regarding concessions on North Korea and the need to launch preventive strikes. Relations between the two Koreas have deteriorated recently owing to the US-ROK military activities, and South Korea fears that launching preventive strikes can spark off a North Korean retaliation. Further, though much of the US-ROK alliance is hinged on the existential threat posed by North Korea in the region, balancing China is also crucial for the United States. South Korea, however, is impassive about holding an anti-China rhetoric. Such differences combined with Trump's repeated pressure for greater contributions have raised apprehensions in South Korea.<sup>22</sup>

Nonetheless, the present US administration's military approach appears to be more positive towards South Korea than Japan. With Trump coming to power in the United States, there have been doubts over the United States' commitment towards Japan's security. Japan's intention, under Prime Minister Shinzo Abe, to revisit the pacifist Constitution, including Article 9, and strengthening of its self-defence capabilities are additional factors that have contributed to these doubts. Tokyo wants to become more independent in military posturing, even though it obviously will continue to rely on the United States. A new uneasiness was noticeable in the US-Japan alliance.

It is important to note that US military assistance to South Korea is to protect US interests in North-East Asia, while to Japan it is intended more towards protecting US interests in the Indo-Pacific region. US troops on the Korean Peninsula roughly number around 28,500. This might decline or increase depending upon the understanding that the US administration has with the ROK. The US military will also like to consider this with its rotational policy. In Japan, around 40,000 troops were stationed as of the end of 2017. The Seventh Fleet of the United States is headquartered in Japan and is the largest sea force with approximately 20,000 sailors, 145 aircraft, and about 60–70 ships and submarines.<sup>23</sup> These large numbers have forced the Trump administration to rethink the cost-sharing mechanisms with Japan, creating distrust between the two alliance partners.

The most pressing concern for the United States now is the denuclearisation of North Korea, for which maintaining the regional stability in North-East Asia is of vital importance. With relations between Japan and South Korea becoming bitter on historical to economic issues, primarily after South Korea deciding to scrap the General Security of Military Information Agreement (GSOMIA) – an intelligence-sharing pact about North Korean missiles it has with Japan – the onus falls somewhat on the US military to facilitate this process.<sup>24</sup> Therefore, the United States has been emphasising on holding bilateral training activities and trilateral security trainings to strengthen the resilience of their trilateral alliance.<sup>25</sup> Japan and South Korea have been identified as crucial alliance partners by the United States in the Indo-Pacific, not just to deter North Korea but also to keep China and Russia in check. What these countries require now is to deescalate tension, put forward pragmatic approaches to facilitate denuclearisation negotiations, and come up with a sustainable strategy to strengthen the alliance.

#### The identity of Korea is at stake

Although both of the Koreas emphasize the significance of a unified Korea, the reality trumps the aspirations by juxtapositioning two contradicting visions for a common home. More ironically, the idea of Korean unification is focussed not on the two Koreas alone but on the major stakeholders, such as the United States, China, Japan, and Russia, whose divergent perceptions towards unification has transformed the region into a hub of power politics. It is in this regard that peaceful reunification of the Korean Peninsula seems rather infeasible at the moment and a unified Korea so far has been an abstract idea only. While the two sides have committed to "reconnecting the blood relations of the nation and bring forward the future of co-prosperity and independent reunification led by Korean", the quest for unification remains marred with uncertainties and challenges.<sup>26</sup> Thus, while the need for unification is recognised, there is yet no consensus on the exact process to achieve it.

One of the most important causes of the unification impasse has been the two totally different perceptions of a unified Korea by Seoul and Pyongyang. While both the Koreas aspire for a unified Korea, it is unlikely that either of them would give up their respective national interests for the cause.<sup>27</sup> While the South is a thriving, democratic market-based economy, the North is impoverished and ruled by a bellicose communist or an authoritarian regime. However, under the circumstances of a peaceful unification of the two Koreas, where the term "unification" defines the integration of the economy, governance, as well as defence, both the Koreas would require striking a compromise by pursuing a two-way approach. In this regard, unification through this approach still seemed possible just after the "Panmunjom Declaration for Peace, Prosperity and Unification of the Korean Peninsula" in September last year, in which both the Koreas agreed to cooperate through dialogue and diplomacy.<sup>28</sup> However, in the purview of current developments, unification seems far-fetched as the possibility for South and North Korea to make adjustments to their democratic and *juche*<sup>29</sup> ideologies respectively seems diminishing. Therefore, a peaceful unification in the Korean Peninsula has not been successful so far; instead, the differences between the two Koreas have made the situation further irreconcilable.

Consequently, while peaceful unification through compromise seems unviable, unification might be considered through conflict.<sup>30</sup> In such a scenario, South Korea might triumph in a battle with the military assistance of the United States

#### 8 Jagannath P. Panda

and take control over the Northern side, or North Korea might come out to be victorious through its growing nuclear might and possible intervention by China. However, such a scenario might lead to an occurrence of yet another Korean war, with significantly more destruction on both the sides due to the possible use of nuclear weapons, thus, defeating the purpose of unification.

A third scenario, which is often debated to be the most workable approach to achieve unification, remains the collapse of North Korean regime.<sup>31</sup> Kim Jong-Un's vigour to continue enhancing its nuclear powers irrespective of the UN Security Council (UNSC) economic sanctions has been leading the fate of North Korea towards more sanctions, and hence a blow is expected to an already impoverished economy.<sup>32</sup> Further, Kim's undemocratic executions of not just the commoners but also many high-rank officials and elites have resulted in the waning of Kim's regime popularity.<sup>33</sup> In this regard, a regime collapse might expedite the unification negotiation process and result in a South Korea-led governance in the region. However, while some experts argue that North Korean regime's collapse can lead the way, it is likely to upset most North Korean elites as it would not be sustainable in the long run.<sup>34</sup> Moreover, while the United States might readily support a South Korea-led government in Korea, China, the strongest ally for North Korea, might intervene and even condemn such a move or act.

Moreover, while the negotiation for unification of the two Koreas is still caught in stalemate, the South and the North Koreas are not the only players. It is imperative to understand that unification of the two Koreas cannot be achieved in vacuum and the participation of the stakeholders has become equally significant. In this case, the United States would prefer a South Korean democratic model of governance in the Korean Peninsula, which would not just enhance its market outreach and strategic footprint in the region but also transform the Peninsula as a buffer zone to balance China.<sup>35</sup> China, on the other hand, though it officially supports the Korean unification, approaches the issue through uncertainty. China essentially supports a "Two Korea" policy, acknowledging that a unified Korea might have far more political, economic, and strategic threats.<sup>36</sup> Most importantly, a unified Korea might have the potentials to undermine China's influence in the region and prevent the latter from realizing its "Chinese Dream". In similar context, the positions of Japan and Russia too deserve scrutiny as none of the stakeholders would be willing to forgo their respective vested interests to ensure the Korean Unification.

Thus, divergent perceptions and major power plays in the region have exacerbated the already convoluted unification scenario in the Korean Peninsula. What is, however, being compromised within this whole scheme of negotiation is the indigenous character of "Korea" – the identity of Korea is compromised amidst major power politics and their vested interests. Korean reunification will have repercussions far beyond its geographical vicinity, but more so for its immediate and more powerful neighbours – China and Japan. In view of the European Union (EU) experience, building trust and a credible institutional arrangement would be more successful than forceful reunification.

#### Regime survival to state security at stake

For North Korea, regime survival has been one of the more pressing matters in recent times, compared to denuclearisation and alliance management in the Korean Peninsula. Much has been written on the future of the Kim Jong-un regime. The international perception of the North Korean regime has persistently become stronger – a "hermit kingdom"<sup>37</sup> or a "rogue state"<sup>38</sup> that generally prefers possessing nuclear weapons to feeding its population. Even in the face of global condemnation, North Korea has not seemed to comply and is, in fact, engaging in more provocative behaviour. Such behaviour by Pyongyang has led to multidimensional challenges in the region, from the deadlock on denuclearisation to the destabilisation of the region. In such a complex context, a systematic deconstruction of North Korean state's behaviour or its regime's bellicose attitude, from its military-first strategy to the self-reliance ideology to parallel development of military and economic growth strategy, has become a strategic necessity.

Besides, the international standpoint of achieving peace and stability in the Korean Peninsula begins with the denuclearisation of North Korea, to which Kim Jong-un has defiantly retorted that the world must discuss the denuclearisation of the Korean Peninsula as a whole. For North Korea, having a nuclear umbrella is what is going to ensure regime survival, mainly with a hostile United States at its tail.<sup>39</sup> Kim Jong-un can be said to be pursuing the grand strategy of military and economic development concurrently.<sup>40</sup> He has repeatedly focussed on how the Middle East has become a "victim of aggression" due to the absence of "powerful self-defence capabilities".<sup>41</sup> In Kim's contestation, therefore, in order to understand and facilitate discussions on denuclearisation, his regime's actions should not be considered irrational and erratic. Rather, in Kim's perception, his country should be treated as a rational actor, seeking to leverage diplomacy through Intercontinental Ballistic Missile (ICBM) capabilities.

As mentioned earlier, North Korea essentially identifies the Korean Peninsula with not just the two Koreas but also the surrounding areas where the external actors have substantial physical presence. It implies that North Korea's decision to denuclearise depends on the withdrawal of the United States' extended military services from the region, which are a part of the US nuclear umbrella that covers its regional allies.<sup>42</sup> Such a stance has not gone down well with the US administration. There is a long-standing mistrust between the United States and the North Korean regime – Washington has been insisting that Pyongyang relinquish all weapons of mass destruction (WMD) following a maximum-pressure strategy or engagement; on the other hand, Pyongyang has been striving to obtain security assurances while insisting on giving up its weapons in a gradual manner.<sup>43</sup>

While both Washington and Pyongyang seek continued negotiations, their deliberations have not shown enough flexibility, which is reflective of their inability to arrive at a common diplomatic understanding. There is also much certitude regarding the connotations of the "security guarantees" that Kim is

#### 10 Jagannath P. Panda

demanding.<sup>44</sup> For the United States, North Korea's continued military provocations and repeated violations of the UNSC resolutions have made it into a capricious state which cannot be trusted with security guarantees until it is completely denuclearised. For North Korea, on the other hand, US policies are not very credible – it has already withdrawn from Afghanistan, the Iran nuclear deal, the TPP, and the Paris Climate Agreement. So, North Korea is aware that denuclearising without attaining certain tangible security guarantees might allow the regime to collapse or the state of North Korea to fall at the mercy of other major powers.

The *dialogue diplomacy* in the region, mainly the Trump-Kim summits and the inter-Korean summits, so far has been more of a spectacle rather than carrying much substance, though it certainly demonstrates progress towards rapprochement. In the absence of a credible multilateral security institution that could address the security impediments in the Korean Peninsula, it is difficult to have any real negotiations. Advancing any scope of cooperation will surely involve navigating between the growing interdependencies between countries, which has been by far quite asymmetrical. North Korea holds much less economic weight than any of the other negotiating partners but holds somewhat more sway in international nuclear talks. Moreover, all of these negotiating partners have vested interests in dealing with North Korea. Therefore, conflict resolution in North Korea should involve surpassing these individual differences; fostering mutual interests; and, most importantly, being willing to compromise.

What is important to note is that actors in the region are yet to find common ground on the North Korean impasse. This could be because the dynamics North Korea shares with its negotiating partners is hinged on various historical and domestic constraints. The economic and geopolitical influence of China on the Korean Peninsula is already very high. All the while, China's top priority has been to prevent the region from destabilising, which would invariably also have a spillover effect on China's neighbouring region.<sup>45</sup> As Pyongyang's military alliance partner, Beijing foresees many opportunities in advancing cooperation, though it has not been very persuasive in helping North Korea denuclearise.

Russia, too, has been advocating "security guarantees for North Korea", though it is vague about what constitutes such propositions.<sup>46</sup> Further, despite the call for cooperation and unification, the relationship between the two Koreas at present is in a limbo. North Korea's ICBM launches have worsened the situation. For Kim, South Korea should do away with the THAAD and other joint military exercises with the United States and engage more in coming up with a constructive road map for rapprochement.<sup>47</sup> For South Korea, denuclearisation is the key priority – the issue of unification comes somewhat later. While Moon Jae-in hopes for unification by 2045, there is very little enthusiasm among the general population for a united Korea.<sup>48</sup> Moreover, addressing the issues related to the UNSC sanctions resolutions against North Korea, its ICBM manufacturing capacity and its human rights violations take precedence for South Korea.

Just because the North Korean regime has survived for so long does not mean its survival in the coming years is ensured. Kim Jung-un, being a rational man, understands that his policies are not sustainable in the long run – they will and already have crippled the economy. While in the past, fanatic Korean nationalism and various forms of repression brought some economic aid, treading along the same route will lead to a systemic crisis. Instead, what multilateral institutions and the international community should strive for is not just denuclearising North Korea but assisting it in the transformation of its decaying economy. If and when North Korea opens to the outside world, the global economy should be receptive enough to accommodate its economic and social change. This receptivity may, in future, help to reunify the Korean Peninsula, achieve peace and stability in the region, and lift the current atmosphere of threat facing North-East Asia.

#### The book at hand

This volume addresses the strategic linkages that the Korean Peninsula shares with the Indo-Pacific and provides a succinct picture of the critical issues that will shape the trajectory of the Korean Peninsula in times to come. It brings together trained scholars, journalists, and ex-diplomats with substantial policy experiences. Besides, this volume draws on primary sources of materials, particularly language sources, and field experiences, which makes it an invaluable resource for researchers, graduate students, scholars, and policy makers.

This book is divided into three sections. The first section, "Critical Perspectives", talks about the role of critical actors in Korean Peninsula, highlighting their distinct, and often divergent, views on denuclearisation as well as national reunification. In Chapter 1, Donald Kirk argues that the US strategy on the Korean Peninsula rests on the principle of the status quo and is aimed to preserve the historic alliance between the United States and the ROK. The author explores the United States' shifting policy on the two Koreas in the last few years and wonders if Trump, first by threatening North Korea and then by pursuing a diplomatic tack, might be getting somewhere. He observes that the lingering threat is that the United States' patience is wearing thin as North Korea is avoiding "complete denuclearisation", as promised in the Singapore summit, and that the absolutist CVID no longer dominates the conversation post the summit.

Anurag Viswanath, in Chapter 2, discusses the "great game" that has transformed North-East Asia into a geo-spot riven with politics and polarisation, cooperation and contestation, manoeuvres and maritime disputes, triumvirates and tensions – a mass of entangled relationships that has made it one of the most volatile regions in the world. She argues that China was, is, and shall remain a critical player in the region. However, China has to balance its old responsibilities as a socialist power and new global responsibilities as the second most important power, keeping in view its economic, political, and strategic interests. She contends that the future road map for the region seems elusive because of the divergent interests of all the stakeholders.

In Chapter 3, Kohtaro Ito argues that the confrontation between Japan and China in the Senkaku Islands after the 2000s and the continued military provocations by North Korea have increased the threat perception for Japan.

## 12 Jagannath P. Panda

As a response, Japan has not only fostered military relations with the US and Australian forces but also strengthened formerly weak military relations with other countries, such as Britain, Canada, and France. The author contends that Japan's Korean Peninsula strategy will function as a deterrent for not only North Korea but also China. However, what Japan fears is that the reduction or withdrawal of the USFK will be decided by the United States alone or between the United States and South Korea. In Chapter 4, Georgy Bulychev and Valeriia Gorbacheva argue that Russia's relationship with North Korea has experienced quite a few highs and lows in the three post-Soviet decades, in keeping with the policy changes. The authors trace the Russia-North Korea relations from 1991 until present times, through seven phases, discussing the prospects of cooperation and the challenges therein.

The second section of the volume, "Contending Perspectives", talks about how the critical yet contradictory approaches of the important actors have resulted in a power rivalry in the Korean Peninsula. In Chapter 5, Jina Kim explains that the dialogue on denuclearisation, which started as a bilateral issue between the United States and North Korea, has now transformed into a multi-party negotiation. The chapter also asserts that achieving consensus on a denuclearisation road map is impossible because political, technological, and diplomatic issues must be considered together. Nonetheless, it argues that facilitating mutual exchange and cooperation is one of the ways to incentivise North Korea and that maintaining a sustainable peace environment when North Korea renounces its nuclear arsenals requires a holistic approach and institutionalised practices within an agreed framework.

In Chapter 6, Kuyoun Chung argues that the strategic environment in the Indo-Pacific will evolve dramatically over the course of North Korea's denuclearisation. The author also asserts that any endgame of the denuclearisation on the Korean Peninsula is expected to shift the strategic interests of regional powers in the Indo-Pacific, influencing not only regional strategic stability but also the extended deterrence that has long sustained the US strategic dominance in the region. Therefore, it is necessary to discuss the strategic aspects of current denuclearisation negotiations and how they will interact with the Sino-US strategic competition that will define security environment in a foreseeable future.

In Chapter 7, Lami Kim illustrates how foreign assistance has so far aided the DPRK's development of nuclear and missile capabilities, as well as its rise as a proliferator. The author then discusses, from a global non-proliferation perspective, the implications of the success and failure of ongoing denuclearisation negotiations. In Chapter 8, Archana Upadhyay discusses the fast-changing global strategic environment that requires Russia to reset ties with the two Koreas, keeping in mind the far-reaching historical trajectory. The author analyses how the "Korea factor" in Russia's foreign policy strategy is crucial for its North-East Asia outreach and overall stability.

The remaining two chapters in this section analyses two non-critical – Mongolian and Indian – perspectives. In Chapter 9, Alicia Campi argues that Mongolia's multifaceted ties to the DPRK, which stem from its present non-threatening status and communist-era commonalities, can be useful in the Korean Peninsula peace process. She also discusses how Mongolia is uniquely placed to not only play the role of a mediator in the North-South Korean dispute, by being an active force in the North-East Asian peace process, but also create new mechanisms that contribute to regional connectivity. In Chapter 10 – the last chapter of the second section – Jagannath P. Panda and Mrittika Guha Sarkar assess India's approach to the Korean Peninsula keeping in view the current developments in the Indo-Pacific. They argue that India's dialogue and diplomacy approach is responsible for its enhanced partnership with South Korea and sustained diplomatic relations with North Korea. This very approach, they reason, is key to India being seen as a prospective facilitator or mediator to promote peace in the Korean Peninsula.

The last section of the book, "Competing and Cooperating Perspectives", discusses power politics in the Korean Peninsula, analysing the critical undercurrents that shape the competing and cooperative perspectives of the Korean Peninsula vis-à-vis Indo-Pacific. In Chapter 11, Jin Shin argues that the divergent political systems of the two Koreas will have serious implications for the global political order. The author further throws light on Kim's governing philosophy and strategies, as well as his undermined status in North Korea, and looks at the future trajectory of the country's nuclear policy and how it determines Korean unification.

In Chapter 12, Manpreet Sethi briefly traces the evolution of the various negotiating mechanisms in order to understand what has worked in the past and could be used again to make it work in the future. The chapter also provides an overview of the limited achievements of the negotiating mechanisms at different points of time. It concludes by drawing some inferences from these negotiating mechanisms in the Korean Peninsula for the situation in the Indo-Pacific. In Chapter 13, Seoujou Kang explores how the US Indo-Pacific Strategy, starting as geopolitics, is transforming itself into a geo-economics construct in the face of rising China. The author also compares the two competing economic architectures, led by the United States and China, in the Indo-Pacific region and analyses their effects on the region as a whole, and South Korea in particular.

Finally, in Chapter 14, Atmaja Gohain Baruah argues that North-East Asia is in a critical space in international politics, where resource competition and geostrategic rivalry between the neighbouring countries have stirred more conflict than cooperation. The chapter addresses three areas of growing resource insecurity: namely environmental concerns, maritime disputes, and energy security. The author contends that while resource insecurity has intensified economic and political rivalry between some of Asia's key economic powers, it has also created the conditions that encourage cooperation. However, the absence of cooperating mechanisms and political motivation is a challenge. Therefore, identifying areas for resource cooperation between these countries will not only achieve energy security and reduce regional tension but also encourage environmentally sustainable policies.

Overall, this volume addresses the critical facets of Korean Peninsula and its undercurrents that will continue to shape the future of the region. Given the

## 14 Jagannath P. Panda

fluidity of the politics in the region, the assessment made in this volume are certainly not constant. Yet, it goes without stating that the assessments made in this volume offer critical judgements on the future directive of the region that will certainly be a referring point for readers, especially policy makers and scholars.

## Notes

- 1 Choe Sang-Hun, "N. Korea Threatens to Restore Plutonium Plant," *The New York Times*, August 28, 2008, at www.nytimes.com/2008/08/27/world/asia/27korea. html?mtrref=www.armscontrol.org&gwh=07D1FF3EC721DF83892F219C 9C8DF07C&gwt=pay&assetType=PAYWALL. (accessed on September 24, 2019); "Statement by the President of the Security Council," United Nations Security Council, April 13, 2009, at www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/ PRST/2009/7 (accessed on September 24, 2009).
- 2 "Nuclear Power in South Korea", World Nuclear Association, September 2019, at www.world-nuclear.org/information-library/country-profiles/countries-o-s/ south-korea.aspx (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 3 Jack Unwin, "Nuclear Power in South Korea: Past, Present, Future", *Power Technology*, August 1, 2019, at www.power-technology.com/features/south-korea-nuclear-power/ (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 4 "Nuclear Power in South Korea", No. 2.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Rowan Hoopar, "Psychology Is Where Real Radiation Risks Lie", *The Japan Times*, August 15, 2015, at www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2015/08/15/national/science-health/psychology-real-radiation-risks-lie/#.XYrAIi2B3fY (accessed on September 25, 2019); "Nuclear Power in Japan", World Nuclear Association, September 2019, at www.world-nuclear.org/information-library/country-profiles/countries-g-n/japan-nuclear-power.aspx (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 7 Sumiko Takeuchi, "Is There a Future of Nuclear Power in Japan?" *The Japan Times*, July 16, 2019, at www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/07/16/business/future-nuclear-power-japan/#.XX2zUS2B3fY (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 8 "Nuclear Power in Japan", No. 6.
- 9 "Shinzo Abe Says Japan 'Cannot Do Without' Nuclear Power, on Eve of Fukushima Disaster", *South China Morning Post*, March 10, 2016, at www.scmp.com/news/asia/east-asia/article/1922953/shinzo-abe-says-japan-cannot-do-without-nuclear-power-eve (accessed on September 15, 2019).
- 10 Read, Jagannath Panda, "What Would a Denuclearized North Korea Mean for the Balance of Military Power in Asia?" *Independent*, June 17, 2018, at www.independent. co.uk/voices/north-korea-nuclear-kim-trump-summit-asia-power-balance-china-india-a8403356.html (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 11 "US Envoy Optimistic About N. Korea Despite Latest Friction", Press Trust of India, December 21, 2018, at www.ptinews.com/news/10259807\_US-envoy-optimistic-about-N-Korea-despite-latest-friction (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 12 Duyeon Kim, "Negotiating Toward a Denuclearization- Peace Roadmap on the Korean Peninsula", *Centre for New American Security*, June 27, 2019, at www.cnas.org/ publications/reports/negotiating-toward-a-denuclearization-peace-roadmap-on-the-korean-peninsula (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 13 Kent Calder and Min Ye, "Northeast Asia in Global Perspective", in *The Making of Northeast Asia*, Stanford University Press, Stanford, 2010, p. 3.
- 14 Glyn Ford, Talking to North Korea, Pluto Press, London, 2018, p. 250.
- 15 Anny Boc, "Does China's 'Alliance Treaty' with North Korea Still Matter?", *The Diplomat*, July 26, 2019, at https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/does-chinas-alliance-treaty-with-north-korea-still-matter/ (accessed September 15, 2019).

- 16 Gilbert Rozman (ed.), "Introduction", in The East Asian Whirlpool: Kim Jong-Un's Diplomatic Shake-Up, China's Sharp Power, and Trump's Trade Wars, Joint U.S.-Korea Academic Studies, Vol. 30, Korea Economic Institute of America, Washington, 2019, p. 7.
- 17 Jane Perlez and Yufan Huang, "China Says Its Trade with North Korea Has Increased", *The New York Times*, April 13, 2017, at www.nytimes.com/2017/04/13/world/asia/china-north-korea-trade-coal-nuclear.html (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 18 This section draws on, Jagannath Panda, "Chinese Revisionism in the Korean Corridor", *The Asian Age*, May 13, 2018, at www.asianage.com/360-degree/130518/ chinese-revisionism-in-korean-corridor.html (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 19 Glyn Ford, No. 14, p. 251.
- 20 Shifting from its earlier approach, US is utilizing a selective approach keeping its military and strategic interests ahead of anything else under its 'America First' policy. The new Pyeongtaek base by US signals the same. However, this development has built a few disagreements between US and ROK. The US, through this approach is establishing a 'sharing' model of security mandate; however South Korea covering 90 per cent of the cost of the base has ensured some feuds in the US-ROK alliance, irrespective of the base being a strategic deterrent against China and North Korea. Please see, Jagannath P. Panda, "Pyeongtaek Expounds 'Corporate' Military Strategy," *Korean Herald*, July 3, 2018, at www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20180703000543 (accessed on September 26, 2019).
- 21 The new "Special Measures Agreement" between ROK and US focusses on Seoul's contributions to hosting of the American troops after several strained negotiations. This step was taken in relation to the US president Trump's universal desire for allies to pay a greater amount for their defence. In this regard, the Trump administration proposed a 50 per cent increase in the 40 per cent of the amount paid by the Korean side to host American troops in 2018. The negotiation came down to 16 per cent increase in January this year, however not accepted by ROK. The negotiations were finally agreed upon at an 8 per cent increase just before the Trump-Kim meet in Hanoi this year, worth \$924 million but with a condition for renegotiation every year by the Trump administration. These developments considerably put the US-ROK partnership into the shadow of a doubt. Please see Kyle Ferrier, "What Does the Signed Cost Sharing Agreement Mean for the US-South Korea Alliance?" *The Diplomat*, February 15, 2019, at https://thediplomat.com/2019/02/what-does-the-signed-cost-sharing-agreement-mean-for-the-us-south-korea-alliance/ (accessed on September 24, 2019).
- 22 Mark E. Manyin et al., "South Korea: Background and U.S. Relations", Congressional Research Service, 2019, at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IF10165.pdf (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 23 "What Is the US Military's Presence Near North Korea?", *The Guardian*, August 9, 2017, at www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/aug/09/what-is-the-us-militarys-presence-in-south-east-asia (accessed on September 24, 2019).
- 24 Justin McCurry," South Korea Cuts Intelligence Ties with Japan, Raising Fears over North Korea", *The Guardian*, August 23, 2019, at www.theguardian.com/world/2019/ aug/23/south-korea-cuts-intelligence-ties-with-japan-raising-fears-over-north-korea (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 25 Randall Schriver, "The Importance of U.S.-Japan-Korea Trilateral Defense Cooperation", Transcripts from Center for Strategic and International Studies, at https:// csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/190828\_importance\_us\_ japan\_korea.pdf (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 26 "Panmunjom Declaration for Peace, Prosperity and Unification of the Korean Peninsula," Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Republic of Korea, September 11, 2018, at www. mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m\_5478/view.do?seq=319130 (accessed on September 24, 2019).
- 27 Bruce W. Benette, "Potential Paths to Korean Unification," *RAND Corporation*, November 14, 2018, at www.rand.org/multimedia/audio/2018/11/14/potentialpaths-to-korean-unification.html (accessed on September 24, 2019).

- 28 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Republic of Korea, No. 26.
- 29 Juche is North Korea's official philosophy, which roughly translates into "selfsufficiency", "independence", and "autonomy". Juche defines the ideology of the communist country which believes that North Korea as a power should remain separate from the rest of the international community, depending solely on the strength of its own and its god-like leader. Please see Zack Beauchamp, "Juche, the State Ideology that Makes North Koreans Revere Kim Jong Un, Explained," *Vox*, June 18, 2018, at www.vox.com/world/2018/6/18/17441296/north-korea-propaganda-ideology-juche (accessed on September 24, 2018).
- 30 Chung Min Lee and Kathryn Botto, "Reconceptualizing U.S.-ROK Cooperation in Korean Unification: A Stabilization Framework," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, April 30, 2019, at https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/04/30/ reconceptualizing-u.s.-rok-cooperation-in-korean-unification-stabilization-frameworkpub-78737 (accessed on September 24, 2019); Bruce W. Benette, No. 27.
- 31 Quanyi Zhang, "Wide-Ranging Views on Korean Unification," International Journal of World Peace, 33 (3), 2016, pp. 76–77.
- 32 "North Korea's Kim Jong-un Oversaw Test of 'Super Large Multiple Rocket Launcher", *The Guardian*, August 25, 2019, at www.google.com/search?q=kim+ tests+missile&rlz=1C5CHFA\_enIN852IN852&oq=kim+tests+missile& aqs=chrome.69i57.8529j0j4&sourceid=chrome&ie=UTF-8 (accessed on September 24, 2019).
- 33 "Whispers of Dissent in North Korea Suggest Waning Loyalty to Kim Jong-un," *The Guardian*, June 4, 2015, www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jun/04/north-korea-kim-jong-un-popularity-waning (accessed on September 24, 2019).
- 34 Bruce W. Bennett, "Preparing North Korean Elites for Unification", *RAND Corporation*, 2017, at www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR1985.html (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 35 Evans J. R. Revere, "Korean Reunification and US Interests: Preparing for One Korea," Brookings, January 20, 2015, at www.brookings.edu/on-the-record/koreanreunification-and-u-s-interests-preparing-for-one-korea/ (accessed on September 24, 2019).
- 36 Sukjoon Yoon, "China's Changing Role on the Korean Peninsula," *The Diplomat*, May 31, 2019, at https://thediplomat.com/2019/05/chinas-changing-role-on-the-korean-peninsula/ (accessed on September 24, 2019); Eleanor Albert, "The China-North Korea Relationship," Council on Foreign Relations, June 25, 2019, at www.cfr.org/ backgrounder/china-north-korea-relationship (accessed on September 24, 2019); Please read Chae-Jin Lee and Stephanie Hsieh, "China's Two-Korea Policy at Trial: The Hwang Chang Yop Crisis," *Pacific Affairs*, 75 (3), 2001, pp. 321–341.
- 37 The term "Hermit Kingdom" has increasingly been used in the context of North Korea. A "hermit kingdom" usually implies that a country or a regime willingly tries to wall itself off, by maintaining a communication distance from the rest of the globe, physically or metaphorically. North Korean regime's behaviour has more or less replicated such a case, inviting many observers to allude to it as a "Hermit Kingdom". Read, Wilson Strand, "Opening the Hermit Kingdom", *History Today*, 54 (1), January 2004, at www.historytoday.com/archive/opening-hermit-kingdom (accessed September 15, 2019).

Some others defy this by stating that it is a myth to call North Korea a "Hermit Kingdom". Read, Joel S. Wit and Jenny Town, "It's Not a Hermit Kingdom, and 4 Other Myths About North Korea", *The Atlantic*, March 29, 2013, at www.theatlantic. com/international/archive/2013/03/its-not-a-hermit-kingdom-and-4-other-myths-about-north-korea/274488/ (accessed September 15, 2019).

38 Many in the West, mainly in the United States, have called North Korea a "rogue state", to which the Kim Jong-un administration has reacted time and again, stating

that the United States wants to overthrow the regime in the DPRK by calling it a "rogue state". Read, Patrick Goodenough, "North Korea Bristles at Being Called a 'Rough State", cnsnews.com, June 7, 2019, at www.cnsnews.com/news/article/patrick-goodenough/north-korea-bristles-being-called-rogue-state (accessed September 15, 2019); Kirk Spitzer, "5 Reasons North Korea Is a 'Rough Regime", USA Today, January 6, 2016, at www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2016/01/06/5-ways-north-korea-rogue-regime/78349910/ (accessed September 15, 2019).

- 40 David W. Shin, *Rationality in the North Korean Regime*, Lexington Books, Maryland, 2018, p. 17.
- 41 Ibid., p. 271.
- 42 Bruce Klingner, "Would a U.S. Security Guarantee Achieve Guaranteed North Korean Denuclearization?" *The National Interest*, September 3, 2019, at https:// nationalinterest.org/blog/korea-watch/would-us-security-guarantee-achieveguaranteed-north-korean-denuclearization-77716 (accessed September 11, 2019).
- 43 Read, Benjamin Katzeff Silberstein, "The North Korean Economy and U.S. Policy: Stability Under 'Maximum Pressure'", in Gilbert Rozman (ed.), No. 16, pp. 276–303.
- 44 "North Korea's Kim Told Other Leaders He Seeks Security Guarantees Instead of Sanctions Relief: Sources", *The Japan Times*, July 13, 2019, at www.japantimes. co.jp/news/2019/07/13/asia-pacific/north-koreas-kim-told-leaders-seeks-securityguarantees-instead-sanctions-relief-sources/#.XX5H\_y2B3fY (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 45 Thomas Fingar, "China's Growing Presence in the DPRK: Origins, Objectives and Implications", in Choe Sang-hun, Gi-Wook Shin, and David Straub (eds.), *Troubled Transition: North Korea's Politics, Economy, and External Relations*, The Walter H. Shorenstein Asia-Pacific Research, Stanford, 2013, p. 197.
- 46 Patrick M. Cronin and Ryan Neuhard, "Guaranteeing Peace with North Korea", *The Diplomat*, August 22, 2019, at https://thediplomat.com/2019/08/guaranteeing-peace-with-north-korea/ (accessed September 11, 2019).
- 47 Glyn Ford, No. 14, p. 218.
- 48 Ibid., p. 245.
- 1 "Remarks by President Trump Before a Briefing on the Opioid Crisis", The White House, August 8, 2017, at www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-briefing-opioid-crisis/ (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 2 Donald Kirk, "Trump Becomes First Sitting American President to Step into North Korea—A Win for Kim Jong Un", *The Daily Beast*, June 30, 2019, at https://news. yahoo.com/donald-trump-becomes-first-sitting-141036110.html (accessed July 2, 2019). The author witnessed the proceedings as broadcast on CNN, BBC and South Korean networks.
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 The author witnessed the press conference as carried on large screens at the International Press Centre set up in Hanoi for the occasion.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Anna Fifield and Ashley Parker, "North Korea's Kim Jong Un Invites South Korea's President to Pyongyang", *The Washington Post*, February 10, 2018, at www.washington post.com/world/north-koreas-kim-jong-un-has-invited-south-koreas-moon-jae-in-to-pyongyang/2018/02/10/d7db9dde-0ddd-11e8-998c-96deb18cca19\_story.html? utm\_term=.390451be8e9a (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 7 Alex Ward, "Mike Pence Sat Just Feet Away from Kim Jong Un's Sister at the Olympics Opening Ceremony", Vox, February 9, 2018, at www.vox.com/2018/2/9/1699 4596/pence-olympics-kim-north-korea-opening-ceremony\_(accessed July 2, 2019).
- 8 Rick Noack and Joyce Lee, "The Historic Kim-Moon Meeting as It Unfolded April 27", *The Washington Post*, April 27, 2018, at www.washingtonpost.com/news/ worldviews/wp/2018/04/27/the-historic-kim-moon-meeting-as-it-unfolded/?utm\_ term=.927d9020b525 (accessed July 2, 2019).

<sup>39</sup> Glyn Ford, No. 14, p. 7.

9 "Joint Statement of President Donald J. Trump of the United States of America and Chairman Kim Jong Un of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea at the Singapore Summit", The White House, June 12, 2018, at www.whitehouse. gov/briefings-statements/joint-statement-president-donald-j-trump-united-statesamerica-chairman-kim-jong-un-democratic-peoples-republic-korea-singaporesummit/ (accessed July 2, 2019).

- 11 "Trump and Kim sign Document to Conclude Summit, but What Did It Say?" Associated Press, June 12, 2018, at www.pbs.org/newshour/world/trump-and-kim-sign-document-to-conclude-summit-but-what-did-it-say (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 12 "Joint Statement ...", No. 9.
- 13 Steve Holland et al., "Trump in Surprise Summit Move Says He Will Halt Korea War Games", Reuters, June 12, 2018, at https://uk.reuters.com/article/us-northkoreausa/trump-in-surprise-summit-move-says-he-will-halt-korea-war-gamesidUSKBN1J821H (accessed July 8, 2019).
- 14 Donald Kirk, "Forget Nukes. Will Kim Jong Un Pull Back His Big Guns?" *The Daily Beast*, June 18, 2018, at www.thedailybeast.com/forget-nukes-will-kim-jong-un-pull-back-his-big-guns\_(accessed July 8, 2019).
- 15 "Pompeo Rebuts N., Korea's 'Gangster' Claim, Vows Continued Sanctions", Yonhap, July 8, 2018, at https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20180708002553315 (accessed July 8, 2019).
- 16 "FM Spokesman on DPRK-US High-level Talks", Pyongyang Times, July 7, 2018, at www.pyongyangtimes.com.kp/?bbs=27058 (accessed July 8, 2019); Steve Holland et al., No. 13; Donald Kirk, No. 14.
- 17 Ibid.
- 18 "Statement from the Press Secretary on the Repatriation of Remains from North Korea", The White House, July 26, 2018, at www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/ statement-press-secretary-repatriation-remains-north-korea/ (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 19 Donald Kirk, "North Korea's Plan for a Peace to End All Peace," *The Daily Beast*, July 27, 2018, at www.thedailybeast.com/north-koreas-plan-for-a-peace-to-end-all-peace?ref=scroll (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 20 "DPRK urges US to Agree to Declare End to Korean War", CGTN, August 9, 2018, at https://news.cgtn.com/news/3d3d514f32597a4d79457a6333566d54/share\_p. html (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 21 David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "Once 'No Longer a Nuclear Threat,' North Korea Now in Standoff with US", *The New York Times*, August 10, 2018, at www. nytimes.com/2018/08/10/us/politics/north-korea-denuclearize-peace-treaty.html, (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 22 "Fox News Sunday with Chris Wallace", The Internet Archive, August 5, 2018, at https://archive.org/details/KTVU\_20180805\_170000\_Fox\_News\_Sunday\_With\_Chris\_Wallace (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 23 Lim Min-hyuk, "U.S. Ambassador Urges Caution in Ending Korean War", *The Chosun Ilbo*, August 3, 2018, at http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2018/08/03/2018080301326.html (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 24 Josh Rogin, "Why Trump Canceled Pompeo's Trip to North Korea", *The Washington Post*, August 27, 2018, at www.washingtonpost.com/news/josh-rogin/wp/2018/08/27/why-trump-cancelled-pompeos-trip-to-north-korea/?utm\_term=.e87cdb3939f2 (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 25 Author's notes, General Brooks spoke at the Seoul Foreign Correspondents' Club on August 22, 2018.
- 26 Author's notes, interview, August 22, 2018.
- 27 Interview with the author, Sokcho, August 20, 2018.

<sup>10</sup> Ibid.

- 28 "North Korea Newspaper Blasts 'Double-dealing' U.S. after Pompeo's Trip Canceled", Reuters, August 26, 2018, at www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-usa/ north-korea-newspaper-blasts-double-dealing-u-s-after-pompeos-trip-canceledidUSKCN1LB0BY (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 29 Interview with the author, August 27, 2018.
- 30 Author's notes, Diplomatic Roundtable, East West Center Association Conference, Lotte Hotel, Seoul, August 25, 2018.
- 31 Author's interview, No. 30.
- 32 Author's notes, No. 26.
- 33 "Pyongyang Joint Declaration of September 2018", Korea.net, September 19, 2018, at www.korea.net/Government/Current-Affairs/National-Affairs/view?subId=680 &affairId=750 &pageIndex = 1&articleId=3397 (accessed July 2, 2019). Also see, *The National Committee on North Korea* at www.ncnk.org/node/1633 (accessed September 15, 2019).
- 34 "WH: N. Korea Sent Trump 'Warm, Positive' Letter", Associated Press, September 10, 2018, at www.apnews.com/bec0b48feb8444848538cc96449beb79 (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 35 Donald J. Trump, Twitter Post, September 9, 2018, 8:31 a.m., at https://twitter.com/ realdonaldtrump/status/1038812262549663744?lang=en (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 36 Donald J. Trump, Twitter Post, September 6, 2018, 3:58 a.m., at https://twitter.com/ realdonaldtrump/status/1037656324010663937?lang=en (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 37 "Pompeo Cites Progress Made on North Korea Trip", Associated Press, October 7, 2018, at www.politico.com/story/2018/10/07/pompeo-north-korea-kim-880706 (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 38 Donald Kirk, "As Pompeo Heads for Pyongyang, the Big Question: Can Denuclearization Wait Forever?" *The Daily Beast*, October 5, 2018, at www.thedailybeast.com/ as-pompeo-heads-for-pyongyang-the-big-question-can-denuclearization-wait-forever (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Roberta Rampton, "We Fell in Love:' Trump Swoons over Letters from North Korea's Kim'', Reuters, September 30, 2018, at www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-usa-trump/we-fell-in-love-trump-swoons-over-letters-from-north-koreas-kim-idUSKC N1MA03Q (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 41 Jihyun Kim, "North Korea Reporting: Riddled with Errors, Even in Neighboring South Korea", *Korea Exposé*, July 10, 2018, at www.koreaexpose.com/north-korea-reporting-in-south-korea-riddled-with-errors-misreporting/ (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 42 Donald Kirk, No. 41.
- 43 Roberta Rampton, No. 43.
- 44 "Remarks by President Trump to the 73rd Session of the United Nations General Assembly, New York, NY", The White House, September 25,2018, at www.whitehouse. gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-73rd-session-united-nationsgeneral-assembly-new-york-ny/ (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 45 Joyce Lee and David Brunnstrom, "North Korea Urges Trump to Drop Pompeo from Talks; U.S. Plays Down Weapons Test", Reuters, April 18, 2019, at www.reuters.com/ article/us-northkorea-weapon/north-korea-urges-trump-to-drop-pompeo-from-talksu-s-plays-down-weapons-test-idUSKCN1RT2KY\_(accessed July 2, 2019).
- 46 "Seoul Hopeful Putin-Kim Talks Will Help Peace", Associated Press, April 25, 2019, at www.apnews.com/e07d2b0208db4647ac84abbaff412c0f\_(accessed July 2, 2019).
- 47 Vladimir Soldatkin and Maria Vasilyeva, "Putin Says U.S. Guarantees Unlikely to Prompt North Korea to De-Nuclearize", Reuters, April 25, 2019, at www.reuters. com/article/us-northkorea-russia/putin-says-u-s-guarantees-unlikely-to-promptnorth-korea-to-de-nuclearize-idUSKCN1S02TP\_(accessed July 2, 2019).
- 48 Author's notes, David Ignatius, lecture, Princeton University, October 3, 2018.
- 49 Joseph Yun, in conversation with CNN anchor Jim Sciutto, Imjin Gak, South Korea;

conversation monitored by the author, June 30, 2019.

- 50 "Remarks by President Trump, Chairman Kim Jong Un, and President Moon in Greeting at the Korean Demilitarized Zone", The White House, June 30, 2019, at www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-chairmankim-jong-un-president-moon-greeting-korean-demilitarized-zone/ (accessed July 2, 2019).
- 51 Jeff Mason and David Brunnstrom, "Trump Says Bolton a 'Disaster' on North Korea, 'Out of Line' on Venezuela", https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-boltonfiring/trump-says-bolton-a-disaster-on-north-korea-out-of-line-on-venezuelaidUSKCN1VW2B0/(accessed January 2, 2020)
- 52 Minjung Kim and Donald Kirk, "What Differentiates Kim Jong-II from Gaddafi: Problems of Nuclear Development Factor Analysis Methods and Proposal of Alternatives," Institute of Nuclear Materials Management, 58th annual meeting, 2017, at www.inmm.org/INMM/media/Archives/Annual%20Meeting%20Proceedings/
  - 1 "I Love You China: North Korea Woos Xi in Lavish State Visit; Kim Says North Korea-China Ties Invincible", *The Straits Times*, June 21, 2019, at www.straitstimes. com/asia/east-asia/xi-and-kim-agree-to-have-close-and-strategic-ties-reports-north-korean-media/ (accessed July 23, 2019).
  - 2 Natasha Turak, "Trump Becomes First US Sitting President in History to Cross Bor der into North Korea", CNBC, June 30, 2019, at www.cnbc.com/2019/06/30/rtrs-190630-trump-kim-quotes-dmz-eu.html (accessed July 24, 2019).
  - 3 "Trump in North Korea: KCNA Hails 'Amazing Visit", BBC, July 1, 2019, at www. bbc.com/news/world-asia-48821790 (accessed July 24, 2019).
  - 4 This needs some qualification; as Michael J. Seth explains, 676–935 C.E. is the period called United Silla, but the Silla did not control the northern third of the modern boundaries of Korea. Michael J. Seth, *A Concise History of Korea: From the Neolithic Period through the Nineteenth Century*, Rowman & Littlefield, Oxford, 2006, p. 49.
- 5 Stanley Sandler, *The Korean War: No Victors, No Vanquished*, Routledge, London, 2003, p. 264.
- 6 Caitlin Talmadge, "Beijing's Nuclear Option: Why a U.S.-China War Could Spiral out of Control", *Foreign Affairs*, 97 (6), November /December 2018, p. 46.
- 7 Andrei Lankov, From Stalin to Kim Il Sung: The Formation of North Korea 1945–1960, Rutgers University Press, New Jersey, 2002, p. 194.
- 8 Scott Synder, China's Rise and the Two Koreas: Politics, Economics, Security, Lynne Rienner, Colorado, 2009, p. 9.
- 9 Heungkyu Kim, "The Sino-North Korean Relationship at the Crossroads", in Haksoon Paik & Seong-Chang Cheong (eds.), North Korea in Distress: Confronting Domestic and External Challenges, Sejong Institute, Seongnam, 2008, p. 170.
- 10 Victor Cha, *The Impossible State: North Korea, Past and Future*, Harper Collins, New York, 2012, p. 318.
- 11 Adrian Buzo, The Making of Modern Korea, Routledge, Abingdon, 2007, pp. 2-12.
- 12 Sonia Ryang (ed.), North Korea: Toward a Greater Understanding, Lexington Books, Lanham, 2009, p. 11.
- 13 Suk-Young Kim, *DMZ Crossing: Performing the Emotional Citizenship Along the Korean Border*, Columbia University Press, New York, 2014, p. 5.
- 14 Victor Cha, No. 10, p. 219.
- 15 Suk-Young Kim, No. 13, p. 7.
- 16 Gu Guoliang, "China's Policy Toward the DPRK's Nuclear and Missile Programs", in Carla Freeman (ed.), *China and North Korea: Strategic and Policy Perspectives from a Changing China*, Palgrave Macmillan, New York, 2015, p. 169.
- 17 Oliver Holmes, "What Is the US Military's Presence near North Korea", *The Guard ian*, August 9, 2017, at www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/aug/09/what-is-the-us-militarys-presence-in-south-east-asia (accessed December 1, 2018); Christine Kim, "South Korea Says It Wants U.S. Troops to Stay Regardless of Any Treaty

with North Korea", Reuters, May 2, 2018, at www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-southkorea-northkorea/south-korea-says-it-wants-us-troops-to-stay-regardless-of-any-treaty-with-north-korea-idUSKBN1I305J (accessed November 25 and December 1, 2018).

- 18 Joseph Hincks, "Inside Camp Humphreys, South Korea: America's Largest Overseas Military Base", *Time*, July 12, 2018, at http://time.com/5324575/us-camphumphreys-south-korea-largest-military-base/ (accessed June 18, 2019).
- 19 Jon Letman, "USAG Humphreys: The Story Behind America's Biggest Overseas Base", *The Diplomat*, November 6, 2017, at https://thediplomat.com/2017/11/camphumphreys-the-story-behind-americas-biggest-overseas-base/ (accessed November 25 and December 1, 2018).
- 20 Pamela Crossley and Richard M. Eaton, "Conquest, Rulership, and the State", in Sheldon Pollock and Benjamin Elman (eds.), *What China and India Once Were: The Pasts that May Shape the Global Future*, Penguin Random House, Gurgaon, 2018, pp. 63–91.
- 21 Zhiqun Zhu, "China's Warming Relations with South Korea and Australia", in Mingjiang Li (ed.), Soft Power: China's Emerging Strategy in International Politics, Lexington Books, Plymouth, 2009, p. 187.
- 22 David Shambaugh, "Coping with a Conflicted China", in David Shambaugh (ed.), *The China Reader: Rising Power*, Oxford University Press, New York, 2016, p. 362.
- 23 Samuel S. Kim, "China and the Future of the Korean Peninsula", in Tsuneo Akaha (ed.), *The Future of North Korea*, Routledge, London, 2002, p. 113.
- 24 Victor Cha, No. 10, p. 7.
- 25 Paul French explains, *Juche* is underpinned by self-sustainability and self-defence (chawi). The latter positions the military as the primary social grouping above the working class and peasantry. As for *Juche* year, Sweeny explains that *Juche* Year Zero starts on April 15, Anno Domini 1912 the date on which Kim Il-sung was born. Paul French, North Korea: The Paranoid Peninsula A Modern History, Zed Books, London, 1988, pp. 18, 38. John Sweeny, North Korea Undercover: Inside the World's Most Secret State, Bantam Press, London, 2013, p. 98.
- 26 China has a huge Korean community in the Yanbian Korean Autonomous Prefecture (Jilin province), where 40 per cent (of the 2 million population) are Koreans who migrated into China in the late 17th century. Besides, Korean is the official language. Tumen, a city in Yanbian, is connected to Namyang in North Korea across the Tumen River bridge, at http://arabic.china.org.cn/english/travel/53647.htm (accessed September 11 2019).
- 27 Li Nan, "China's Evolving Policy Towards North Korea: From Strategic Asset to Liability", *East Asian Policy*, 9 (4), October–December 2017, p. 17.
- 28 See, Cheng Xiaohe, "Evolution of Lips and Teeth Relationship: China-North Korea Relations in the 1960s", in Carla P. Freeman (ed.), No. 16, p. 121.
- 29 Charles K. Armstrong, "Socialism, Sovereignty and the North Korean Exception", in Sonia Ryang (ed.), No. 12, pp. 41–53.
- 30 See, Gavan McCormack, "North Korea and the Birth Pangs of a New Northeast Asian Order", in Sonia Ryang (ed.), No. 12, pp. 23–41; Sonia Ryang, "North Korea: Going Beyond Security and Enemy Rhetoric", in Sonia Ryang (ed.), No. 12, pp. 1–23; Li Yongchun, "North Korea's Guiding Ideology and Its Impact", in Carla P. Freeman (ed.), No. 16, pp. 226–231.
- 31 Han Shik Park and Kyung Ae Park, *Asian Studies Monograph Series*, Asian Research Service, Hong Kong, 1990, pp. 63, 67, 111.
- 32 Sung Chull Kim, "North Korea's Search for a Breakthrough", *East Asian Policy*, 7 (1), January–March 2015, p. 156.
- 33 Min-Hua Chiang, "North Korea's Economic Prospect after Trump-Kim Summit", *East Asian Institute Background Brief No. 1389*, September 20, 2018, p. 11.
- 34 You Ji, "Dealing with the North Korea Dilemma: China's Strategic Choices", *No.239*, S Rajarathnam School of International Studies, Singapore, June 21, 2011, p. 32.

35 David Shambaugh, "China and the Korean Peninsula: Playing for the Long Term", *Washington Quarterly*, 26 (2), 2003, pp. 43–56, cited in Robert Kelly "China's Interests in Korean Unification: How Much Longer Is the 'Buffer' Worth It?" *The Korean Journal of Security Affairs*, 19 (2), December 2014, pp. 4–21.

- 37 Jin Zhe, "Hereditary Succession and the DPRK Leadership", in Carla P. Freeman (ed.), No. 16, pp. 241–247.
- 38 Paul French, No. 25, p. 157.
- 39 North Korea committed to turning the former into a processing trade area and to the "One Bridge, Two Islands" development, where the New Yalu Bridge would be built with Chinese collaboration. In addition, MoUs were signed granting Chinese access to ports (North Hamkyung, Ranjin), construction of railways and highways linking Chungjin, Namyang and Tuman, and Rajin and Hunchun. Jaewoo Choo, "Breakdown in China-North Korea Relations: Caused Not by the Third Nuclear Test but by Failed Economic Cooperation", *The Korean Journal of Security Affairs*, 21 (1), June 2016, pp. 42–49.
- 40 Scott D. Sagan, "Armed and Dangerous: When Dictators Get the Bomb", *Foreign* Affairs, 97 (6), November/December 2018, p. 38.
- 41 Bertil Lintner, Great Leader, Dear Leader: Demystifying North Korea Under the Kim Regime, Silkworm, Chiang Mai, Thailand, 2005; Stephan Haggard and Marcus Noland, Famine in North Korea: Markets, Aid and Reform, Columbia University Press, New York, 2007, p. 247.
- 42 As assessed by Air Force General John Hyten, chief of US Strategic Command. See, Kim Sung Chull, The North Korean Nuclear Crisis in 2017: New Challenges and Risks, *East Asian Policy*, 10 (1), January/March 2018, pp. 135–136.
- 43 Han S. Park, "North Korea as a U.S.-China Flashpoint", Korea Review, II (2), November 2012, p. 21.
- 44 Ming Wan, Understanding Japan-China Relations: Theories and Issues, World Scientific, Singapore, 2016, p. 189.
- 45 Zhiqun Zhu, No 21, pp. 188-191.
- 46 Kylie Ferrier, "Just How Dependent South Korea on Trade with China"? Korea Economic Institute of America, at http://keia.org/just-how-dependent-south-korea-trade-china/ (accessed December 2, 2018).
- 47 Jae Ho Chung and Jiyoon Kim, "Is South Korea in China's Orbit? Assessing Seoul's Perceptions and Policies", *Asia Policy*, 21, January 1, 2016, pp. 134–135.
- 48 "Chinese Tourists Returning to South Korea after Missile Cools", South China Morning Post, May 2, 2018, at www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/214 4327/chinese-tourists-returning-south-korea-after-missile (accessed December 3, 2018).
- 49 Lye Liang Fook and Chen Juan, "China-South Korean Relations: Terminal High Altitude Area Defence System Deployment and Implications for Bilateral Ties", *East Asian Policy*, 9 (4), October–December 2017, p. 32.
- 50 Sam Kim, "South Korea Charges 11 with Selling Samsung Technology to China", November 29, 2018, at www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-11-29/south-koreacharges-11-with-selling-samsung-technology-to-china (accessed December 2, 2018).
- 51 Lye Liang Fook and Chen Juan, No. 48, p. 39.
- 52 Michael Ivanovitch, "Japan's Trade with China Is Booming, but Irreconcilable Differences Persist", CNBC, September 2, 2018, at www.cnbc.com/2018/09/03/ china-japan-trade-booms-despite-irreconcilable-differences—commentary.html (accessed June 18, 2019).
- 53 Scott Synder, No. 8, pp. 31–37.
- 54 Samuel S. Kim, No. 23, pp. 113-114
- 5 Wu Riqiang, "South Korea's THAAD: Impact on China's Nuclear Deterrent", *RSIS*, July 27, 2016, at www.rsis.edu.sg/rsis-publication/rsis/co16192-south-koreas-

<sup>36</sup> You Ji, No. 33, p. 3.

thaad-impact-on-chinas-nuclear-deterrent/#.XAOu-C2B365 (accessed June 18, 2019).

- 56 Michael Hahn, "The Legal Aspects of Japan's Territorial and Maritime Disputes with Neighbouring States", in Thomas J. Schoenbaum (ed.), *Peace in Northeast Asia: Resolving Japan's Territorial and Maritime Disputes with China, Korea and the Russian Federation*, Edward Elgar, Cheltenham, 2008, pp. 26, 27, 42.
- 57 Jonathan D. Pollack and Ching Min Lee, Preparing for Korean Unification: Scenarios & Implications, RAND, Santa Monica, 1999, p. 13.
- 58 Sonia Ryang (ed.), Koreans in Japan, Critical Voices from the Margin, Routledge, London, 2000, pp. 2, 5.
- 59 Tessa Morris Suzuki, *Exodus to North Korea: Shadows from Japan's Cold War*, Rowman & Littlefield, Maryland, 2007, pp. 9, 12, 22.
- 60 Anurag Viswanath, "Japan-North Korea Relations Remain in a Freeze Shinzo Abe Seeksan Evolution of the Yoshida Doctrine", *Financial Express*, October 13, 2018, atwww. financial express.com/opinion/japan-north-korea-relations-remain-in-a-freezeshinzo-abe-seeks-an-evolution-of-yoshida-doctrine/1347518/ (accessed May 10, 2019).
- 61 Li Nan, No. 27, p. 19.
- 62 Zhu Feng and Nathan Beaucamp Mustafaga indicate that four schools of thought contend in China – Nationalists, Realists, Internationalists, and Liberalists, each rationalising China's policy towards North Korea. According to them, Nationalists still understand China-North Korea relationship in terms of both historical memory and its criticality as buffer; Realists "maintain that Pyongyang is still a strategic asset, so Beijing must protect the DPRK ...(and) regard the regimes nuclear program as a failure of Chinese policy linked to excessively close ties to the United States"; Internationalists focus that China's globalist reputation is taking a beating because of North Korean provocations and last of all; Liberalists "reject North Korea's value to China, either as a strategic buffer or for any other strategic purpose". Instead, they seek a China-focus on the people of North Korea. Zhu Feng and Nathan Beauchamp Mustafaga, "North Korea's Security Implications for China", in Carla Freeman (ed.), No. 16, pp. 41–49.
- 63 Bonnie S. Glaser and Brittany Billingsley, "China-North Korean Ties in the Wake of the Death of Kim Jong II", *Korea Review*, II (2), November 2012.
- 64 You Ji, No. 33, pp. 10–15.
- 65 Li Nan, No. 26, p. 23.
- 66 Scott Synder, No. 8, p. 131.
- 67 Ellen Kim and Victor Cha, "Between a Rock and a Hard Place: South Korea's Strategic Dilemmas with China and the United States", *Asia Policy*, 21, January 2016, p. 111.
- 68 You Ji, No. 33, pp. 10, 32.
- 69 Ellen Kim and Victor Cha, No. 66, p. 112.
- 70 Jane Perlez and Mark Landler, "Xi Jinping Will Make First Visit to North Korea ahead of Meeting with Trump", *The New York Times*, June 17, 2019, at www.nytimes. com/2019/06/17/world/asia/xi-jinping-north-korea.html (accessed June 23, 2019).
- 71 "Joint Statement of President Donald J. Trump of the United States of America and Chairman Kim Jong Un of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea at the Singapore Summit", The White House, June 12, 2018, at www.whitehouse. gov/briefings-statements/joint-statement-president-donald-j-trump-united-statesamerica-chairman-kim-jong-un-democratic-peoples-republic-korea-singaporesummit/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 72 David Sanger and Edward Wong, "How the Trump-Kim Summit Failed: Big Threats, Big Egos, Bad Bets", *The New York Times*, March 2, 2019, at www.nytimes. com/2019/03/02/world/asia/trump-kim-jong-un-summit.html (accessed May 15, 2019).

- 73 Demetri Sevastopulo and Aime Williams, "Trump Fires Bolton after Tensions on Iran and North Korea Boil Over, *Financial Times*, September 11, 2019, at www.ft.com/ content/5b881f18-d3e4-11e9-8367-807ebd53ab77 (accessed September 11, 2019).
- 74 Lankov explains Hyundai Kumgang Mountain tourism project is also in stasis. The project stemmed from South Korean government's "Sunshine Policy" 1998–2008 and was to be operational but like the KIC and EARC is languishing. Andrei Lankov, "Holiday in North Korea: Lessons from Mount Kumgang", NK News, May 19, 2019, at www.nknews.org/2019/05/holiday-in-north-korea-lessons-from-mount-kumgang/ (accessed September 11, 2019). Also see Anurag Viswanath, "Hanoi Summit: Will the Economic Hook Open the Diplomatic Window?" *Financial Express*, March 9, 2019, at www.financialexpress.com/opinion/hanoi-summit-will-the-economic-hook-open-the-diplomatic-window/1510049/ (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 75 "North Korean Families Facing Deep Hunger Crisis After Worst Harvest in Ten Years, U.N. Assessment Shows", UN News, May 3, 2019, at https://news.un.org/en/ story/2019/05/1037831 (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 76 Ming Wan, No. 43, p. 16.
- 77 According to Seung-chan Boo, the three elements are the Kill Chain pre-emptive attack system, the Korea Air and Missile Defence System (KAMD), and the Korea Massive Punishment and Retaliation Plan (KMPR) (p. 39). Seung-chan Boo, North Korea's Nuclear Reality, South Korea's Arms Anxiety. *Global Asia*, 13 (1), March 20, 2018, p. 39, at www.globalasia.org/v13no1/cover/north-koreas-nuclear-realitysouth-koreas-arms-anxiety\_seung-chan-boo (accessed September 11, 2019).
- 78 Park Hahnkyu "Trust but Verify: Donald Trump, Kim Jong Un and a Denuclearising North Korea after the Singapore Summit", *East Asian Policy*, 10 (3), July/September 2018, p. 10.
- 79 Robert Carlin, "North Korea Said It's Willing to Talk Denuclearization (But No One Noticed)", *The Diplomat*, July 13, 2016, cited in Tae-Hwan Kwak, "Inter-Korean Relations: From Nuclear Confrontation to Peaceful Coexistence", *The Korean Journal of Security Affairs*, 23 (1), June 2018, p. 26. According to Tae-Hwan Kwak, North Korea's demand for a declaration on the withdrawal, but not immediate withdrawal, is a changed policy stance. Also see, Robert Carlin, "DPRK Repeats Stance on Denuclearization", 38 North, December 21, 2018, at www.38north.org/2018/12/rcarlin122118/ (accessed July 24, 2019).
- 0 Tae-Hwan Kwak, Ibid., p. 25.
- 81 Yang Xiyu, "China's Role and Its Dilemmas in the Six Party Talks", in Carla P. Freeman (ed.), No. 16, pp. 185–188.
- 2 Bong-Geun Jun, "Enough Failure Use Strategic Diplomacy to Denuclearize North Korea", *Global Asia*, 11 (4), Winter 2016, p. 22.
- 3 Charles K. Armstrong, *Tyranny of The Weak, North Korea and The World, 1950–1992,* Cornell University Press, Ithaca, 2013, pp. 3–4, 291–293.
- 1 Yoji Koda, "Taiwa no saki ni aru Beichō shōtotsu saiaku no shinario kara se wo mukeruna" [Do Not Turn Away from the Worst Scenario of the US-North Korea Conflict], *Wedge*, Tokyo, March 20, 2018, p. 15 (in Japanese).
- 2 "Seihu Misairu Hinankunren wo chushi seishiki happyo" [Abandoning Missile Evacuation Drills: Official Announcement], Mainichi Shimbun, June 22, 2018 (in Japanese), at https:// mainichi.jp/articles/20180623/k00/00m/010/084000c (accessed December 22, 2018).
- 3 "Kitachosen misairu keikai wo kanwa. Nihonseihu, jyoji tenkai wo kaijyo" [Relaxing North Korean Missile Alert; Japanese Government Cancels Military Deployment at All Times], Asahi Shimbun, July 1, 2018 (in Japanese), at www.asahi.com/articles/ ASL6Z423YL6ZULZU001.html (accessed December 12, 2018).
- 4 Editorial, Asahi Shimbun, September 20, 2018 (in Japanese).
- 5 Editorials in Nihon Keizai Shimbun, Tokyo Shimbun, Yomiuri Shimbun and Sankei Shimbun, September 20, 2018 (in Japanese).
- 6 Kohtaro Ito, "Botong gugga'leul jihyanghaneun han-il-yang-gug" [Japan and South Korea

Aiming for a Normal Country], Policy Brief No. 45, Ilmin International Research Institute, Korea University, October 15, 2018, p. 2 (in Korean).

- 7 Akihiko Tanaka, Yuji Miyamoto and Lee Jong-won, "*Rendō suru Higashiajia no samitto gaikō*" [Interlocking East Asia Summit Diplomacy], *Diplomacy*, Tokyo, May 31, 2018, p. 23 (in Japanese).
- 8 Tadashi Kimiya, "Nihon no anzen hoshō to Chōsenhantō" [Japan's National Security and Korea Peninsula], in Tadashi Kimiya (ed.), *Chōsenhantō to higashiajia* [Korea Peninsula and East Asia], Iwanami Shoten, Tokyo, 2015, pp. 80–81 (in Japanese).
- 9 "Kitachōsen no misairu wo miharu senrigan kikkō moyō no Gamerarēdā FPS5" [A Clairvoyant Watching North Korean Missiles 'Gamera Radar' FPS5], Sankei Shimbun, June 3, 2017 (in Japanese), at www.sankei.com/premium/news/170603/prm1706030017-n2. html (accessed December 20, 2018).
- 10 Koji Inoue, "Rikujō-gata ījisu no chōsho wa `12-ri de ugokaseru koto' rokkīdo mātin tantō fuku shachō, hikkusu-shi ni kiku" [The Advantage of Land-based Aegis Is Being Able to Move with 12 People. Asking Mr. Hicks Vice President for Lockheed Martin], Nikkei Business Online, February 26, 2018 (in Japanese), at https://business.nikkeibp.co.jp/atcl/ report/15/110879/021400783/ (accessed December 26, 2018).
- 11 "Beigun, Sagamihara ni misairu bõei no shin shirei-bu THAAD mo shiki e" [US Military Founded a New Headquarters for Missile Defence in Sagamihara; also Commands THAAD], Asahi Shimbun, October 31, 2018 (in Japanese), at www.asahi.com/articles/ ASLB04FS1LB0ULOB00Y.html (accessed December 23, 2018).
- 12 "Zaikan hōjin hogo, sonae isogu seifu, taihi-sho wo kakuho" [Protecting Japanese People in South Korea, the Government Preparing Quickly, Secured Evacuation Area], Nihon Keizai Shimbun, September 5, 2017 (in Japanese), at www.nikkei.com/article/ DGXKASFS04H8K\_04092017PP8000/?n\_cid=DSPRM2946&waad=cCtk5cBF& gclid=EAIaIQobChMI5MXS8vTB3wIVTaSWCh27nAY\_EAEYAiAAEgIQ4\_D\_ BwE (accessed December 12, 2018).
- 13 "F-35A no shutoku-sū no henkō ni tsuite" [About Changing the Number of Acquisitions of F-35A], National Security Council, Ministry of Defence, December 18, 2018 (in Japanese), at www.mod.go.jp/j/approach/agenda/guideline/2019/pdf/f35a.pdf (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 14 See Ministry of Defence, at www.mod.go.jp/msdf/izumo-sazanami/en/index.html (accessed December 27, 2018) and Embassy of Japan in India (in Japanese) at www. in.emb-japan.go.jp/itpr\_ja/00\_000438.html (accessed September 14, 2019).
- 15 "Rikuji suiriku kidō-dan, Senkaku shūhen ni tenkai ritō dakkan butai, nendonai ni mo" [The GSDF's Amphibious Rapid Deployment Brigade Unit being Deployed Around the Senkaku Islands Area Within This Fiscal Year], Sankei Shimbun, August 6, 2018 (in Japanese), at www.sankei.com/politics/news/180806/plt1808060004-n1.html (accessed December 2, 2018).
- 16 "Yuensa busalyeong-gwan-e kaenada jangseong naejeong" [UNC Nominating a Canadian General as a Deputy Commander], Chosun Ilbo, May 19, 2018 (in Korean), at http:// news.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2018/05/19/2018051900205.html (accessed December 20, 2018).
- 17 "Monitoring and Surveillance Activities by Partner Countries Against Illicit Maritime Activities Including Ship-to-ship Transfers", Ministry of Foreign Affairs, April 28, 2018, at www.mofa.go.jp/press/release/press4e\_002017.html (accessed December 2, 2018).
- 18 "Heisei 31-nendo ikō ni kakaru bōei keikaku no taikō ni tsuite" [National Defence Programme Guidelines for FY 2019 and Beyond], Ministry of Defence, December 18, 2018, pp. 14–15 (in Japanese), at www.mod.go.jp/j/approach/agenda/guideline/2019/ pdf/20181218.pdf (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 19 "Gaikō-bu, Amerika Ka no 'Kokuren-gun'-mei no kaigō kaisai wa reisen shikō" [Ministry of Foreign Affairs; The Meeting of 'UN Forces' Held by US and Canada Holds Cold War Thought], People's Network, (Japanese version), January 19, 2018, at http:// japanese.china.org.cn/politics/txt/2018-01/19/content\_50246762.htm (accessed

December 20, 2018); "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Lu Kang's Regular Press Conference on January 17, 2018", Ministry of Foreign Affairs, People's Republic of China, at http://tl.chineseembassy.org/eng/fyrth/t1526532.htm (accessed August 6, 2019).

- 20 Nitchō jōhō tōkyoku ga gokuhi sesshoku" [Intelligence Authorities Are in Confidential Contact], Kyodo News, October 19, 2018 (in Japanese), at https://this.kiji.is/425748769 616282721?c=39546741839462401 (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 21 "Nitchōkaidan `hayaku' 50-pāsento ni jōshō, shinchō-ha to gyakuten" [Japan-North Korea Top Summit; Rising to 50% 'as Soon as Possible.' Reversing from Cautious], *Yomiuri Shimbun*, October 4, 2018 (in Japanese), at www.yomiuri.co.jp/feature/ TO000302/20181004-OYT1T50043.html (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 22 "National Security Strategy", National Security Council, December 17, 2013 (in Japanese), Cabinet Secretariat, at www.cas.go.jp/jp/siryou/131217anzenhoshou/ nss-e.pdf (accessed December 1, 2018).
- 23 "Anpo, kenen fukameru Nihon `beikan enshū chūshi' sōtei-gai, shin'i wa" [Security, Japan Deepening Concern "Abortion of US-South Korean Exercise" Unexpected, Real Intention Is?], Asahi Shimbun, June 13, 2018 (in Japanese), at www.asahi.com/articles/DA3S13539119.html?iref=pc\_ss\_date (accessed December 12, 2018).
- 24 See, for instance, Koji Murata, "Zaikanbeigun tettai no akumu `toranpu o daini no kātā ni shite wa naranai" [The Nightmare of Withdrawing USFK; President Trump Should Not Be the Second President Carter], WEB Voice, December 7, 2018 (in Japanese), at https://shuchi.php.co.jp/voice/detail/5833 (accessed December 12, 2018).
- 25 "Announcement by Foreign Ministers of Japan and the Republic of Korea at the Joint Press Occasion", Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Japan, December 28, 2015 at www. mofa.go.jp/a\_o/na/kr/page4e\_000364.html (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 26 "Assistance from the Republic of Korea in Response to the Kumamoto Earthquake", Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Japan, April 27, 2016, at www.mofa.go.jp/mofaj/a\_o/ na/kr/page3\_001673.html (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 27 "Trilateral Pacific Dragon Ballistic Missile Defence Exercise Concludes", June 27, 2016, US Navy, at www.cpf.navy.mil/news.aspx/130035 (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 28 "Kankoku misairu dantō jūryō seigen wo teppai kokubō-ryoku kyōka, Amerika to gōi" [South Korea, Eliminating Missile Warhead Weight Restriction and Strengthening Defence Capability. Agreement with the United States], Mainichi Shimbun, September 5, 2017 (in Japanese), at https://mainichi.jp/articles/20170905/k00/00e/030/246000c (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 29 "Hangughyeong SLBM imi gaebal jung...4nyeon dwi siljeonbaechi" [South Korean Type SLBM Is Already Under Development... Four Years Later Deployment], Joongang Ilbo, May 27, 2016 (in Korean), at https://news.joins.com/article/20085844 (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 30 "Gugnae cheos 3,000t-geub jamsuham... baejeon-yeog sajeong-gwon SLBM tabjae ganeung" [The First 3,000-Ton Class Submarine. The Whole North Korea Is within Range. It Is Possible to Install SLBM], Donga Ilbo, September 15, 2018 (in Korean), at http:// news.donga.com/home/3/all/20180915/92010775/1 (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 31 *"Heisei 31-nendo ikō ni kakaru bōei keikaku no taikō ni tsuite"*, No. 18, p. 15.
- 32 "National Defense Program Guidelines for FY 2014 and Beyond", Ministry of Defence, Japan, December 17, 2013, p. 10, at www.mod.go.jp/j/approach/agenda/ guideline/2014/pdf/20131217\_e2.pdf (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 33 See, for instance, Masashi Nishihara, Ryoichi Oriki, Akihiko Tanaka and Hideshi Tokuchi, "Policy Recommendations on Japan's National Security Strategy and Defense Policies", Research Institute for Peace and Security, July 23, 2018, at www.rips. or.jp/jp/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/RIPS-15-Policy-Recommendationfor-print. pdf (accessed December 27, 2018).
- 34 "Kokka anzen hoshō senryaku, rainen kaitei e kita jōsei kinpaku-ka, bōei taikō maedaoshi ni tomonai kentō chakushu" [National Security Strategy, Next Year's Revision, Situation Tense in the North, Analysis in Advance of the Defence Outline], Sankei Shim-

*bun*, December 7, 2017 (in Japanese), at www.sankei.com/politics/news/171207/plt1712070005-n1.html (accessed December 27, 2018).

- 35 See, for instance, Yuki Tatsumi, "Abe `chōki seiken' wa naze `anpo bijon' wo surū shita no ka" [Why Did Abe 'Long-Term Administration' Thru 'Security Vision'], *Newsweek* (Japanese version), October 15, 2018, at www.newsweekjapan.jp/stories/ world/2018/10/post-11103.php (accessed December 2, 2018).
- 36 Narushige Michishita, "Gekidō suru Higashiajia no anpo kankyō" [Turbulent East Asian Security Environment. Japan's Four Scenarios], Chuo-Koron, October 2018, pp. 66–73 (in Japanese).
- 1 A. Panin and V. Altov, *Severnaya Koreya. Epoha Kim Chen Ira na zakate* (North Korea: The End of Kim Jong II's era), Olma-Press, Moscow, 2004.
- 2 George D. Toloraya, "Russia and the Issues of the Korean Peninsula", MGIMO Review of International Relations, 4 (37), 2014, pp. 82–91.
- 3 "DPRK Nuclear Program: How It All Started?"-RIA, February 9, 2007, at https://ria.ru/20070209/60461507.html (accessed September 12, 2019).
- 4 Georgiy Boulychyov and Alexandre Vorontsov, "North Korea An Experiment in Nuclear Proliferation", in A. Arbatov (ed.), At the Nuclear Threshold. The Lessons of North Korean and Iranian Crises for the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Rosspan, Moscow, 2007, pp. 16–33, at http://carnegieendowment.org/files/12398nuclear\_threshold\_ russian.pdf (accessed July 21, 2019).
- 5 Interviews with former Russian officials.
- 6 Russian Official Charged in South Korean Spy Scandal, Monitor, 4 (135), July 15, 1998, at https://jamestown.org/program/russian-official-charged-in-south-korean-spy-scandal/ (accessed on September 13, 2019).
- 7 George D. Toloraya, No. 2, p. 89.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation Igor Ivanov on an Official Visit to the DPRK, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Russia, Moscow, February 10, 2000, at www.mid.ru/ru/maps/kp/-/asset\_publisher/VJy7Ig5QaAII/content/id/607264 (accessed May 13, 2019).
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 "Russia-DPRK Joint Declaration", Kremlin, Moscow, July 19, 2000, at http:// kremlin.ru/supplement/3183 (accessed May 18, 2019).
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 "Text of President Bush's 2002 State of the Union Address", *The Washington Post* January 29, 2002, at www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/onpolitics/transcripts/ sou012902.htm (accessed July 7, 2019).
- 14 Stephen Zunes, "Deconstructing George W. Bush: A Critical Analysis of the 2002 State of the Union Address", Foreign Policy in Focus, January 31, 2002, at http:// fpif.org/deconstructing\_george\_w\_bush\_a\_critical\_analysis\_of\_the\_2002\_state\_ of\_the\_union\_address/ (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 15 Alexander Yakovenko, "The Official Spokesman of Russia's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Answers a Russian/Foreign Media Question About a Package Solution to the Korean Problem", The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federa tion, January 12, 2003, at www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/news/-/asset\_publisher/ cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/536594 (accessed June 16, 2019).
- 16 Interviews with former Russian officials.
- 17 "Meeting with Chairman of the National Defence Committee of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea Kim Jong II", Kremlin, Moscow, August 24, 2011, at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/12421 (accessed June 7, 2019).
- 18 "North Korea: Beyond the Six Party Talks", Asia Report No. 269, International Crisis Group, June 16, 2015, p. 7, at www.refworld.org/pdfid/557fe26c4.pdf (accessed June 20, 2019).

- 19 Alexander Vorontsov and Georgy Toloraya, "Military Alert on the Korean Peninsula: Time for Some Conclusions", Carnegie Moscow Center, May 2014, pp. 1–44, at http://carnegieendowment.org/files/CP\_Korea\_web\_Eng.pdf (accessed July 13, 2019).
- 20 "Joint Statement of President Donald J. Trump of the United States of America and Chairman Kim Jong Un of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea at the Singapore Summit", The White House, June 12, 2018, at www.whitehouse. gov/briefings-statements/joint-statement-president-donald-j-trump-united-statesamerica-chairman-kim-jong-un-democratic-peoples-republic-korea-singaporesummit/ (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 21 "Comment by the Information and Press Department on the Situation around DPRK", Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Russia, 2013, at www.mid.ru/foreign\_policy/ news/-/asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/115682 (accessed June 17, 2019).
- 22 Alexander Vorontsov and Georgy Toloraya, No. 19, p. 227.
- 23 7th session of the Russia-DPRK Intergovernmental Commission, Ministry for the Development of the Russian Far East, 2015, at https://minvr.ru/press-center/ news/1454/ (accessed June 15, 2019).
- 24 "US Comes to Russia with 'Absurd' Request for More Sanctions Against North Korea", *Sputnik*, September 11, 2017, at https://sputniknews.com/asia/201709111057286851-north-korea-russia-us-sanctions/ (accessed June 15, 2019).
- 25 "Joint Statement by the Russian and Chinese Foreign Ministries on the Korean Peninsula's Problems", Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Russia, July 4, 2017, at www.mid.ru/ en/foreign\_policy/news/-/asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2807662 (accessed May 13, 2019).
- 26 "Russia Has Urged US to Take Steps to Slow down Military Activities Around Korean Peninsula", TASS, April 21, 2018, at http://tass.com/politics/1001100 (accessed June 30, 2019).
- 27 "Dynamics of Russia's Foreign Trade with North Korea from 2010 to 2017", Russian Foreign Trade, 2018, at http://en.russian-trade.com/reports-and-reviews/2018-07/ dynamics-of-russian-trade-with-north-korea-from-2010-to-2017/ (accessed June 2, 2019).
- 28 "Russia Mulls Response to U.S. Sanctions over North Korea: Ifax", Reuters, August 16, 2018, at www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-northkorea-sanctions-russia/russia-mulls-response-to-u-s-sanctions-over-north-korea-ifax-idUSKBN1L10T8 (accessed June 12, 2019).
- 29 8th session of the Russia-DPRK Intergovernmental Commission, Ministry for the Development of the Russian Far East, 2018, at https://minvr.ru/press-center/news/ 14170/ (accessed July 11, 2019).
- 30 Andrew Osborn, "Russia Accuses U.S. of Trying to Provoke North Korean Leader 'to Fly off Handle'", Reuters, November 30, 2017, at www.reuters.com/article/ us-northkorea-missiles-russia-usa/russia-accuses-u-s-of-trying-to-provoke-northkorean-leader-to-fly-off-handle-idUSKBN1DU115 (accessed June 30, 2019).
- 31 http://rasoncontrans.com/en/company.html
- 32 "Press Conference After Meeting Between Vladimir Putin and Kim Jong-un", RIA Novosti, April 25, 2019, at https://ria.ru/20190425/1553029975.html (accessed June 15, 2019).
- 33 http://rasoncontrans.com/press-center/item/120-20190606.html
- 1 Victor Cha and Katrin Fraser Katz, "The Right Way to Coerce North Korea", For eign Affairs, April 1, 2018.
- 2 Pyongyang Joint Declaration at the Fifth Inter-Korean Summit, September 19, 2018.
- 3 "Donald Trump and Kim Jon Un Leave Vietnam Without a Deal", *The Economist*, February 28, 2019.

- 4 Remarks by President Trump and President Moon Jae-in of the Republic of Korea Before Bilateral Meeting", The White House, April 11, 2019, at www.whitehouse. gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-president-moon-jae-republickorea-bilateral-meeting/ (accessed August 9, 2019).
- 5 Jina Kim, "Issues Regarding North Korean Denuclearization Roadmap with a Focus on Implications from the Iran Nuclear Deal", *Korean Journal of Defense Analysis*, 30 (2), June 2018, pp. 171–193.
- 6 In June 2013, the DPRK argued that its status as a nuclear-weapons state will only be temporary.
- 7 Su Ho Yim, "Where Does the Nuclear Issue Go?" *Tongil Hankuk*, 358, October 2013, pp. 20–21.
- 8 "Statement by the DPRK Government Spokesperson," Rodong Shinmun, July 7, 2016.
- 9 "Kim Jong Un's 2018 New Year's Address", National Committee on North Korea (NCNK), January 1, 2018, at www.ncnk.org/node/1427 (accessed August 9, 2019).
- 10 Interview with the Bureau of Exchange and Cooperation, Ministry of National Unification, June 2018.
- 11 Right after the Singapore summit, North Korea said, "President Trump has expressed his intention to lift the sanctions as the relationship improves ... If the U.S. takes steps to improve relations first, North Korea can take the next step."
- 12 Jeon Jong-ho, "The Demand for an Unfair Denuclearization of the North", *Rodong Shinmun*, March 31, 2015.
- 13 "Policy Errors Lead to Ruin", Rodong Shinmun, November 28, 2016.
- 14 Lee Hyun-do, "The Policy of Antagonizing North Korea Cannot Escape Destruction", *Rodong Shinmun*, October 23, 2013; "The Provocative Absurdity of Pushing the North-South Relationship to the Brink of Collapse Will Never be Tolerated", *Rodong Shinmun*, July 19, 2015; "We Condemn the Hysterical Madness of the US", Korean Central News Agency, July 5, 2016; Un Jong-chul, "We Need to Withdraw the US Invasion Force from the South", *Rodong Shinmun*, June 22, 2016.
- 15 Statement by DPRK Government Spokesperson, Rodong Shinmun, July 7, 2017.
- 16 Koo Gab-woo, "A Prototype Discourse in North Korea, 1947–1964", Modern North Korean Studies, 17 (1) 2014, pp. 230–231.
- 17 Kim Jin-chel, "Study on North Korea's Denuclearized Zone Argument", *Security Studies*, 17, 1987, p. 144.
- 18 North Korean Workers' Party, the Sixth Convention Central Committee Report, *Rodong Shinmun*, October 11, 1980.
- 19 Arms Control Association, Nuclear Weapon Free Zone at a Glance, at www. armscontrol.org/factsheets/nwfz (accessed September 11, 2019).
- 20 nderstanding North Korea: Totalitarian Dictatorship, Highly Centralized Economies, Grand Socialist Family, Institute for Unification Education, Ministry of Unification, Seoul, South Korea, 2015, p. 44.
- 21 "North Korea launches two projectiles, hours after nuclear talks offer", *The Guardian* September 10, 2019.
- 22 Statement by the DPRK Foreign Ministry Spokesperson, June 13, 2018; Statement by DPRK Foreign Ministry Spokesperson, July 7, 2018.
- 23 "Statement by the DPRK Foreign Ministry Spokesperson," *Rodong Shinmun*, July 7, 2018.
- 24 Remarks by Michael R. Pompeo at the Japan-U.S.-ROK joint press conference, July 8, 2018.
- 25 Sung-eun Lee, "Kim Calls an Unusual Party Meeting", Joongang Daily, April 21, 2018.
- 26 Lee Je-hun, "Economic Development Becomes a Priority for North Korea", Han kyoreh, April 23, 2018.
- 27 As of December 15, 2018, among his 115 appearances, 12 were for military, 37 for economy, 25 for diplomacy, and 25 for political events.
- 28 "Roh Declares Nuclear-Free South Korea", Korea Herald, November 9, 1991, p. 1.

- 29 Joint Declaration of the Denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula, January 20, 1992.
- 30 Agreed Framework Between the United States of America and the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, October 21, 1994.
- 31 Annual Reports, KEDO, at www.kedo.org/annual\_reports.asp (accessed December 1, 2018).
- 32 Joint Declaration of the Fourth Round of the Six-Party Talks, September 19, 2005.
- 33 Justin McCurry, "South Korea Set to Change Policy on North as Liberal Wins Election", *The Guardian*, May 9, 2017.
- 34 "Five-year Plan of Moon Jae-in Government and 100 National Agenda", *Policy Briefing*, July, 19, 2017, at korea.kr/archive/expDocView.do?docId=37595 (accessed November 2, 2018).
- 35 Address by President Moon Jae-in on 100th March First Independence Movement Day, *The ROK Cheongwadae Briefings*, March 1, 2019.
- 36 Hyonhee Shin, "As Food Crisis Threatens, Humanitarian Aid for North Korea Grinds to a Halt", Reuters, August 21, 2018.
- 37 Edward Wong, "US Bars American Aid Groups from Traveling to North Korea", *The New York Times*, October 17, 2018.
- 38 Christine Kim, "South Korea Approves \$8 Million Aid to North Korea, Timing to be Decided Later", Reuters, September 21, 2017.
- 39 Dae Woo Lee et al., *Current Status of Humanitarian Aid to North Korea and Future Challenges*, Hyundai Research Institute, Seoul, South Korea, 2018; National Index, at www. index.go.kr/ (accessed December 3, 2018).
- 40 Cho Sang-Hun and David Sanger, "Kim Jong-un's Overture Could Drive a Wedge Between South Korea and the US", *The New York Times*, January 1, 2018.
- 41 In September, a new weapon system was displayed during a military parade in commemoration of the 70th anniversary of the founding of the DPRK. "North Korea to Hold Military Parade to Mark 70th Anniversary", Voice of America, September 8, 2018.
- 42 North Korea Sanctions Program, Office of Foreign Assets Control, Washington, US Department of the Treasury, 2016.
- 43 Laignee Barron, "A Lot of People Have Done Bad Things, President Trump Downplays North Korea's Human Rights Abuses", *Time*, June 14, 2018.
- 44 Joint Communique of the US-ROK Security Consultative Meeting, November 7, 1978.
- 45 The Korean War Armistice Agreement, July 27, 1953, Article 1, paras. 4–5; Article 2, para. 25 (i).
- 46 Roberta Rampton, "Pompeo Says North Korea Deal May Take Some Time, Sanctions to Remain", Reuters, July 19, 2018; "Pompeo Sanctions Enforcement Key to N. Korean Denuclearisation", Voice of America, September 14, 2018.
- 47 "Democratic People's Republic of Korea Sanctions", US Department of State, at www.state.gov/e/eb/tfs/spi/northkorea (accessed September 29, 2018).
- 48 Yeo Jun-suk, "Kaesong Office Plan Sparks Worries over Sanctions Violation", *The Korea Herald*, August 21, 2018.
- 1 Matthew Kroenig, "Approaching Critical Mass: Asia's Multipolar Nuclear Future", *NBR Special Report* # 58, National Bureau for Asian Research, June 2016.
- 2 Daniel Bar-Tal and Dikla Antebi, "Beliefs About Negative Intentions of the World: A Study of the Israeli Siege Mentality", *Political Psychology*, 23 (4), 1992, pp. 633–645.
- 3 Brian Padden, "Sanctions Reinforce North Korea Siege Mentality", Voice of America, December 19, 2016, at www.voanews.com/sanctions-reinforce-north-korea-siege-mentality/3641712.html (accessed May 29, 2019).
- 4 Kenneth Quinones, "Juche's Role in North Korea's Foreign Policy," in Tae Hwan Kwak and Seung-Ho Joo (eds.), North Korea's Foreign Policy Under Kim Jong-Il: New Perspectives, Ashgate Publishing Company, Burlington, 2009, pp. 15–38.

- 5 Bomi Kim, "Siege Mentality of North Korea: Socio-Political Analyses on Foreign Policies of Kim Jong Un Regime", A Paper Presented at the Annual Conference of Korean Association of International Studies, 2014.
- 6 Barry Gill, "North Korea and the Crisis of Socialism: The Historical Ironies of National Division", *Third World Quarterly*, 13 (1), 1992, pp. 107–130.
- 7 Military and Security Developments Involving the Democratic People's Republic of Korea: Report to Congress, Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2017.
- 8 Andrew Scobell, "North Korea's Strategic Intentions", Strategic Studies Institute, 2005.
- 9 Selig Harrison, Korean Endgame, Princeton University Press, Princeton, 2001; Victor Cha and David Kang, Nuclear North Korea: A Debate About Engagement Strategies, Columbia University Press, New York, 2003.
- 10 Bruce Cummings, North Korea: Another Country, The New Press, New York, 2004.
- 11 Kongdan Oh and Ralph C. Hassig, *North Korea Through the Looking Glass*, Brookings Institution Press, Washington, DC, 2000; Stephen Bradner, "North Korea's Strategy", in Henry D. Sokoloski (ed.), *Planning for a Peaceful Korea*, Strategic Studies Institute, US Army War College, Carlisle, 2001.
- 12 "Statement of DPRK Foreign Ministry Spokesman", Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the DPRK, December 24, 2017; "Press Release of DPRK Mission on Sanction", KCNA, November 5, 2017.
- 13 "Nuclear Force of DPRK Is Powerful Weapon for Defending Peace", *Rodong Sinmum*, February 23, 2018.
- 14 "Rodong Sinmum Hails Successful Test-Fire of Hwasung-15", KCNA, November 30, 2017.
- 15 Glenn Snyder, "The Security Dilemma in Alliance Politics", World Politics, 36 (4), July 1984, pp. 461–495; Robert Jervis, The Illogic of American Nuclear Strategy, Cornell University Press, Ithaca, 1984.
- 16 Michael Horowitz, "Nuclear Power and Militarized Conflict: Is There a Link?" in Adam N. Stulberg and Matthew Fuhrman (eds.), *The Nuclear Renaissance and International Security*, Stanford University Press, Stanford, 2013, pp. 288–312.
- 17 Michael D. Cohen, "How Nuclear Proliferation Causes Conflict: The Case for Optimistic Pessimism", *The Nonproliferation Review*, 23 (3–4), 2016, pp. 425–442.
- 18 Erik Gartzke, "Nuclear Proliferation Dynamics and Conventional Conflict", 2010, at http://dss.ucsd.edu/~egartzke/papers/nuketime\_05032010.pdf (accessed May 29, 2019); James Lindsay and Ray Takeyh, "After Iran Gets Bomb: Containment and Its Complications", *Foreign Affairs*, 89, March-April 2010, pp. 33–50.
- 19 DPRK Report on the Third Plenary Meeting of the Seventy Central Committee 2018, The National Committee on North Korea, at www.ncnk.org/resources/publications/ dprk\_report\_third\_plenary\_meeting\_of\_seventh\_central\_committee\_of\_wpk.pdf (accessed May 30, 2019).
- 20 Elbridge A. Colby and Michael S. Gerson (eds.), *Strategic Stability: Contending Interpretations*, Strategic Studies Institute and US Army War College Press, Carlisle, 2013.
- 21 John D. Steinbruner, "National Security and the Concept of Strategic Stability", *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, 22 (3), 1978, pp. 411-428.
- 22 "Treaty Between the United States of America and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on the Limitation of Anti-Ballistic Missile Systems", US Department of State, May 26, 1972.
- 23 Robert E. Berls, Jr., Leon Rats and Brian Rose, "Rising Nuclear Dangers: Diverging Views of Strategic Stability", NTI paper, October 2018.
- 24 Robert A. Manning, "The Future of US Extended deterrence in Asia to 2025", Atlantic Council, Brent Scowcroft Center on International Security, 2014.
- 25 National Security Strategy of the United States 2018, The White House, December 2017.
- 26 Nuclear Posture Review 2018, US Department of Defence, February 2018.

- 27 Brad Roberts, "Extended Deterrence and Strategic Stability in Northeast Asia", Universite Paris, Pantheon Sorbonne, Paris, France, March 9, 2015.
- 28 Linton Brooks and Mira Rapp-Hooper, "Extended Deterrence, Assurance and Reassurance in the Pacific During the Second Nuclear Ages", in Ashley J. Tellis, Abraham M. Denmark, and Travis Tanner (eds.), *Strategic Asia 2013–2014: Asia in the Second Nuclear Age*, National Bureau of Asian Research, Washington DC, 2013.
- 29 Joseph F. Pilat and Nathan E. Busch (eds.), *Routledge Handbook of Nuclear Proliferation and Policy*, Routledge, London, 2015, p. 54.
- 30 Brad Roberts, No. 27.
- 31 Robert A. Manning, No. 24, p. 6.
- 32 James L. Schoff and Li Bin, "A Precarious Triangle: US-China Strategic Stabil ity and Japan", Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Report, November 2017, p. 9.
- 33 Thomas Henriksen, America and the Rogue States, Palgrave MacMillan, New York, 2012.
  - 1 Dong-Joon Jo and Erik Gartzke, "Determinants of Nuclear Weapons Proliferation", *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, 51 (1), 2007, pp. 175–179.
  - 2 Han Gwang-deok, "North Korea's GDP Grew 3.9% in 2016, with \$1,300 Per Cap ita Income", *Hankyoreh*, July 23, 2017, at http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_northkorea/803901.html (accessed November 15, 2018).
- 3 Greogory L. Schulte, "Stopping Proliferation Before It Starts How to Prevent the Next Nuclear Wave", *Foreign Affairs*, 89, 2010, at www.foreignaffairs.com/ articles/2010-07-01/stopping-proliferation-it-starts (accessed November 20, 2018).
- 4 "North Korea", Nuclear Threat Initiative, October 2018, at www.nti.org/learn/ countries/north-korea/nuclear (accessed April 30, 2019).
- 5 "Yongbyon 5MWe Reactor", Nuclear Threat Initiative, July 19, 2018, at www.nti. org/learn/facilities/766 (accessed November 15, 2018).
- 6 Nicholas L. Miller and Vipin Narang, "North Korea Defied the Theoretical Odds: What Can We Learn from Its Successful Nuclearization?" *Texas National Security Re view*, 1 (2), 2018, at https://tnsr.org/2018/02/north-korea-defied-theoretical-oddscan-learn-successful-nuclearization/#\_ftn3 (accessed September 30, 2018).
- 7 "The U.S.-North Korean Agreed Framework at a Glance", Arms Control Associ ation, July 2018, at www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/agreedframework (accessed May 15, 2019).
- 8 Mark Fitzpatrick, Nuclear Black Markets: Pakistan, AQ Khan and the Rise of Proliferation Networks: A Net Assessment, International Institute for Strategic Studies, London, 2007, pp. 55–56.
- 9 Walter C. Clemens Jr., North Korea and the World: Human Rights, Arms Control, and Strat egies for Negotiation, University Press of Kentucky, Lexington, 2016, pp. 106–107.
- 10 Catherine Collins and Douglas Frantz, "The Long Shadow of A.Q. Khan: How One Scientist Helped the World Go Nuclear", *Foreign Affairs*, January 31, 2018, at www. foreignaffairs.com/articles/north-korea/2018-01-31/long-shadow-aq-khan (accessed December 1, 2018); Siegfried S. Hecker, "What We Really Know About North Korea's Nuclear Weapons: And What We Don't Yet Know for Sure", *Foreign Affairs* December 4, 2017, at www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/north-korea/2017-12-04/ what-we-really-know-about-north-koreas-nuclear-weapons (accessed December 15, 2018).
- 11 After India's 1974 nuclear test, Khan, who was at the time working at a Urenco's Almelo plant based in the Netherlands as a metallurgist, secretly stole centrifuge de signs and a list of potential nuclear suppliers, which contributed to Pakistan's two centrifuge models, P-1 and P-2. See: Chaim Braun and Christopher F. Chyba, "Pro liferation Rings: New Challenges to the Nuclear Non-proliferation Regime", *Interna tional Security*, 29 (2), 2004, p. 13.
- 12 In 2004, Khan confessed on live television that he had illegally proliferated nuclear

technology to North Korea and other countries, including Iran and Libya, though he retracted this statement later. See: Catherine Collins and Douglas Frantz, No. 10; Joshua Pollack and George Perkovich, "The A.Q. Khan Network and Its Fourth Cus tomer", Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, January 23, 2012, at https:// carnegieendowment.org/2012/01/23/a.q.-khan-network-and-its-fourth-customerevent-3505 (accessed November 25, 2018).

- 13 Quoted in Mary Beth Nikitin, "North Korea's Nuclear Weapons: Technical Issues," *Congressional Research Service*, December 16, 2009, p. 7.
- 14 Walter Clemens Jr., No. 9, pp. 107.
- 15 Siegfried S. Hecker, "What I Found in North Korea", *Foreign Affairs*, December 9, 2010, at www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/northeast-asia/2010-12-09/what-i-found-north-korea (accessed October 15, 2018).
- 16 James Griffiths and Angela Dewan, "What Is a Hydrogen Bomb and Can North Korea Deliver One?" CNN, September 22, 2017, http://edition.cnn.com/2017/09/03/asia/hydrogen-bomb-north-korea-explainer/index.html (accessed September 15, 2018); Bonnie Berkowitz and Aaron Steckelberg, "North Korea Tested Another Nuke. How Big Was It?" Washington Post, September 14, 2017, www.washingtonpost. com/graphics/2017/world/north-korea-nuclear-yield/?utm\_term=.6815af72661d (accessed September 15, 2018); and John Malik, "The Yields of the Hiroshima and Nagasaki Nuclear Explosions", Los Alamos National Laboratory, September 1985, at http://atomicarchive.com/Docs/pdfs/00313791.pdf (accessed December 15, 2018).
- 17 Jack Kim and Ju-min Park, "Possible Two-stage Hydrogen Bomb Seen 'Game Changer' for North Korea", Reuters, September 3, 2017, at www.reuters.com/ article/us-northkorea-missiles-thermonuclear-ana/possible-two-stage-hydrogenbomb-seen-game-changer-for-north-korea-idUSKCN1BE0PT (accessed March 1, 2018).
- 18 Joby Warrick and Julie Vitkovskaya, "North Korea's Nuclear Weapons: What You Need to Know", *The Washington Post*, March 9, 2018, at www.washingtonpost.com/ news/worldviews/wp/2018/03/06/5-things-to-know-about-north-koreas-nuclearweapons/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.5294a20a0544 (accessed October 4, 2018).
- 19 "Hwasong-5 ('Scud B' Variant)", *Missile Threat*, Missile Defense Project, Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 8, 2016 (last modified June 15, 2018), at https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/hwasong-5/ (accessed December 15, 2018); "Hwasong-6 ('Scud C' Variant)", *Missile Threat*, Missile Defense Project, Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 8, 2016 (last modified June 15, 2018), at https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/hwasong-6/ (accessed December 15, 2018).
- 20 "Musudan (BM-25)", *Missile Threat*, Missile Defense Project, Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 8, 2016 (last modified June 15, 2018), at https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/musudan (accessed April 9, 2019).
- 21 "Taepodong-2 (Unha-3)", *Missile Threat*, Missile Defense Project, Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 8, 2016 (last modified June 15, 2018), at https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/taepodong-2/ (accessed April 9, 2019).
- 22 Anna Fifield, "North Korea Hails 'Greatest Success' of Submarine-Launched Ballistic Missile", *The Washington Post*, August 25, 2016, at www.washingtonpost. com/world/north-korea-hails-greatest-success-of-submarine-launched-ballistic-missile/2016/08/25/6a7b9160-35ef-4d7c-a411-8ecdcc376fa5\_story.html (accessed September 30, 2018).
- 23 UN Security Council, "Report of the Panel of Experts Established Pursuant to Resolution 1874 (2009)", S/2014/147, March 6, 2014, pp. 22–23.
- 24 Zachary Cohen, Ryan Browne, Nicole Gaouette and Taehoon Lee, "New Missile Test Shows North Korea Capable of Hitting All of US Mainland", CNN, November 30, 2017, at www.cnn.com/2017/11/28/politics/north-korea-missile-launch/index. html (accessed November 9, 2018).

- 25 William J. Broad and David E. Sanger, "North Korea's Missile Success Is Linked to Ukrainian Plant, Investigators Say", *The New York Times*, August 14, 2017, at www. nytimes.com/2017/08/14/world/asia/north-korea-missiles-ukraine-factory.html (accessed December 11, 2018); Simon Shuster, "How North Korea Built a Nuclear Arsenal on the Ashes of the Soviet Union", *Time*, February 1, 2018, at http://time. com/5128398/the-missile-factory/ (accessed December 11, 2018).
- 26 According to the Bank of Korea, North Korea's nominal Gross National Income in 2016 was approximately ₩ 36.4 trillion, 2.2 per cent of that of South Korea, which was estimated to be ₩ 1,639.1 trillion. "North Korea's GDP Grew 3.9% in 2016, with \$1,300 Per Capita Income", *Hankyoreh*, July 23, 2017, at http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_northkorea/803901.html (accessed December 20, 2018).
- 27 Mark Fitzpatrick, No. 8, pp. 56–57; see also, Sheena Chestnut, "Illicit Activity and Proliferation: North Korean Smuggling Networks", *International Security*, 32 (1), 2007, pp. 80–111.
- 28 Bertil Lintner, "North Korea, Myanmar in a Sanctions-Busting Embrace", *Asia Times*, February 8, 2018, at www.asiatimes.com/2018/02/article/north-korea-myanmar-sanctions-busting-embrace/ (accessed December 20, 2018).
- 29 Emma Chanlett-Avery, Mark E. Manyin, Mary Beth D. Nikitin, Caitlin Elizabeth Campbell, and Wil Mackey, "North Korea: U.S. Relations, Nuclear Diplomacy, and Internal Situation", *Congressional Research Service*, July 27, 2018, p. 24, at https://fas. org/sgp/crs/nuke/R41259.pdf (accessed December 20, 2018).
- 30 Declan Walsh, "Need a North Korean Missile? Call the Cairo Embassy", *The New York Times*, March 3, 2018, at www.nytimes.com/2018/03/03/world/middleeast/ egypt-north-korea-sanctions-arms-dealing.html (accessed November 30, 2018).
- 31 UN Security Council Resolutions 1718, 1987 and 2087 prohibit the DPRK's all weapons sales.
- 32 Joby Warrick, "Suspicious Factory Underscores Challenges Verifying North Korea's Nuclear Promises", *The Washington Post*, April 21, 2018, at www.washingtonpost. com/world/national-security/suspicious-factory-underscores-challenge-ofverifying-north-koreas-nuclear-promises/2018/04/21/fad9764e-457d-11e8-8569-26fda6b404c7\_story.html?utm\_term=.fe57dccd8f8d (accessed December 1, 2018).
- 33 Bruce E. Becthtol, Jr., "North Korea's Illicit Weapons Trade", *Foreign Affairs*, June 6, 2018, at www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/north-korea/2018-06-06/north-koreas-illegal-weapons-trade (accessed March 3, 2019).
- Quoted in Bruch E. Bechtol, Jr., North Korean Military Proliferation in the Middle East and Africa: Enabling Violence and Instability, University Press of Kentucky, Lexington, 2018, p. 82. Similarly, in 2011, a South Korean media outlet quoted a diplomat as saying: "Hundreds of North Korean scientists and engineers are working at about 10 nuclear and missile facilities in Iran, including Natanz ... They are apparently rotated every six months." For details, see: "'Hundreds of N. Koreans' Working in Iran Nuke Facilities", Chosun Ilbo, November 14, 2011, at http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2011/11/14/2011111400526.html (accessed March 16, 2019).
- 35 Quoted in Bruch E. Bechtol, No. 34, p. 86.
- 36 Ibid., p. 91.
- 37 Joby Warrick, No. 31.
- 38 Bruce E. Becthtol, Jr., No. 34, p. 83.
- 39 David E. Sanger, "Bush Administration Releases Images to Bolster Its Claims About Syrian Reactor", *The New York Times*, April 25, 2008, at www.nytimes. com/2008/04/25/world/middleeast/25korea.html (accessed May 11, 2019).
- 40 Bruce E. Becthtol, Jr., No. 34, p. 84.
- 41 See "Note by the President of the Security Council", UN Security Council, March 5, 2018 (S/2018/171), at www.un.org/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/2018/171 (accessed May 12, 2019).

- 42 The UN and the Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons accused the Syrian Government of using chemical weapons on multiple occasions since the Syrian Civil War broke out. See, "Timeline of Syrian Chemical Weapons Activity, 2012–2018", Arms Control Association, November 2018, at www.armscontrol.org/ factsheets/Timeline-of-Syrian-Chemical-Weapons-Activity (accessed May 5, 2019). See also, Jay Solomon, "Trump's North Korea Talks Need to Address Syrian and Iranian Proliferation", *Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, March 22, 2018, at www. washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/trumps-north-korea-talks-need-toaddress-syrian-and-iranian-proliferation (accessed May 13, 2019).
- 43 Samuel Ramani, "The Long History of the Pakistan-North Korea Nexus", *The Diplomat*, August 30, 2016, at https://thediplomat.com/2016/08/the-long-history-of-the-pakistan-north-korea-nexus (accessed May 3, 2019); Bruch E. Bechtol, Jr., No. 34, pp. 82–83.
- 44 Joseph Cirincione, Jon B. Wolfsthal and Miriam Rajkumar, *Deadly Arsenals: Nuclear, Biological and Chemical Threats*, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Washington, 2002, pp. 250–251.
- 45 Nicholas Kralev, "North Korea Offers Nigeria Missile Deal", Washington Times, January 29, 2004.
- 46 David Albright, "Chongsu Nuclear-Grade Graphite Production Plant? North Korea May Be Proliferating Controlled Nuclear Goods", Institute for Science and International Security, April 20, 2018, at http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/ documents/Chongsu\_April\_20\_2018\_Final.pdf (accessed May 3, 2019).
- 47 "Trump Says North Korea's Recent Missile Launches Not Breach of Trust Politico", *Reuters*, May 10, 2019, at https://af.reuters.com/article/worldNews/ idAFKCN1SH005 (accessed May 10, 2019).
- 48 For this reason, James Acton argued the risk of a military clash between the United States and the DPRK heightened with the beginning of the denuclearisation negotiations in June 2018. See, James Action, Twitter Post, October 16, 2018, at https:// twitter.com/james\_acton32/status/1052202785486368769 (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 49 Pursuant to the 1961 Sino-North Korean Treaty of Friendship, Cooperation and Mutual Assistance, the two countries have agreed to defend each other in case either nation is attacked. However, it should be noted that the alliance has been weakened in recent history, which makes it questionable whether China would come to the DPRK's aid if the United States attacks the DPRK. See, Eleanor Albert, "The China-North Korea Relationship", Council for Foreign Relations, March 13, 2019, at www.cfr.org/backgrounder/china-north-korea-relationship (accessed May 9, 2019).
- 50 China accounted for over 90 per cent of North Korea's overall trade since 2014. See, "2017 북한 대외무역 동향" [2017 North Korean Trade Trend], Korea Trade-Investment Promotion Agency, July 18, 2018, at http://news.kotra.or.kr/user/ globalBbs/kotranews/11/globalBbsDataView.do?setIdx=249&dataIdx=168031 (accessed May 7, 2019).
- 51 Eleanor Albert, "What to Know About the Sanctions on North Korea", Council on Foreign Relations, January 3, 2018, at www.cfr.org/backgrounder/what-knowabout-sanctions-north-korea (accessed May 7, 2019). For more information on UN sanctions on North Korea, see James L. Schoff and Feng Lin, "Making Sense of UN Sanctions on North Korea", Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, at https:// carnegieendowment.org/publications/interactive/north-korea-sanctions (accessed December 20, 2018).
- 52 "Remarks by Secretary Mnuchin on President Trump's Executive Order on North Korea", Delivered at UN General Assembly Press Briefing, US Department of the Treasury Press Center, September 21, 2017, at www.treasury.gov/press-center/ press-releases/Pages/sm0162.aspx (accessed December 15, 2018); Emma Chanlett-Avery et al., No. 29, pp. 6–8.

- 53 Justin McCurry, "Seoul Shuts Down Joint North-South Korea Industrial Complex", *Guardian*, February 10, 2016, at www.theguardian.com/world/2016/feb/10/seoul-shuts-down-joint-north-south-korea-industrial-complex-kaesong (accessed May 7, 2019).
- 54 More than 100 South Korean companies participated in the industrial complex employing over 50,000 North Korean workers and generating around 20–30 per cent of North Korea's estimated total exports at its peak in 2014 and 2015. Emma Chanlett-Avery, Mark E. Manyin, Mary Beth D. Nikitin, Caitlin Elizabeth Campbell, and Wil Mackey, "North Korea: U.S. Relations, Nuclear Diplomacy, and Internal Situation", *Congressional Research Service*, July 27, 2018, p. 15 (endnote 35), https:// fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/R41259.pdf (accessed September 17, 2019).
- 55 Eleanor Albert, No. 51.
- 56 Lee Kwan Kyo, "Gross Domestic Product Estimates for North Korea in 2018," *Bank of Korea*, July 26, 2019, https://www.bok.or.kr/eng/bbs/E0000634/view.do?nttId= 10053001&menuNo=400069 (accessed September 20, 2019).
- 57 "DPRK Needs and Priorities Plan 2018", United Nations in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, March 2018, at http://kp.one.un.org/content/dam/unct/dprk/ docs/unct\_kp\_NP2018.pdf (accessed November 1, 2018).
- 58 "2018년 북한 대외 무역규도 전년 대비 절반 수준으로 축소[North Korean Trade Balance Halved in 2018]," *Korea Trade-Investment Promotion Agency*, July 19, 2019, at www. kotra.or.kr/kh/about/KHKICP020M.html?ARTICLE\_ID=3019858&RowCount PerPage=10&Page=1&SEARCH\_TYPE=SJCN&SEARCH\_VALUE=&MENU\_ CD=F0138&TOP\_MENU\_CD=F0104&LEFT\_MENU\_CD=F0138&PARENT\_ MENU\_CD=F0117 (accessed September 20, 2019).
- 59 장형수 [Zang Hyoung-soo] and 김석진 [Kim Suk-jin], "북한의 외화수급 및 외화보 유액 추정과, 북·미 비핵화 협상에 대한 시사점" [Estimation of the Balance of Foreign Exchange and Foreign Exchange Reserves of the Kim Jong-Un Regime and Implications for North Korea-US Denuclearization Negotiations," 현대북한연구 [Review of North Korean Studies], 22(1), 2019, pp. 37-38.
- 60 이용수 [Lee Yong-soo] and 김지섭 [Kim Ji-seop], "국제제재 길어지며... '북 한경제, 예상보다 빨리 한계 상황 도달" [With Prolonged International Sanctions...North Korean Economy Reaching Its Limits Earlier than Expected], 조 선일보 [Chosun Ilbo], December 20, 2018, at http://news.chosun.com/site/data/ html\_dir/2018/12/20/2018122000331.html?utm\_source=naver&utm\_medium= original&utm\_campaign=news (accessed May 3, 2019).
- 61 Joonho Kim, "Kim Jong Un Slush Fund 'Running out' as North Korea Tests Weapons Despite Sanctions", Radio Free Asia, January 25, 2018, at www.rfa.org/english/ news/korea/fund-01252018143318.html; May 3, 2019. 박희석 [Park Hee-seok], "김 정은, 김정일이 물려준 '범죄자금 40억 달러' 거의 썼다는 주장 나와... 핵·미사일 개 발과 사치·향락에 탕진" [Kim Jong-un Said to Have Nearly Exhausted \$4 Billion Slush Fund Inherited from Kim Jong-il On Nuclear and Missile Tests and Luxury Goods], 월간조선 [*Monthly Chosun*], January 27, 2018, at http://monthly.chosun.com/ client/mdaily/daily\_view.asp?Idx=2761&Newsnumb=2018012761 (accessed November 10, 2018).
- 62 Patrick Malone and R. Jeffrey Smith, "The Islamic State's Plot to Build a Radioactive 'Dirty Bomb'", *Foreign Policy*, February 29, 2016, at https://foreignpolicy. com/2016/02/29/the-islamic-states-plot-to-build-a-radioactive-dirty-bomb (accessed May 3, 2019).
- 1 The "New Political Thinking" was the doctrine put forth by the Soviet leader Mikhail Gorbachev in 1986 as a part of his reforms for the Soviet Union. Its key component was the de-ideologisation of international politics and the creation of system of mutual security based on the principle of interdependence of the world. It marked a major shift in the principles of Soviet foreign policy.

- 2 The development and modernisation of Siberia and the Far East are the key components of Russia's Asia-Pacific policy. The objective is to develop the local economy, diversify its exports from Europe to Asia, and utilise the potential of the region to enter into the Asia-Pacific market. The vast resources of the region – oil and natural gas, gold, diamond, copper, iron ore, and timber – have largely remained untapped due to lack of adequate investments. China, Japan, and South Korea have been identified as crucial partners.
- 3 Vasily V. Mikheev, "Russian Policy towards North Korea", New Asia, 7 (4), 2000, pp. 137–140.
- 4 "Foreign Policy Concept of the Russian Federation", June 12, 2000, pp. 4–16, at www.russianmission.eu/userfiles/file/foreign\_policy\_cocept\_english.pdf (accessed July 20, 2019).
- 5 Inside Russia the Chechen War and the rising tide of nationalism, in Russia's near aboard – North Atlantic Treaty Organisation (NATO) and European Union (EU) expansion plans and the creation of a national missile defence system, and on the Korean Peninsula – the idea of four-party talks on Korea (the two Koreas, the United States, and China) with the exclusion of Russia.
- 6 Evgeny Bazhanov, *Russia's Priorities in the Changing World*, Nauchnaia Kniga, Moscow, 2000, pp. 16–20.
- 7 Igor Ivanov, Novaia Rossiiskaia diplomatiia [New Russian Diplomacy], Olma-Press, Moscow, 2002, pp. 158–159.
- 8 Alexander Vorontsov, "Current Russia-North Korea Relations: Challenges and Achievements", Centre for Northeast Asian Policy Studies, Brookings Institution, 2007, at www.brookings.edu/fp/cnaps/papers/vorontsov2007.pdf.22 (accessed August 2, 2019).
- 9 In the early years of the post-Soviet period, Russia's foreign policy was largely influenced by pro-Western idealists, supporting the idea of market, self-determination, and integration with the Western capitalist system. Post-independence in 1991, the first Russian president Boris Yeltsin and his foreign minister Andrei Kozyrev maintained a strongly pro-American foreign policy stance. This phase continued till the dismissal of Kozyrev in 1996.
- 10 S. Fortescue, "Russia's Economic Prospects in the Asia Pacific Region", *Journal of Eurasian Studies*, 7 (1), 2016, pp. 49–59.
- 11 The "New Northern Policy" was unveiled by South Korean president Moon Jae-in the third Eastern Economic Forum in September 2017 in Vladivostok, Russia. It is a foreign policy strategy aimed at creating sustainable peace in the Korean Peninsula by improving South Korea's long-term economic prospects. The policy seeks to connect South Korea to the rest of Eurasia through the creation of western and eastern corridors running through North Korea into China and Russia.
- 12 Anthony V. Rinna, "Moscow's "Turn to the East" and Challenges to Russia-South Korea Economic Collaboration Under the New Northern Policy", *Journal of Eurasian Studies*, 10 (2), 2019, pp. 159–168.
- 13 V. Kozyrev, "Russia's New Global Vision and Security Policy in East Asia", in T. Akaha and A. Vassilieva (eds.), *Russia and East Asia*, Routledge, New York, 2014, pp. 41–65.
- 14 J. Lee and J.H. Pyun, "Does Trade Integration Contribute to Peace? *Review of Development Economics*, 20 (1), 2016, pp. 327–344.
- 15 Yong-Chool Ha and Beom-Shik Shin, *Russian Nonproliferation Policy and the Korean Peninsula*, Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, Carlisle, 2006, p. 14.
- 16 Through a series of policy pronouncements and legislative initiatives, under the presidencies of Medvedev (2008–2012) and Putin (2000–2008, 2012–present), attempts have been made to make the Russian Far East the centre of large-scale development. In 2012, the Ministry of Far Eastern Development was created specifically for the development of Russia's Far Eastern region as well as facilitating cooperation with external partners.

- 17 Anthony V. Rinna, No. 12.
- 18 Office of the President of Russia, 2017, at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/ news/page/84 (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 19 In 2007, Russia had the distinction of being the world's largest exporter of natural gas and the second largest exporter of oil. In recent times, claims have been made that it has surpassed Saudi Arabia in volume of oil exports, making it the largest producer of "Black Gold" in the world.
- 20 M. Potapov, "Energy Inter-Dependence in East Asia: Russia's Contribution to Energy/Gas Cooperation in East Asia", in Gennady Chufrin and Mark Hong (eds.), *Russia-ASEAN Relations New Directions*, ISEAS Publishing, Singapore, 2007.
- 21 Estimates suggest that about two-thirds of the total natural gas supply of the world goes to North-East Asia, and by 2030, the region will account for 23 per cent of global demand. Steady economic growth, rising standards of living, and increasing urbanisation are all together expected to contribute to this demand. See Potapov 2007.
- 22 Currently, China, Japan, and Korea import 50, 70, and 80 per cent, respectively, of their oil requirements from the Middle East.
- 23 T. Kang, The Eurasian Era and the New Northern Policy's Vision China and Russia's Tasks for the Future of North-South Cooperation, Hankyoreh Peace Research Institute, Seoul, 2018.
- 24 The strategic significance of North Korea for Russia is immense. Not only does Russia share a 12-mile border with the DPRK, but it is only through the territory of North Korea that Russia can have any kind of overland connectivity with South Korea, currently the 15th largest economy in the world.
- 25 Alexander Vorontsov, No. 8.
- 26 John W. Bauer, "Unlocking Russian Interests on the Korean Peninsula", Parameters, 39 (2), 2009, pp. 55–57, at https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pubs/parameters/ Articles/09summer/bauer.pdf (accessed July1, 2019).
- 27 Diplomaticheskii Vestnik, 2000, pp. 62-63.
- 28 Yury Fokine and Evgen Bazhanov (eds.), 4ii Rossisko-koreiskie forum [The Fourth Russian-Korean Forum], Nauchnya Kniga, Moscow, 2002, pp. 15–19.
- 29 Troyakova, T. (2016). Rol' rossiyskogo Dal'nego Vostoka v razvitii otnosheniy s KNDR [The role of the Russian Far East in developing relations with the DPRK]. Izvestiya Vostochnogo instituta [Eastern Institute Herald], 31, 2016, pp. 45–54.
- 30 Georgy Toloraya, "Korea: A Bone of Contention or a Chance for Cooperation? A View from Russia", *The Asian Forum: Special Forum*, February 19, 2019, at www. theasanforum.org/koreaa-bone-of-contention-or-a-chance-for-cooperation-a-viewfrom-russia/ (accessed August 5, 2019).
- 31 After North Korea's withdrawal from the NPT and its admission to having a clandestine nuclear programme, the Six-Party Talks were initiated in 2003 to restart negotiations in order to find a solution to the North Korean nuclear crisis. The six members included the United States, China, Russia, Japan, North Korea, and South Korea. The process was held intermittently, achieved a breakthrough in 2005, and in 2009 and 2013, the negotiations broke down over the DRPK's missile and nuclear tests, leading to harsh UN sanctions.
- 32 "Foreign Policy Concept of the Russian Federation", Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, November 30, 2016, at www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/ news/-/asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2542248 (accessed July 25, 2019).
- 33 Alexander Gabuev, "Bad Cop, Mediator or Spoiler: Russia's Role on the Korean Peninsula", Carnegie Moscow Centre, April 24, 2019, at https://carnegie.ru/ commentary/78976 (accessed June 25, 2019).
- 34 Georgy Toloraya, No. 30.
- 35 Alexander Vorontsov, No. 8.
- 36 Anastasia Barannikova, "What Russia Thinks About North Korea's Nuclear Weap-

ons", *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, April 24, 2019, at https://thebulletin.org/2019/04/what-russia-thinks-about-north-koreas-nuclear-weapons/ (accessed July 28, 2019).

- 37 Artyom Lukin and Lyudmila Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea Economic Ties: Is There More than Meets the Eye?" Report by the Foreign Policy Research Institute, 2017, pp. 1–16.
- 38 Alexander Vorontsov, No. 8, pp. 19-20.
- 1 The six parties are the ROK, the DPRK, Russia, China, the United States, and Japan. Discussions began in 2003 and were suspended in 2009.
- 2 "Foreign Policy," Embassy of Mongolia to the United States, May 21, 2013, at http://mongolianembassy.us/about-mongolia/foreign-relations-of-mongolia/ #.W9dIfnpKii4 (accessed June 17, 2019).
- 3 Migeddorj Batchimeg, "Mongolia's DPRK Policy: Engaging North Korea," Asian Survey, 46 (2), March/April 2006, pp. 275–297.
- 4 Ambassador Mark Minton, speaking at a forum co-hosted by the Global Peace Foundation and the Center for Strategic and International Studies in Washington, DC, was quoted in J.C. Finley, "Mongolia Leverages Diplomatic Ties with North Korea," *upi.com*, December 4, 2014, at www.upi.com/Top\_News/World-News/2014/12/04/ Mongolia-leverages-diplomatic-ties-with-North-Korea/4921417633447/ (accessed April 20, 2019).
- 5 J. Battur, "A Glimpse into the History of the Mongolian-North Korean Relations in the XX Century," pp. 5–7 and Notes 12 and 13, at http://congress.aks.ac.kr/korean/files/2\_1358236554.pdf (accessed June 18, 2019).
- 6 Balázs Szalontai, Kim Il Sung in the Khrushchev Era: Soviet-DPRK Relations and the Roots of North Korean Despotism, 1953–1964, Stanford University Press, Stanford, and Woodrow Wilson Center Press, Washington, DC, 2005, pp. 46–47.
- 7 J. Battur, No. 5, p. 10.
- 8 "North Korea, Mongolia Expand Economic Cooperation," Yonhap News Agency, in Korea Central News Agency, *North Korea Newsletter*, No. 271, July 18, 2013.
- 9 Sugirragchaa, "Ts. Elbegdorj: Our Two Countries Are Good Friends," *Montsame*, November 5, 2013.
- 10 "Mongolia Will Work with N. Korea to Promote NE Asia Stability: President," *Korea Herald*, October 29, 2013.
- 11 Choi Hyun-june, "Mongolian President Makes "Unusual" Comments about Tyranny while in N. Korea," *Hankyoreh*, November 17, 2013, at http://english.hani.co.kr/ arti/english\_edition/e\_northkorea/611452.html (accessed April 25, 2019).
- 12 "Mongolia's Elbegdorj Sees Trade Boost Through North Korean Ports," Mongolian Economy and Finance, October 31, 2013, at http://mongoliaeconomy.blogspot. com/2013/10/mongolias-elbegdorj-sees-trade-boost.html (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 13 "North Korea Takes First Steps towards Oil Exploration," *The Guardian*, July 1, 2014, at https://unleashmgr.wixsite.com/kird/single-post/2014/07/01/North-Korea-takes-first-steps-towards-oil-exploration (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 14 Located on the border with Russia, in the north-east corner of the country on the Tumen River, is the Tumangang-Khasan railroad crossing (42.415397 130.641489) in North Hamgyong province. North Korea's sole railroad crossing with Russia is of great potential importance due to its proximity to the port of Rajin, 33.5 km to the south-east. See Victor Cha, Joseph Bermudez, and Marie DuMond, "Making Solid Tracks: North Korea's Railway Connections with China and Russia, A CSIS Survey Study of Railway Cooperation and Connections on the Korean Peninsula," *Beyond Parallel*, January 7, 2019, at https://beyondparallel.csis.org/making-solid-tracks-north-koreas-railway-connections-china-russia/ (accessed April 24, 2019).
- 15 Ha-young Choi, "Mongolia to Send Coal Through N. Korean Port," NK News, February 25, 2015, at www.nknews.org/2015/02/mongolia-to-send-coal-through-nkorean-port/ (accessed May 5, 2019).

- 16 Comments made during DPRK Foreign Minister Ri Su Yong's February 22–25, 2015 official Mongolian visit, when the two countries finalised several cooperative agreements. "Mongolia, North Korea Sign MOU," *NK News*, February 25, 2015, at www.nknews.org/2015/02/mongolia-north-korea-sign-mou/ (accessed April 20, 2015).
- 17 Michael Kohn and Yuriy Humber, "Mongolia Taps North Korea Oil Potential to Ease Russian Grip," *Bloomberg*, June 18, 2013, at www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2013-06-17/mongolia-taps-north-korean-oil-potential-to-ease-russiareliance (accessed May 1, 2019).
- 18 Interview with DPRK Ambassador Hong Kyu by Sh. Batbold and N. Gantuya, "DPRK Ambassador Addresses Workforce Issue and Bilateral Relations," *Mongol Messenger*, November 25, 2016.
- 19 Hamish Macdonald, "HBOil Withdraws from North Korean Joint Venture due to Sanctions," *NKNews*, January 23, 2017, at www.nknews.org/2017/01/hboil-withdraws-from-north-korean-joint-venture-due-to-sanctions/ (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 20 Thomas Mackie, "North Korea's New Trading Ally? Mongolia and Kim Hit Record High as China Tightens Trade," *Express*, January 6, 2018, at www.express. co.uk/news/world/900885/north-korea-kim-jong-un-world-war-3-mongoliakhaltmaagiin-battulga-tobacco-china (accessed April 30, 2019).
- 21 North Korea Newsletter, No. 271, July 18, 2013, at https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN2013 0717006100325 (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 22 Alastair Gale, "North Korea's Lucrative Labor Exports Come under Pressure," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 7, 2016, at www.wsj.com/articles/north-koreas-lucrative-labor-exports-come-under-pressure-1467916815 (accessed May 1, 2019).
- 23 "Mongolia: Protect Rights of North Korean Migrant Workers," *Human Rights Watch*, August 20, 2008, at www.hrw.org/news/2008/08/20/mongolia-protect-rights-northkorean-migrant-workers (accessed May 4, 2019).
- 24 "1,200 North Korean Workers to Leave Mongolia as UN Sanctions Bite," South China Morning Post, December 3, 2017, at www.scmp.com/news/asia/east-asia/article/2122637/1200-north-korean-workers-leave-mongolia-un-sanctions-bite (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 25 Resolution 2375 (2017): "The relevant authorities were instructed to close all joint ventures and cooperative entities operating in Mongolia by 8 February 2018 in accordance with paragraph 18 of resolution 2375 (2017)." Hamish Macdonald, "Mongolia Says It Granted 1221 North Korean Work Permits in 2017," *NK News*, February 13, 2018), at www.nknews.org/2018/02/mongolia-says-it-granted-1221-north-korean-work-permits-in-2017/ (accessed April 24, 2019).
- 26 "Report: Mongolia Could Host North Korean Refugee Camp," *Mongolia Web*, October 2, 2008 (accessed March 1, 2017).
- 27 "Mongolia Not Planning Camps for N. Koreans," *Gulf Times* (Qatar), November 24, 2006 (accessed from archives, January 27, 2009).
- 28 Mongolian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, p. 4, at www.mfa.gov.mn/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/Ulaanbaatar-Dialogue.pdf (accessed August 3, 2018).
- 29 A term coined by US Secretary of State James Baker when visiting Mongolia in August 1990. The "Third Neighbour" is a powerful nation that politically and economically could balance Mongolia's ties with its geographical neighbours, Russia and China.
- 30 "Mongolian President's Visit to North Korea Aimed at Increasing Ties," South China Morning Post, October 28, 2013, at www.scmp.com/news/asia/article/1341414/ mongolian-presidents-visit-north-korea-aimed-increasing-ties (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 31 Robert Bedeski and Niklas Swanström, Eurasia's Ascent in Energy and Geopolitics: Rivalry or Partnership for China, Russia, and Central Asia?, Routledge, London and New York, August 6, 2012, p. 234.
- 32 Ts. Batbayar quoted in J. C. Finley, No. 4.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 In 2002, Pyongyang admitted its agents had kidnapped Japanese nationals in the 1970s and 1980s to train its spies in Japanese language and customs.

- 35 Japan, North Korea Agree to Continue Dialogue," *Bangkok Post*, November 16, 2012, at www.bangkokpost.com/news/asia/321622/japan-north-korea-agree-to-continue-dialogue (accessed April 25, 2019).
- 36 Colin Zwirko, "Mongolian President Invites Kim Jong Un to Ulaanbaatar," *NK News*, October 15, 2018, at www.nknews.org/2018/10/mongolian-president-invites-kim-jong-un-to-ulaanbaatar/ (accessed April 24, 2019).
- 37 Damba Ganbat, "National Security Concept of Mongolia: Basic Principle," in *Security Outlook of the Asia Pacific Countries and Its Implications for the Defense Sector*, National Institute for Defense Studies, Tokyo, 2014, p. 96.
- 38 Ts. Batbayar quoted in J.C. Finley, No. 4.
- 39 Charles Krusekopf, "North Korea and Mongolia: A New Partnership for Two Old Friends?," *Asia Pacific Bulletin*, No. 240, November 14, 2013, at www.eastwestcenter. org/sites/default/files/private/apb240.pdf (accessed June 17, 2019).
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Track 2 diplomacy: non-governmental, informal, and unofficial contacts and activities among private citizens or groups, sometimes called non-state actors. Track 1 diplomacy: official, governmental diplomacy that occurs inside official government channels. Track 1.5: top leadership of one or both conflict parties are engaged in negotiations or conflict transformation activities in an informal setting and/or in their personal capacity, or as a consultation that attempts to generate new insights. The defining element distinguishing Track 1.5 process from a classic Track 2 dialogue is the composition of the participants' group, especially the involvement of decision makers. See Oliver Wolleh, "Track 1.5 Approaches to Conflict Management: Assessing Good Practice and Areas for Improvement," Berghof Foundation for Peace Support, May 2007, at http://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files/Track1.5ApproachestoConflictManagement\_BerghofFoundation2007.pdf (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 42 "When a meeting, or part thereof, is held under the Chatham House Rule, participants are free to use the information received, but neither the identity nor the affiliation of the speaker(s), nor that of any other participant, may be revealed." It is now used throughout the world as an aid to free discussion. See "Chatham House Rule," Chatham House, at www.chathamhouse.org/about/chatham-house-rule (accessed October 25, 2018).
- 43 President Tsakhiagiin Elbegdorj, "Speech at the Opening Session of the Seventh Ministerial Conference of the Community of Democracies," Ulaanbaatar, Mongolia, April 29, 2013, at www.un.int/mongolia/mongolia/ulaanbaatar-dialogue (accessed June 18, 2019).
- 44 Conference Proceedings, Ulaanbaatar Dialogue on Northeast Asian Security 2014, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ulaanbaatar, September 2014.
- 45 Migeddorj Batchimeg quoted in Conference Proceedings, No. 44, p. 10.
- 46 "Nine Countries Participate in the 'Ulaanbaatar Dialogue," Mongol Messenger, June 20, 2014.
- 47 Nanjin Dorjsuren, "Why Mongolia Wants to be a Part of Traditional Security Framework in NEA," *Conference Proceedings, Ulaanbaatar Dialogue on Northeast Asian Security* 2015, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ulaanbaatar, September 2015, p. 16.
- 48 Niels Hegewisch, "Dialogue Is a Powerful Tool if It Leads to Cooperation," Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung Office for Regional Cooperation in Asia, July 7, 2017, at www.fes-asia. org/news/dialogue-is-a-powerful-tool-if-it-leads-to-cooperation/ (accessed April 30, 2019).
- 49 See Mark Goleman, "5th Round of the Ulaanbaatar Dialogues," New Eastern Outlook, June 8, 2018, at https://journal-neo.org/2018/08/06/5th-round-of-the-ulaanbaatardialogues/ (accessed August 5, 2018); "Ulaanbaatar Dialogue on Northeast Asian Security Concludes," The UB Post, June 18, 2018.
- 50 5B. Misheel, "State Secretary of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs D. Davaasuren Paid

Visit to the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) on April 18–19, 2019," *Montsame*, April 19, 2019, at https://montsame.mn/en/read/1868 (accessed May 1, 2019).

- 51 R. Turmunkh, "Ulaanbaatar Dialogue Promotes Northeast Asian Security," *The UB Post*, June 7, 2019, at www.pressreader.com/mongolia/the-ub-post/20190607/281517932617878 (accessed June 17, 2019).
- 52 J. Enkhsaikhan, "Developing Nuclear Landscape in the Asian Heartland: Role of Nuclear-Weapon States," *Mongolian Journal of International Affairs*, no. 11, Ulaanbaatar, 2004, p. 32.
- 53 Resolution 53/77D, "Mongolia's International Security and Nuclear-Weapon-Free Status," stated that Mongolia's nuclear-weapon-free status represented a new international relations approach that constituted an important factor for ensuring Mongolia's security, which it considered a concrete contribution to strengthening the regime of non-proliferation of nuclear weapons.
- 54 Ambassador Od Och, "Declaration by Mongolia Regarding Its Nuclear-Weapon-Free Status," New York, September 17, 2012, at http://nautilus.org/wp-content/ uploads/2012/09/signed-Mongolian-declaration.pdf (accessed May 5, 2019). See also "Memorandum from Mongolia Regarding the Consolidation of Its International Security and Nuclear-Weapon-Free Status," 2015 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, New York, April 27–May 22, 2015, at https://undocs.org/NPT/CONF.2015/8 (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 55 "The Joint Declaration of the People's Republic of China, France, the Russian Federation, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, and the United States of America on Mongolia's Nuclear-Weapon-Free Status," September 17, 2012, www.mfa.gov.mn/?p=29184&lang=en (accessed September 10, 2019).
- 56 D. Myagmar, executive director of the Global Partnership for the Prevention of Armed Conflict (GPPAC) Northeast Asia, quoted in *Mongol Messenger*, "Northeast Asian delegates Gather in Ulaanbaatar to Discuss Regional Issue," November 18, 2016.
- 57 Jee Abbey Lee, "Former US Advisor Meets with N. Korean Officials," VOA News, May 28, 2014, at www.voanews.com/a/former-us-advisor-meets-with-n-koreanofficials/1924791.html (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 58 Headquartered in the Netherlands, the network was established in 2005 and consists of 15 regional networks, with priorities and agendas specific to their environment. "Who We Are," GPPAC, at https://gppac.net/who-we-are (accessed April 29, 2019).
- 59 Founded by Mongolian ambassador Jargalsaikhan Enkhsaikhan, Mongolia's leading specialist on nuclear disarmament issues.
- 60 Tsenkher Suld NGO, established in 2005, is a non-profit organisation aimed at promoting Mongolia's nuclear-weapon-free policy and its activities. See No. 55.
- 61 B. Misheel, "Mongolia's Role in Solving the Northeast Asian Security Recognized," *Montsame*, December 12, 2018, at https://montsame.mn/en/read/174159 (accessed April 29, 2019).
- 62 David L. Caprara, Katharine H.S. Moon and Paul Park, "Mongolia: Potential Mediator between the Koreas and Proponent of Peace in Northeast Asia," *Brookings East Asia Commentary*, January 20, 2015, at www.brookings.edu/opinions/mongoliapotential-mediator-between-the-koreas-and-proponent-of-peace-in-northeast-asia/ (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 63 Bolor Lkhaajav, "Mongolia's Small Country Diplomacy and North Korea," *The Diplomat*, September 29, 2016, at https://thediplomat.com/2016/09/mongolias-small-country-diplomacy-and-north-korea/ (accessed May 5, 2019).
- 64 Adam Taylor, "Why Mongolia Hopes to Host a Trump-Kim Jong Un Meeting," *The Washington Post*, April 20, 2018, at www.washingtonpost.com/news/ worldviews/wp/2018/04/20/why-mongolia-hopes-to-host-a-trump-kim-jong-unmeeting/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.235625c456bf (accessed May 1, 2019).

- Lakhvinder Singh, "The Importance of South Korea: A Strategic Perspective on India's Engagement with Northeast Asia", *Korean Journal of Defense Analysis*, 20 (3), September 2008, pp. 285–286; Tae-Hwan Kwak and Seung-Ho Joo, "The Future of the Korean Peninsula: Unification and Security Options for the 21st Century," *Asian Perspective*, 23(2), Special Issue on the Dynamics of Northeast Asia and the Korean Peninsula (1999), pp. 179–180.
- 2 The Korean Peninsula is situated adjacent to the Korea Strait, which separates South Korea and Japan. This strait further connects the East China Sea, the Yellow Sea, and the Sea of Japan in the Pacific Ocean. Most importantly, several international shipping lanes pass through this strait, which houses a considerable amount of trade. This makes the Korean Peninsula extremely important in terms of security and economics. See, Ji Guoxing, "SLOC Security in the Asia Pacific", Center Occasional Paper, Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, Honolulu, Hawaii, February 2000, at https://apcss.org/Publications/Ocasional%20Papers/OPSloc.htm (accessed September 6, 2019); Lakhvinder Singh, ibid.
- 3 Tasha Wibawa, "North Korea: Diplomatic Life Inside Pyongyang Can Be 'Superficial, Difficult, and Controlled," *ABC News*, October 14, 2018, at www.abc.net.au/ news/2018-10-14/diplomatic-relations-in-north-korea/10359848 (accessed September 27, 2019); please see, "North Korea and the World: North Korea's External Relations", *The National Committee on North* Korea and *East West Centre*, at www.north koreaintheworld.org/diplomatic/dprk-embassies-worldwide (accessed September 27, 2019).
- 4 Nate Kerkhoff, "What to Expect in Inter-Korean Relations in 2019?" *The Diplomat*, January 16, 2019, at https://thediplomat.com/2019/01/what-to-expect-in-interkorean-relations-in-2019/ (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 5 Jagannath P. Panda, "Indian Mediation in Korean War," *The Pioneer*, June 24, 2017, at www.dailypioneer.com/2017/columnists/indian-mediation-in-korean-war.html (accessed September 22, 2019).
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Biswamohan Misra, "The Indian U.N. Policy During Korean Crisis," *The Indian Journal of Political Science*, 25(3/4), July–September–December 1964, pp. 146–147; Jairam Ramesh, "India's Role in Ending the Korean Crisis," *The Hindu*, May 3, 2018, at www.thehindu.com/opinion/op-ed/indias-role-in-ending-the-korean-war/ article23750989.ece (accessed September 22, 2019).
- 8 Vineet Thakur, "India's Diplomatic Entrepreneurism: Revisiting India's Role in the Korean Crisis, 1950–1952", *China Report*, 49 (3), 2013, pp. 273–274; please read A. Torin, "The Hot Diplomatic Summer of 1950: Documents of the Early Period of the Korean War," *International Affairs*, 56 (4), 2010; A. Frolov, "War in Korea: Experience in Escalating a Conflict", *International Affairs*, 56 (4), 2010.
- 9 Robert Barnes, "Between the Blocs: India, the United Nations, and Ending the Korean War", *The Journal of Korean Studies*, 18 (2), Fall 2013, p. 265.
- 10 Vineet Thakur, No. 8, p. 276.
- 11 Jagannath P. Panda, No. 5; Nabarun Roy, "India's. Forgotten Links to the Korean War", *The Diplomat*, October 27, 2018, at https://thediplomat.com/2018/10/indiasforgotten-links-to-the-korean-war/ (accessed September 22, 2019).
- 12 Nabarun Roy, No. 11; Justin Kim-Hummel, "Diplomatic Relations with the DPRK: India as a Global Case Study", *Global Political Review*, 2 (1), April 2016, pp. 51–52.
- 13 Vineet Thakur, No. 8, p. 281; Nabarun Roy, No. 11.
- 14 "Speech by Mr. K.P.S. Menon, Foreign Secretary to the 'Government of' India on India's Foreign Policy at the Staff College, Wellington," 1950, at www.php.isn. ethz.ch/kms2.isn.ethz.ch/serviceengine/Files/PHP/94991/ipublicationdocument\_ singledocument/5a6fd963-3193-4dd7-a1c9-94a71d3124ac/en/Speech\_ Menon\_1950.pdf (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 15 Jagannath Panda, No. 5.

- 16 Please see, "Armistice Agreement, Volume 1, Text of Agreement," *United Nations*, at https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files/KP%2BKR\_530727\_ AgreementConcerningMilitaryArmistice.pdf (accessed September 27, 2019).
- 17 David Brewster, "India's Developing Relationship with South Korea: A Useful Friend in East Asia", *Asian Survey*, 50 (2), 2010, pp. 403–405.
- 18 "India-Korea (ROK) Relations", Ministry of External Affairs, 2014, at www.mea.gov. in/Portal/ForeignRelation/Korea\_ROK\_June\_2014\_.pdf (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 19 Ranjit Kumar Dhawan, "India's 'Act East' Policy Towards the Two Koreas: Issues and Challenges", *Strategic Analysis*, 42 (5), November 11, 2018, p. 491, at https://doi. org/10.1080/09700161.2018.1523081 (accessed September 6, 2019); Thongkholal Hoakip, "India's Look East Policy: Its Evolution and Approach", *South Asian Survey*, 18 (2), 2011, p. 240; Archana Pandya and David M. Malone, "India's Asia Policy: A Late Look East", *ISAS Special Report*, No. 2, August 25, 2010, at https://mail.google.com/ mail/u/0/#inbox (accessed September 27, 2019); Jagannath P. Panda, "DPRK's Nuclear Provocations and the Indian Response," *IDSA Comment*, September 27, 2016, at https://idsa.in/idsacomments/dprk-nuclear-provocations-and-the-indian-response\_ jppanda\_270916 (accessed September 27, 2019).
- 20 "Joint Press Release on the visit of Minister of External Affairs of India to the Republic of Korea", Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA), South Korea, September 17, 2007, at www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m\_5676/view.do?seq=303727 (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 21 India-Korea CEPA, Ministry of Commerce and Industry, August 7, 2009, at https:// commerce.gov.in/writereaddata/trade/INDIA%20KOREA%20CEPA%202009. pdf (accessed September 6, 2019).
  22 "India-Republic of Korea Joint Statement: Towards a Strategic Partnership",
- 22 "India-Republic of Korea Joint Statement: Towards a Strategic Partnership", Ministry of External Affairs, January 25, 2010, at https://mea.gov.in/bilateraldocuments.htm?dtl/3301/IndiaRepublic+of+Korea+Joint+Statement+Towards+ a+Strategic+Partnership (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 23 Tanya Sen, "India and North Korea: A Strategic Friendship?" *The National Interest*, July 4, 2018, at https://nationalinterest.org/feature/india-and-north-korea-strategic-friendship-24947 (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 24 "India-DPR Korea Relations", Embassy of India, Pyongyang, at https://eoi.gov.in/ pyongyang/?pdf4086?000 (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Rajiv Kumar, "South Korea's New Approach to India", *ORF Issue Brief*, October 23, 2018, at www.orfonline.org/research/south-koreas-new-approach-to-india-45135/ (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 27 Lakhvinder Singh, "India and Peace-Building in Korea", *Asia Times*, July 31, 2019, at www.asiatimes.com/2019/07/opinion/india-and-peace-building-in-korea/ (accessed September 6, 2019); Lakhvinder Singh, No. 1.
- 28 Kallol Bhattacherjee, "India Reaches Out, Wants to Upgrade Ties with North Korea", *The Hindu*, September 16, 2015, at www.thehindu.com/news/national/india-reaches-out-wants-to-upgrade-ties-with-north-korea/article7656332.ece (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 "India Seeks South Korean Investments in Railways", *NDTV*, September 12, 2015, at www.ndtv.com/india-news/india-seeks-south-korean-investment-in-railways-1216913 (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 31 "Visit of Minister of State for External Affairs General Dr. V.K. Singh (Retd.) to the Democratic People's Republic of Korea", Ministry of External Affairs, May 16, 2018, at https://mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/29899/Visit+of+Minister+of+State+ for+External+Affairs+General+Dr+VK+Singh+Retd+to+the+Democratic+ Peoples+Republic+of+Korea (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 32 Jagannath P. Panda, "What the Trump-Kim Summit Means for India", The Diplo-

*mat*, February 26, 2019, at https://thediplomat.com/2019/02/what-the-trump-kim-summit-means-for-india/ (accessed September 6, 2019).

- 33 Ibid.
- 34 The meeting between Donald Trump and Kim Jong-un held in Singapore on August 1, 2018, was historic, because it was the first-ever meeting between the leaders of the two nations marred by nuclear tensions. While this meeting did not resolve the denuclearisation impasse, it ended with both sides signing an agreement that included security guarantees for North Korea and terms ensuring new peaceful relations between the two nations as well as denuclearisation of the Korean Peninsula. However, the purpose of this meeting was defeated, as the United States and North Korea are still locked in nuclear tensions. Nonetheless, the important takeaway of this meeting remains the start of the dialogue diplomacy approach, which India advocates as a measure towards crisis resolution in the Peninsula. See, Max Fisher, "What Happened in the Trump-Kim Meeting and Why It Matters", *The New York Times*, July 12, 2018, at www.nytimes.com/2018/06/12/world/asia/trump-kim-meetinginterpreter.html (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 35 "India Welcomes the U.S.-DPRK Summit," Ministry of External Affairs, June 12, 2018, at https://mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/29973/india+welcomes+the+us+dprk+summit (accessed September 28, 2019)
- 36 Jagannath P. Panda, "Pyongyang and India: Strategic Choices on the Korean Peninsula", *Asia Pacific Bulletin*, February 20, 2019, at https://idsa.in/system/files/news/ pyongyang-and-india.pdf (accessed September 6, 2019).
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 North Korea has been repeatedly penalised by the UN for flouting international norms, and its undemocratic nuclear behaviour has been condemned by the global community. Amid all the criticisms, India has, however, maintained its independence of approach and sustained diplomatic relations since 1973. Because of this stance, the Western countries, as well as South Korea, have often viewed India-DPRK relations through the lenses of suspicion. See, Rajaram Panda, "India-Republic of Korea Military Diplomacy: Past and Future Projections", *Journal of Defense Studies*, 5 (1), January 2011, pp. 16–38.
- 40 Subhajit Roy, "South Korea Dy Minister: 'India can play role for peace in Korean Peninsula'", *The Indian Express*, June 21, 2018, at https://indianexpress.com/article/india/south-korea-dy-minister-india-can-play-role-for-peace-in-korean-peninsula-5226386/ (accessed September 6, 2019). For the term "rogue" behaviour, see, Hunter Lovell, "North Korea: Pompeo Remarks Nations' 'Rogue Behaviour' Making Peace Talks 'More Difficult'", *Washington Examiner*, August 31, 2019, at www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/north-korea-pompeo-remarks-on-nations-rogue-behavior-making-peace-talks-more-difficult (accessed September 7, 2019).
- 41 Skand R. Tayal and Sandip Kumar Mishra, "India and the Republic of Korea: A Growing Strategic Partnership", *Indian Foreign Affairs Journal*, 7 (3), July–September 2012, pp. 324–326.
- 42 Soyen Park, "India-South Korea Relations Under the New Modi Government", *The Diplomat*, August 13, 2014, at https://thediplomat.com/2014/08/india-south-korea-relations-under-the-new-modi-government/ (accessed September 7, 2019).
- 43 Jagannath P. Panda, No. 32.
- 44 "India, South Korea Sign 7 Pacts to Enhance Cooperation in Infra, Start-ups", *Business Standard*, February 22, 2019, at www.business-standard.com/article/pti-stories/ india-s-korea-sign-7-pacts-to-step-up-cooperation-in-infrastructure-combatingglobal-crime-119022200282\_1.html (accessed September 7, 2019).
- 45 Ibid.

- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Infrastructure and connectivity remains a significant way to enhance trade relations, encourage foreign direct investment (FDI), facilitate regional integration, and hence lead to economic growth. While the India-South Korea bilateral relations have come a long way, enhancing their relationship to a "special strategic" level, infrastructural connectivity can provide the partnership the much-needed regional approach, important for further growth. Jagannath Panda, "South Korea in India's Indo-Pacific Vision: Impressions post-Moon Jae-In's Visit", *JPI PeaceNet*, July 14, 2018, at www.jpi.or.kr/eng/regular/policy\_view.sky?code=EnOther&id=5341 (accessed September 22, 2019); please read, Jagannath P. Panda, "New Delhi's 'Act East' and the India-ASEAN Engagement: What They Mean for India-Korea Relations in the Indo-Pacific", *KIEP Working Paper*, 19:5, August 2019.
- 48 "Full Text: PM Narendra Modi's Speech at Opening Ceremony of Third AIIB Annual Meet", *Financial Express*, June 26, 2018, at www.financialexpress.com/economy/ full-text-pm-narendra-modis-speech-at-opening-ceremony-of-third-aiib-annualmeet/1220855/ (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 49 "Approved Projects", Asia Infrastructure Investment Bank, at www.aiib.org/en/ projects/approved/index.html (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 50 "S. Korea Agrees to Invest 8 Mln USD in AIIB's Special Fund", Xinhua, June 16, 2017, at www.xinhuanet.com//english/2017-06/16/c\_136371548.htm (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 51 "AIIB and Republic of Korea Sign MOU to Launch AIIB 2017 Annual Meeting", Asia Infrastructure Investment Bank, February 27, 2017, at www.aiib.org/en/newsevents/news/2017/20170227\_001.html (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 52 "Remarks by External Affairs Minister at the 3rd Indian Ocean Conference, Viet nam", Ministry of External Affairs, August 27, 2018, at https://mea.gov.in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/30327 (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 53 Ibid.
- 54 "Visit of Foreign Minister of Republic of Korea to India", Ministry of External Affairs, December 13, 2018, at https://mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/30695/Visit+of+ Foreign+Minister+of+Republic+of+Korea+to+India (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 55 "ROK Joins Indian Ocean Rim Association as Dialogue Partner", Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Republic of Korea, June 12, 2018, at www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m\_5676/ view.do?seq=320267 (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 56 "Overview of ASEAN-Republic of Korea Dialogue Relations", ASEAN, August 16, 2018, at https://asean.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/Overview-ASEAN-ROK-Dialogue-Relations-as-of-16-August-2018.pdf (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 57 "India-ASEAN Relations", ASEAN India, August 2018, at http://mea.gov.in/aseanindia/20-years.htm (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 58 "Indian Ships Reach South Korea for Joint Exercise", *Business Standard*, April 28, 2019, at www.business-standard.com/article/news-ians/indian-ships-reach-south-korea-for-joint-exercise-119042800722\_1.html (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 59 "Foreign Ministry Leads ARF Inter-Sessional Meeting on Disaster Relief", Minis try of Foreign Affairs, Republic of Korea, April 5, 2018, at www.mofa.go.kr/eng/ brd/m\_5676/view.do?seq=319772 (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 60 "North Korea Foreign Minister in India, Meets Sushma Swaraj", *Firstpost*, April 14, 2015, at www.firstpost.com/world/north-korea-foreign-minister-india-meets-sushma-swaraj-2195542.html (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 61 Ibid.
- 62 Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "India to Supply Only Food, Medicines to North Korea", *The Economic Times*, July 13, 2018, at https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/ defence/india-to-supply-only-food-medicine-to-north-korea/articleshow/58406445. cms?from=mdr (accessed August 26, 2019).

- 63 This kind of exchange between India and North Korea was a part of an agreement signed between them in 1991 to cooperate in the field of science and technology. See, "India-DPR Korea Relations", Ministry of External Affairs, October 2017, at www. mea.gov.in/Portal/ForeignRelation/2\_DPR\_Korea\_October\_2017.pdf (accessed August 26, 2019); Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, ibid.
- 64 "Peaceful North Korea Can Expand India's Act East Markets: Observers", *The Eco* nomic Times, June 11, 2018, at https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/ peaceful-north-korea-can-expand-indias-act-east-markets/articleshow/64541906. cms?from=mdr (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 65 "Pyongyang Joint Declaration of September 2018", *The National Committee on North Korea*, September 19, 2018, at www.ncnk.org/node/1633 (accessed September 27, 2018).
- 66 Victor Cha and Katrin Fraser Katz, "The Right Way to Coerce North Korea: Ending the Threat Without Going to War", *Foreign Affairs*, May/June 2018, at www. foreignaffairs.com/articles/north-korea/2018-04-01/right-way-coerce-north-korea (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 67 Daniel Wertz, "The U.S., North Korea, and Nuclear Diplomacy", *NCNK*, November 2015, at www.ncnk.org/resources/briefing-papers/all-briefing-papers/history-u.s.-dprk-relations (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 68 One of the major reasons for a failed summit in Hanoi was the disagreements between the United States and North Korea, which has led to an impasse. On one hand, the United States, through its approach of maximum pressure, wanted complete denuclearization of North Korea without a phased approach. On the other hand, North Korea demanded sanction reliefs, which were passed by the UNSC in 2016 and 2017. However, according to the US, these sanctions covered sources of revenue worth billions of dollars to the North Korean regime, while the North Korean side could consider denuclearisation only if the "corresponding measures were taken." Ankit Panda and Vipin Narang, "The Hanoi Summit Was Doomed from the Start," Foreign Affairs, March 5, 2019, at www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/north-korea/2019-03-05/hanoisummit-was-doomed-start (accessed September 27, 2019); Joshua Stanton et al., "Getting Toughon North Korea," Foreign Affairs, May/June 2017, atwww.foreignaffairs.com/ articles/north-korea/2017-04-17/getting-tough-north-korea (accessed September 22, 2019); please read Andrea Berger, "From paper to practice: The Significance of New UN sanctions on North Korea", Arms Control, May 2016, pp. 8-15; Kim Jina, "UN Sanctions as the Instrument of Coercive Diplomacy Against North Korea," The Korean Journal of Defence Analysis, 26 (3), pp. 315–332.
- 69 "China's Role in North Korea Nuclear and Peace Negotiations", USIP China-North Korea Senior Study Group, May 6, 2019, www.usip.org/publications/2019/05/chinasrole-north-korea-nuclear-and-peace-negotiations (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 70 Ibid.71 Ibid.
- 72 William Gallo, "After Meeting Kim, Putin Advocates Phased Denuclearization Approach", VOA News, April 25, 2019, at www.voanews.com/east-asia-pacific/ after-meeting-kim-putin-advocates-phased-denuclearization-approach (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 73 Ibid.
- 74 Lee Jong Wha, "A Practical Approach to North Korean Denuclearization", Project Syndicate, May 29, 2019, at www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/northkorea-denuclearization-inter-korean-cooperation-by-lee-jong-wha-2019-05? barrier=accesspaylog (accessed August 26, 2019).
- 75 Ibid.
- 76 Nobumasa Akiyama, "A Japanese View on Necessary Conditions for the North Korean Denuclearization Challenge", *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, October 5, 2018, at https://carnegieendowment.org/2018/10/05/japanese-view-on-necessary-

conditions-for-north-korean-denuclearization-challenge-pub-77679 (accessed August 26, 2019).

- 77 Six-Party Talks were a series of meetings which aimed to find a peaceful solution to the security concerns arising due to North Korea's nuclear programme. The meeting comprised of six members: North Korea, South Korea, United States, China, Japan, and Russia. These talks were the result of North Korea pulling out of the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty in 2003 and witnessed considerable progress till 2009. However, the North Korea satellite launch in April 2009 prompted the UNSC to condemn the act and impose sanctions on North Korea. Subsequently, North Korea withdrew from the Six-Party talks and announced that it would continue with the strengthening of the nuclear programme. Please see Jayshree Bajoria and Beina Xu, "The Six Party Talks on North Korea's Nuclear Program," *Council on Foreign Relations*, September 30, 2013, at www.cfr.org/backgrounder/six-party-talks-northkoreas-nuclear-program (accessed September 27, 2019).
- 78 Please see the comment by Jagannath P. Panda in "The Curious Case on India-North Korea Relations," *DW*, June 1, 2018, at www.dw.com/en/the-curious-case-of-india-north-korea-relations/a-44042939 (accessed September 27, 2019).
- 79 Jagannath P. Panda, No. 19.
- 80 "Press Statement on Nuclear Test Conducted by DPRK," Ministry of External Affairs, September 3, 2017, at https://mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/28911/press+statement+on+nuclear+test+conducted+by+dprk (accessed September 28, 2019).
- 81 "Official Spokesperson's Response to a Question on Reports of a Nuclear Test by DPRK", Embassy of India, Seoul, 6 January 2016, atwww.mea.gov.in/media-briefings. htm?dtl/26258/Official+Spokespersons+response+to+a+question+on+reports+of+a+nuclear+test+by+DPRK (accessed September 7, 2019).
- 82 Jagannath Panda, No. 19.
- 83 "Translation of Press Statement by Prime Minister during State Visit of President of the Republic of Korea to India," Ministry of External Affairs, July 11, 2018, at www.mea. gov.in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/30042/Translation\_of\_Press\_Statement\_by\_ Prime\_Minister\_during\_State\_Visit\_of\_President\_of\_the\_Republic\_of\_Korea\_to\_ India (accessed September 28, 2019).
- 1 "North Korea, Events of 2018", Human Rights Watch, at www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/north-korea (accessed May 25, 2019).
- 2 Robert Powell, "Absolute, and Relative Gains in International Relations Theory", *American Political Science Review*, 85 (4), December 1991, pp. 1303–1320.
- 3 Stephen M. Walt, *The Origins of Alliance*, Cornell University Press, Ithaca, 1987. Pp?
- 4 Kenneth Waltz, "The Origins of War in Neorealist Theory", in R. I. Rotberg and T. K. Rabb (eds.), *The Origin and Prevention of Major Wars*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1989, p. 40.
- 5 Paul Schroeder, "Historical Reality vs. Neo-realist Theory", *International Security*, 19 (1), Summer 1994, pp. 108–148.
- 6 Randall L. Schweller, "Bandwagoning for Profit: Bringing the Revisionist State Back", *International Security*, 19 (1), summer 1994, pp. 72–107.
- 7 Jin Shin, "Korean Sunshine Policy and Its Structural Limits", *The Korean Journal of International Studies*, 43 (1), 2003, p. 300.
- 8 Carl J. Friedrich and Zbigniew K. Brzezinski, *Totalitarian Dictatorship and Autocracy*, Harvard University Press, Cambridge, 1956.
- 9 "North Korea Revised 'Ten Principles of One-Ideology System", *Voice of America*, August 12, 2013, at www.voakorea.com/a/1727952.html (accessed May 25, 2019).
- 10 Alexander Smith, "North Korean Gulags 'as Terrible, or Even Worse' than Nazi Camps, Auschwitz Survivor Says", *NBC News*, December 13, 2017, at www.nbcnews. com/news/north-korea/north-korean-gulags-terrible-or-even-worse-nazi-camps-auschwitz-n828751 (accessed May 18, 2019).
- 11 "North Korea: Events of 2018," Human Rights Watch, at www.hrw.org/worldr

eport/2019/country-chapters/north-korea (accessed September 21, 2019); please see.

- 12 "North Korea: No Justice for Human Rights Crime," *Human Rights Watch*, January 17, 2019, at. www.hrw.org/news/2019/01/17/north-korea-no-justice-human-rights-crimes (accessed September 21, 2019).
- 13 Ankit Panda and Vipin Narang, "The Hanoi Summit Was Doomed from the Start," *Foreign Affairs*, March 5, 2019, at www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/north-korea/2019-03-05/hanoi-summit-was-doomed-start (accessed September 21, 2019).
- 14 "김정은, 어떤 광풍에도 핵 포기 없다고 하노이 가기 전 당간부들에 비밀 강연", *Chosun Ilbo*, May 2, 2019, at http://news.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2019/05/02/2019050200295.html (accessed May 4, 2019).
- 15 "Kim Jong Un's Address to North Korea's Supreme Representative Meeting at the 1st Session of the 14th Term", *MK News*, April 13, 2019, at www.mk.co.kr/news/politics/ view/2019/04/228114/ (accessed May 2, 2019).
- 16 Brad Lendon and Joshua Berlinger, "Next Target Guam, North Korea Says", CNN, August 31, 2017, at https://edition.cnn.com/2017/08/29/asia/north-korea-missilelaunch-guam-threat/index.html (accessed May 25, 2019).
- 17 Minjeong Baek, "'하노이, 입에 담지도 말라' 北 노동당 지침 내려왔다", *Joongang Daily*, April 10, 2019, at https://mnews.joins.com/amparticle/23436448 (accessed April 10, 2019).
- 18 Rodong Shinmun, July 24, 2009, at http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q= cache:http://www.kcna.co.jp/calendar/2009/07/07-24/2009-0724-010.html (accessed May 20, 2019).
- 19 James M. Lister, "Currency 'Reform' in North Korea", at http://keia.org/sites/ default/files/publications/10January.pdf (accessed May 21, 2019).
- 20 Victor Cha and Lisa Collins, "The Markets: Private Economy and Capitalism in North Korea?" Beyond Parallel, *CSIS*, August 26, 2018, at https://beyondparallel. csis.org/markets-private-economy-capitalism-north-korea/ (accessed May 21, 2019).
- 21 Chan Young ban, "Bright Future' in Rear-View Mirror: North Korea's Resurging Crisis After Hanoi," *The Globe Post*, April. 18, 2019, at https://theglobepost. com/2019/04/18/north-korea-crisis/ (accessed on September 21, 2019).
- 22 "[전문] 김정은 위원장, 최고인민회의 시정연설-2(끝)" *MK News*, April 13, 2019, at www.mk.co.kr/news/politics/view/2019/04/228119/ (accessed May 2, 2019).
- 23 Yoo-jin Kim, "북한 통일전선부장, 김영철에서 장금철로 교체…숙청은 아닌 듯", *Kyunghyang Daily*, April 24, 2019, at http://news.khan.co.kr/kh\_news/khan\_art\_view.html?art\_id=201904242026001#csidxb79ad75af6283cc880deb802da6d885 (accessed April 24, 2019).
- 24 Jeong-won Kim, "북한 '폼페이오는 빠져라' 협상 파트너 교체 요구", Hankook Daily, April 18, 2019, at www.hankookilbo.com/News/Read/201904181834053291 (accessed April 18, 2019).
- 25 Ju-young Lim, "美, 北석탄운송 화물선 압류...'제재 위반' 北선박 압류 첫 조치(종 합)", *The Korea Daily*, May 9, 2019, at www.koreadaily.com/news/read.asp?art\_id= 7225881 (accessed May 21, 2019).
- 26 Kylie Atwood, "Kim Jong Un's 'Beautiful' Letter to Trump Contained No Details on Way Forward, Source Says", *CNN*, June 13, 2019, at https://edition.cnn. com/2019/06/12/politics/kim-trump-letter-lacked-details/index.html (accessed June 29, 2019).
- 27 Emma Chanlett-Avery et al., "North Korea: U.S. Relations, Nuclear Diplomacy, and Internal Situation", *Congressional Research Service*, July 27, 2018, pp. 6–8.
- 28 "<북한내부>평양시민도 경제 악화로 반발... 배급 악화와 정전으로 "먹을 것도 전 기도 주지 않는다" Asia Press, May 14, 2018, at www.asiapress.org/korean/2018/05/ nk-economys/pyongyang-economic-depravation/2/ (accessed May 21, 2019).

- 29 Please see Korean Statistics Bureau, 2017, at http://kosis.kr/bukhan/bukhanStats/ bukhanStats\_03\_02List.jsp?menuId=03&NUM=28&LIST\_NM=%EB% 8C%80%EC%99%B8%EA%B2%BD%EC%A0%9C (accessed May 21, 2019).
- 30 "Analysis of 2018 Korea-China Imports and Exports Under Sanctions," World Market News, Kotra, April 9, 2019, at http://news.kotra.or.kr/user/globalBbs/kotranews/ 786/globalBbsDataView.do?setIdx=247&dataIdx=174264&pageViewType=& column=&search=&searchAreaCd=&searchNationCd=&searchTradeCd=& searchStartDate=&searchEndDate=&searchCategoryIdxs=&searchIndustry CateIdx=&searchItemCode=&searchItemName=&page=1&row=10 (accessed May 18, 2019).
- 31 "Yomiuri: Putin Urges Kim Jong-un to Final and Complete Denuclearization" *Chosun Media*, May 5, 2019, at http://news.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2019/05/04/2019050400431.html (accessed May 4, 2019); *Joongang Daily*, May 3, 2019, at https://news.joins.com/article/23457720 (accessed May 4, 2019).
- 32 "북한 리용호 외무상 기자회견: '전면적 제재 해제 아닌 일부 해제' 원했다", *BBC News Korea*, March 1, 2019, at www.bbc.com/korean/news-47404051 (accessed May 1, 2019).
- 33 MK News 2019.04.13., www.mk.co.kr/news/politics/view/2019/04/228119/ (accessed May 2, 2019).
- 34 "북한: 경고한다', '협상준비 안됐다'...잇따른 미사일 발사에 한미 대응 수위도 높 아졌다", *BBC News Korea*, May 10, 2019, at www.bbc.com/korean/news-48223605 (accessed May 10, 2019).
- 35 "2017 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Democratic People's Republic of Korea", *Bureau of Democracy*, Human Rights, and Labor, US Department of State, pp. 24–25.
- 36 "White Paper on Human Rights in North Korea", Seoul, 2018, Korea Institute for National Unification, NK Economy, June 25, 2018, p. 174, at www.nkeconomy.com/ news/articleView.html?idxno=90 (accessed May 20, 2019).
- 37 Young-kwonKim, "북한 휴대폰, 보급 대수와 사용자 수 구분해야", VOA, January 28, 2019, at www.voakorea.com/a/4761619.html (accessed May 20, 2019).
- 38 Yonho Kim, "North Korea's Mobile Telecommunications and Private Transportation Services in the Kim Jong-un Era", *Insider*, January 10, 2019, at www.hrnkinsider. org/2019/01/north-koreas-mobile-telecommunications.html (accessed May 20, 2019).
- 39 Victor Cha and Lisa Collins, No. 20.
- 40 Benjamin Katzeff Silberstein, "North Korean Market Update", *North Korean Economy Watch*, February 5, 2018, at www.nkeconwatch.com/2018/02/05/north-korean-market-update/ (accessed May 21, 2019).
- 41 Scott Horsley, "Trump Tweets an Invitation to North Korea's Kim Meet in the DMZ?" *NPR*, June 29, 2019, at www.npr.org/2019/06/28/737209058/trump-tweets-an-invitation-to-north-koreas-kim-meet-in-the-dmz (accessed June 30, 2019).
- 42 조은정, "트럼프대통령 북한에서 연락받아..매우 흥미로울 것", VOA, June 30, 2019, at www.voakorea.com (accessed June 30, 2019).
- 1 The chapter uses the nomenclature of DPRK and North Korea interchangeably.
- 2 For more on this see, Robert Powell, "Absolute and Relative gains in Interna tional Relations Theory", *American Political Science Review*, 85 (4), December 1991, pp. 1303–1320.
- 3 Chung-in Moon, "Managing the North Korean Nuclear Quagmire: Capability, Impacts and Prospects", in John Ikenberry and Chung-in Moon (eds.), *The US and Northeast Asia: Debates, Issues and New Order,* Rowman & Littlefield, Lanham, 2008, pp. 231–262.
- 4 Korea Times, January 23, 2009.
- 5 For more, see, Leon V. Sigal, "Getting What We Need with North Korea", Arms Con trol Today, April 2016.

- 6 Charles L. Pritchard, "The Korean Peninsula and the Role of Multilateral Talks", *Disarmament Forum*, 2, 2005, p. 28.
- 7 Cary Hunag, "How North Korea Could Be the Balm that Soothes Tensions Between China and the US", *South China Morning Post*, January 17, 2019.
- 8 Ron Huisken, "One Way to Step Back from the Brink on North Korea", *The National Interest*, May 15, 2017.
- 9 Hyonhee Shin, "Fact Box: History of Inter-Korean Summits", *Reuters*, February 10, 2018.
- 10 Charles L. Pritchard, No. 6, p. 30.
- 11 Sachio Nakato, "Six Party Talks: The Sixth Round Talks and Its Future Prospect", *Ritsumeikan Kokusai Kenkyu*, 22 (1), June 2009, p. 92, at www.ritsumei.ac.jp (accessed May 3, 2019).
- 12 The Daily Yomiuri, October 15, 2008.
- 13 As cited in Chung-in Moon, "The North Korean Nuclear Dilemma and the Six Party Talks: A South Korean Perspective", *North Korea's Nuclear Issues: Toward Peace and Security in Northeast Asia*, Proceedings of the 10th Symposium, The National Institute for Defense Studies, December 13, 2007, p. 25.
- 14 Ibid., p. 28.
- 15 R. Carlin, "Kim Jong Un's New Strategic Line", 38 North, April 23, 2018.
- 16 Kang Sung Jung, The Asahi Shimbun, December 31, 2004, as cited in Nakato, No. 11.
- 17 Parts of this section are derived from an article on the subject by the author in 2018 for the IPCS website.
- 18 For detailed analyses of these differences, see Jagannath Panda, "India's Call on China in the Quad", *Rising Powers Quarterly*, 3 (2), 2018, pp. 83–111, at http://risingpowersproject.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/vol3.2-panda.pdf (accessed 3 May 2019).
- 19 "Indo-Pacific Strategy a Trap by Washington", Op-ed, *Global Times*, May 31, 2018, at www.globaltimes.cn/content/1105064.shtml (accessed May 20, 2019).
- 20 Jagannath Panda, "What the Trump-Kim Summit Means for India", *The Diplomat*, February 26, 2019, at https://thediplomat.com/2019/02/what-the-trump-kimsummit-means-for-india/ (accessed April 30, 2019).
  - 1 The concept "Indo-Pacific" was first formally introduced and explained in Gurpreet S. Khurana, "Security of Sea Lines: Prospects for India-Japan Cooperation", *Strategic Analysis*, 31 (1), 2007, pp. 139–153.
  - 2 Shane C. Tayloe, "Crossover Point: How China's Naval Modernization Could Reverse the United States' Strategic Advantage", *Journal of Asian Security and International Affairs*, 4 (1), 2017, pp. 1–25.
  - 3 Edward N. Luttwak, "From Geopolitics to Geo-Economics: Logic of Conflict, Grammar of Commerce", *National Interest*, 1990, pp. 17–23.
  - 4 Jennifer M. Harris and Robert D. Blackwill, War by Other Means: Geoeconomics and Statecraft, Belknap Press, Cambridge, 2016.
  - 5 Mark Beeson, "Asia's Competing Multilateral Initiatives: Quality versus Quantity", *Pacific Review*, 2019, 32 (2), pp. 245–255.
  - 6 Philip Chr. Ulrich, *The US Pivot Towards Asia-Pacific: Third Time's the Charm?* Royal Danish Defence College, Copenhagen, 2013.
  - 7 Kenneth G. Lieberthal, "The American Pivot to Asia: Why President Obama's Turn to the East Is Easier Said than Done", *Foreign Policy*, December 21, 2011.
  - 8 Shane C. Tayloe, No. 2.
  - 9 Gurpreet S. Khurana, No. 1; David Michel and Ricky Passarelli (eds.), Sea Change: Evolving Maritime Geopolitics in the Indo-Pacific Region, Stimson Center, Washington, DC, 2014.
- 10 US secretary of state Michael Pompeo, "America's Indo-Pacific Economic Vision", Address at Indo-Pacific Business Forum, July 30, 2018.
- 11 Idrees Ali, "In Symbolic Nod to India, U.S. Pacific Command Changes Name",

Reuters, May 31, 2018.

- 12 Gordon Flake et al., *Realising the Indo-Pacific: Tasks for India's Regional Integration*, USAsia Centre, Perth, 2017.
- 13 David Brewster, Australia, India and the United States: The Challenge of Forging New Alignments in the Indo-Pacific, United States Studies Centre, Sydney, 2016.
- 14 John Nilsson-Wright, Creative Minilateralism in a Changing Asia: Opportunities for Security Convergence and Cooperation Between Australia, India and Japan, Chatham House, London, 2017.
- 15 Shinzo Abe, "Asia's Democratic Security Diamond", *Project Syndicate*, December 27, 2012.
- 16 John Nilsson-Wright, No. 14.
- 17 Andrew Phillips, From Hollywood to Bollywood? Recasting Australia's Indo/Pacific Strategic Geography, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, Barton, 2016.
- 18 Andrew Carr and Daniel Baldino, "An Indo-Pacific Norm Entrepreneur? Australia and Defence Diplomacy", *Journal of the India Ocean Region*, 11 (1), 2015, pp. 30–47.
- 19 Melissa Conley-Tyler and Aakriti Bhutoria, "Diverging Australian and Indian Views on the Indo-Pacific", *Strategic Analysis*, 39 (3), 2015, pp. 225–236.
- 20 Jeffrey D. Wilson, *Investing in the Economic Architecture of the Indo-Pacific*, USAsia Centre, Perth, 2017.
- 21 Monish Tourangbam, "Indo-Pacific and the Practice of Strategic Autonomy", *Indian Foreign Affairs Journal*, 9 (2), 2014, pp. 119–124.
- 22 Robert D. Blackwill, "Indo-Pacific Strategy in an Era of Geoeconomics", Keynote Speech at Japan Forum on International Relations, July 31, 2018.
- 23 David A. Lake, *Entangling Relations: American Foreign Policy in Its Century*, Princeton University Press, Princeton, 1999, pp. 49–51.
- 24 There are diverse estimates of the total cost of the BRI. It is hard to have a single, fixed estimate for the BRI because different assumptions about project numbers and duration lead to different estimates for the BRI's size.
- 25 Sarah Chan, "The Belt and Road Initiative: Implications for China and East Asian Economies", *The Copenhagen Journal of Asian Studies*, 35 (2), 2017, pp. 52–78.
- 26 Brahma Chellaney, "China's Debt-Trap Diplomacy", Project Syndicate, January 23, 2017.
- 27 Nina Silove, "The Pivot Before the Pivot: U.S. Strategy to Preserve the Power Balance in Asia", *International Security*, 40 (4), 2016, pp. 45–88.
- 28 Jeffrey D. Wilson, No. 20.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Vivian Balakrishnan, "ASEAN: 2018 and Beyond", International Institute for Strategic Studies Fullerton Lecture Series, May 14, 2018.
- 31 Michael Pompeo, No. 10.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 The BUILD Act sets up the US International Development Finance Corporation (USIDFC). The USIDFC will be in charge of mobilising private sector investment for low- and lower-middle income countries, giving loans or loan guarantees, providing technical assistance, and administering special projects.
- 34 Meeting Asia's Infrastructure Needs, Asian Development Bank Institute, Tokyo, 2017.
- 35 China appears to relegate, if not ignore altogether, such programmes to multi-lateral development banks with which China signed Memoranda of Understanding (MOUs) at the 2017 Belt and Road Forum.
- 36 This could be related with the Trump administration's foreign aid reform, which has moved such functions from the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) to the USIDFC.
- 37 Jonathan E. Hillman, "China's Belt and Road Is Full of Holes", CSIS Briefs, September 4, 2018.
- 38 Sarah Chan, No. 25.

- 39 Australia, Japan, and the United States signed a Trilateral MOU on November 12, 2018, to operationalise the Trilateral Partnership for Infrastructure Investment in the Indo-Pacific. See, "Joint Statement of the Governments of the United States of America, Australia, and Japan", Statements & Releases, The White House, November 17, 2018, at www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/joint-statement-governments-united-states-america-australia-japan/ (accessed December 1, 2018).
- 40 Robert D. Blackwill, No. 22.
- 41 Jeffrey D. Wilson, No. 20.
- 42 Jeffrey D. Wilson, Beyond TPP: Maintaining US Engagement in Asia's Emerging Trade Architecture, United States Studies Centre, Sydney, 2017.
- 43 Jeffrey D. Wilson, No. 20.
- 44 Barbara Koremenos et al., "The Rational Design of International Institutions", *International Organisation*, 55 (4), 2001, pp. 761–799.
- 45 These include the IORA Economic Declaration of 2014 (committing members to 1 Jeffrey David Wilson, *International Resource Politics in the Asia Pacific: The Political Economy* of Conflict and Cooperation, Edward Elgar, Cheltenham, 2017.
  - 2 Shunji Cui, "Beyond History: Non-Traditional Security Cooperation and the Construction of Northeast Asian International Society", *Journal of Contemporary China*, 22 (83), 2013, pp. 868–886.
  - 3 Jeffrey David Wilson, No. 1.
  - 4 Tsvetana Paraskova, "Russia's Huge Natural Gas Pipeline to China Nearly Complete", *Oil Price*, September 6, 2018, at https://oilprice.com/Latest-Energy-News/ World-News/Russias-Huge-Natural-Gas-Pipeline-To-China-Nearly-Complete. html# (accessed July 17, 2019).
  - 5 Jae-Seung Lee, "Energy Security and Cooperation in Northeast Asia", *The Korean Journal of Defence Analysis*, 22 (2), 2010, pp. 217–233.
  - Hyun Jin Choi, "Fuelling Crisis or Competition? The Geopolitics of Energy Security in Northeast Asia", Asian Affairs: An American Review, 36 (1), 2009, pp. 3–28.
  - 7 Ibid.
  - 8 Jeffrey David Wilson, "Northeast Asian Resource Security Strategies and International Resource Politics in Asia", Asian Studies Review, 38 (1), 2013, pp. 15–35;
    J. Aizenman, Y. Jinjarak, and N. Marion, "China's Growth, Stability, and Use of International Reserves", Open Economies Review, 25 (3), 2014, pp. 407–428.
- 9 Jeffrey David Wilson, No. 1.
- 10 David N. Balaam and Bradford Dillman. *Introduction to Political Economy*, 5th ed., Pearson Education, New York, 2011, p. 57.
- 11 Joshua Aizenman, Yothin Jinjarak, and Huanhuan Zheng, "Chinese Outwards Mercantilism: The Art and Practice of Bundling", *Vox*, May 4, 2015, at https://voxeu.org/ article/chinese-outwards-mercantilism (accessed July 17, 2019).
- 12 Daewon Ohn and Mason Richey, "Cooperation on Counter-Piracy in the Gulf of Aden among China, Korea and Japan: Implications for Trilateral Security Cooperation in Northeast Asia", *The Korean Journal of Defense Analysis*, 26 (1), 2014, pp. 81–95.
- 13 Monique Taylor, *The Chinese State, Oil and Energy Security*, Palgrave Macmillan, London, 2014, pp. 1–30.
- 14 Min Gyo Koo, "Embracing Free Trade Agreements, Korean Style: From Developmental Mercantilism to Developmental Liberalism", *The Korean Journal of Policy Studies*, 25 (3), 2010, pp. 101–123.
- 15 Raimund Bleischwitz et al., "International Resource Politics: New Challenges Demanding New Governance Approaches for a Green Economy", *Heinrich Boll Stiftung Publication Series on Ecology*, 26, 2012.
- 16 Christian Wirth, "Ocean Governance, Maritime Security and the Consequences of Modernity in Northeast Asia", *The Pacific Review*, 25 (2), 2012, pp. 223–245.
- 17 Suk Kyoon Kim, "Marine Pollution Response in Northeast Asia and the NOWPAP Regime", *Ocean Development and International Law*, 46, 2015, pp. 17–32.

- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Mark Grimsditch, "The Role and Characteristics of Chinese State-Owned and Private Enterprises in Overseas Investments", Friends of the Earth, June 2015, at https://lbps6437gg8c169i0y1drtgz-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Role-and-Characteristics-of-SOEs-Overseas-1.pdf (accessed July 17, 2019).
- 20 Unpacking China's Resource Diplomacy", *The Herald*, September 25, 2018, at www. herald.co.zw/unpacking-chinas-resource-diplomacy/ (accessed July 17, 2019).
- 21 "Japan's Foreign Policy to Promote National and Worldwide Interests", *Diplomatic Bluebook 2017*, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, at www.mofa.go.jp/policy/other/bluebook/2017/html/chapter3/c030303.html (accessed July 23, 2019).
- 22 Fiona Hill, "Energy Integration and Cooperation in Northeast Asia", *NIRA Policy Research*, 15 (2), 2002, at www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/20011001. pdf (accessed July 17, 2019).
- 23 Ken Wilkening, "Dragon Dust: Atmospheric Science and Cooperation on Desertification in the Asia and Pacific Region", *Journal of East Asian Studies*, 6, 2006, pp. 433-461.
- 24 Ibid.
- 25 Matthew A. Shapiro, "Regionalism's Challenge to the Pollution Haven Hypothesis: A Study of Northeast Asia and China", *The Pacific Review*, 27 (1), 2014, pp. 27–47.
- 26 Strategic Plan 2016–2020, North-East Asian Subregional Programme for Environmental Cooperation, at www.neaspec.org/sites/default/files/NEASPEC%20Strategic% 20Plan\_after%20SOM20.pdf (accessed July 17, 2019).
- 27 Hun Park, "Tackling Climate Change Could Bring North and South Korea Closer and Help Stabilise the Region", MENAFN, July 10, 2019, at https://menafn. com/1098741726/Tackling-climate-change-could-bring-North-and-South-Koreacloser-and-help-stabilise-the-region (accessed July 17, 2019).
- 28 Lorraine Elliott, "Environmental Regionalism: Moving in from the Policy Margins", *The Pacific Review*, 30 (6), 2017, pp. 952–965.
- 29 Christian Wirth, No. 16, pp. 223-245.
- 30 "NEAT A Satellite-Based Technique to Keep an Eye on Growing Eutrophication Threat to Oceans", UN Environment, May 5, 2019, at www.unenvironment.org/newsand-stories/story/neat-satellite-based-technique-keep-eye-growing-eutrophicationthreat-oceans (accessed July 20, 2019).
- 31 Ken Wilkening, No. 23, pp. 433–461.
- 32 Daewon Ohn and Mason Richey, No. 12.
- 33 Suk Kyoon Kim, No. 17.
- 34 Shin-wha Lee, "Environmental Regime Building in Northeast Asia: A Catalyst for Sustainable Regional Cooperation", *Journal of East Asian Studies*, 1 (2), 2001, pp. 31–61.
- 35 A.T. Mahan, *The Influence of Sea Power Upon History: 1660–1783*, Dover Publications, New York, 1987.
- 36 Christian Wirth, No. 16, pp. 223-245.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Jae-Seung Lee, No. 5.
- 39 Hyun Jin Choi, No. 6.
- 40 Thomas J. Schoenbaum (ed.), Peace in Northeast Asia: Resolving Japan's Territorial and Maritime Disputes with China, Korea and the Russian Federation, Edward Elgar, Cheltenham, 2008.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Pawel Behndt, "Maritime Strategy in Northeast Asia", *The Maritime Executive*, June 24, 2019, at www.maritime-executive.com/editorials/maritime-strategy-in-northeast-asia (accessed September 11, 2019).
- 43 Kyunghan Lim, "Non-Traditional Maritime Security Threats in Northeast Asia: Implications for Regional Cooperation", *Journal of International and Area Studies*, 22 (2), 2015, pp. 135–146.

- 44 Jae-Seung Lee, "Towards Green Energy Cooperation in Northeast Asia: Implications from European Experiences", *Asia Eurasia Journal*, 11, 2013, pp. 231–245.
- 45 Jae-Seung Lee, No. 5.
- 46 David von Hippel et al., "Northeast Asia Regional Energy Infrastructure Proposals", *Energy Policy*, 39, 2011, pp. 6855–6866.
- 47 Jae-Seung Lee, No. 5.
- 48 Thomas J. Schoenbaum (ed.), No. 40.
- 49 David von Hippel et al., No. 45; Hyun Jin Choi, No. 6.
- 50 Jae-Seung Lee, No. 5.
- 51 Daewon Ohn and Mason Richey, No. 12.
- 52 Valentin Voloshchak, "A Closer Look at South Korea's Plan for Cooperation with Russia", *The Diplomat*, January 9, 2019, at https://thediplomat.com/2019/01/a-closer-look-at-south-koreas-plan-for-cooperation-with-russia/ (accessed July 25, 2019).
- 53 "South Korea and Russia to Conduct Joint Study for Natural Gas Pipeline Running Through N. Korea", *Hankyoreh*, October 26, 2018, at http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/ english\_edition/e\_business/867575.html (accessed July 25, 2019).